

The Middle Class in Arab Countries











VISION

ESCWA, an innovative catalyst for a stable, just and flourishing Arab region

MISSION

Committed to the 2030 Agenda, ESCWA's passionate team produces innovative knowledge, fosters regional consensus and delivers transformational policy advice. Together, we work for a sustainable future for all.

Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia





© 2023 United Nations All rights reserved worldwide

Photocopies and reproductions of excerpts are allowed with proper credits.

All queries on rights and licenses, including subsidiary rights, should be addressed to the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA), e-mail: publications-escwa@un.org.

The findings, interpretations and conclusions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the United Nations or its officials or Member States.

The designations employed and the presentation of material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the United Nations concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

Links contained in this publication are provided for the convenience of the reader and are correct at the time of issue. The United Nations takes no responsibility for the continued accuracy of that information or for the content of any external website.

References have, wherever possible, been verified.

Mention of commercial names and products does not imply the endorsement of the United Nations.

References to dollars (\$) are to United States dollars, unless otherwise stated.

Symbols of United Nations documents are composed of capital letters combined with figures. Mention of such a symbol indicates a reference to a United Nations document.

United Nations publication issued by ESCWA, United Nations House, Riad El Solh Square, P.O. Box: 11-8575, Beirut, Lebanon.

Website: www.unescwa.org.

Images: Adobe Stock Cover image: oneinchpunch/ Adobe Stock

Report team

Task leader

Mehrinaz al-Awady

Core team

Marwan Khawaja (Report Coordinator and Editor) Wafaa El Baba (Research and Statistical Analysis)

Contributing authors

Marwan Khawaja | **Chapter 1** Wafaa El Baba and Marwan Khawaja | **Chapter 2** Khalid Abu-Ismail, Dina Armanious, Rihab Baltaji, Wafaa El Baba, Heba el-Laithy, and Vladimir Hlasny | **Chapter 3** Salim Araji and Wafaa El Baba | **Chapter 4** Irene Selwaness | **Chapter 5** Nathaniel Martin and Niranjan Sarangi | **Chapter 6** Le Wu and Salim Araji | **Chapter 7** Youssef Chaitani and Raffaele Bertini | **Chapter 8** The production of this report was enriched by the profound expertise of the contributing authors, and the invaluable insights provided by esteemed experts and reviewers from renowned regional and global institutions. The United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) expresses sincere gratitude and appreciation to all the contributors, experts and reviewers whose contributions have played a crucial role in the successful completion of this policy report.

We would like to extend our gratitude to our ESCWA peer reviewers whose feedback and comments added value to different aspects of the report: Mounir Tabet, John O'Toole, Bryony Steyn, Sara Salman, Christian Oldiges, Youness Abouyoub, and Rebecca Abby Whiting. We also appreciate the assistance of Tarik Sadeq, Hong Pum Chung, Nathaniel Martin, Jalal Abboud, and Mohammad al-Abbas in social classes measurement. We furthermore thank Marco Schaefer for his thought-provoking policy recommendations and insights on social protection policies (chapter 9).

As for the expert group meeting on the middle class, the esteemed experts listed below have made significant contributions towards enhancing the report's quality by providing valuable revisions and comments: Mike Savage, London School of Economics; Adib Nehme, Arab NGO Network for Development; Sherine al-Azzawi, Santa Clara University and United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) Regional Bureau for Arab States; Elena Ianchovichina, World Bank; Farah al-Shami, Arab Reform Initiative; Aya Jaafar, International Labour Organization (ILO); Hania Sholkamy, American University of Cairo; Khaled Moheyddeen, World Bank; Ishac Diwan, Paris School of Economics; Sawsan Abdulrahim, American University of Beirut; and Chahir Zaki, Cairo University. The success of this event would not have happened without the impeccable organization of Zeina Sinno and the support of Nada Moudallal and Dina Karanouh.

Our sincere appreciation goes to the National Statistical Offices of Member States in the Arab region who showed high cooperation in sharing microdata files from labour force household surveys and household income and expenditure surveys. We would like to thank Mariam al-Awadi and Mariam al-Zaid from the Kuwaiti Central Statistical Bureau, Jawad al Saleh and Suha Kanaan from the Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics, and Marlene Bakhos and Ali Hamie from the Lebanese Central Administration of Statistics for their valuable support.

Finally, we are appreciative of the report editing and design by the ESCWA Conference Management Section.

The findings, interpretations and conclusions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the reviewers or other contributors to the report.



Preserving a sizeable and prosperous middle class in the Arab region is vital for economic and political stability, and for higher levels of wellbeing, economic prosperity, better governance, and lower social inequalities. Recent global challenges, including the COVID-19 pandemic and lately the war in Ukraine, have further aggravated the challenges faced by the middle class in the Arab region to be resilient and to sustain its decent well-being. Prior to this, the middle class in Arab countries was already grappling with political instability and conflict, rising informality, lack of decent work opportunities, inactive social protection schemes, and an unrelenting poverty. In light of those issues, it is of particular policy relevance to ensure the future development of the middle class since it acts as a key pillar to the peace, prosperity and welfare of the Arab region.

This report aims to conceptualize and measure the middle class in six Arab countries using available data from household surveys. It builds on previous literature and evidence to propose a robust framework for measuring social classes based on positions in the labour market instead of income and wealth. Beyond the measurement part, the report offers a descriptive portrait of the middle class, its size and peculiarities, and the rising impediments shaping its fate and fortune.

The report focuses on addressing the challenges impeding middle-class growth and associated policy implications for its revival which is vital to the peace, prosperity and welfare of the Arab region. It identifies a marginalized category of the middle class that is highly vulnerable to slipping below the poverty line, owing mainly to the lack of sufficient and effective social protection policies to prevent the deterioration of its living conditions.

Typically, social protection programmes have long been targeted to the poor and the less advantaged; however, not enough emphasis is given to the middle class, which has shown signs of precarity and vulnerability amid recurrent economic and political shocks. Consequently, this report also aims to investigate to what extent the Arab middle class is covered and has access to social protection programmes, and to set forward protection and mitigation policies to prevent its further erosion. The report also tackles informality among the middle class given the abundance of workers in unprotected and informal micro-, small and medium-sized enterprises (MSMEs) and ways to formalize the missing middle. Transfers, tax policies, fiscal stimuli and their impact on the middle class are critically discussed to rethink current and future policies that aim to reduce poverty among the middle class. The skills of the middle class and the influence of automation brought about by the fourth industrial revolution are also investigated to give a glimpse into the future of work for the middle class. Another topic of particular interest is the impact of conflict and uprisings on the middle class and ways Governments can work to help prevent the pauperization of the middle class in conflict-affected areas.

We hope that this blueprint, along with its resulting policy implications, set forth a brighter future for a vibrant middle class, which can serve as an anchor for a prosperous and stable Arab region.

Rola Dashti

Executive Secretary of ESCWA Under-Secretary-General of the United Nations



Key messages

Measuring and monitoring the middle class in Arab countries is important for improving knowledge about changes in its relative size, disposition and vulnerabilities.

As the middle class can act as a key pillar of social stability, it is necessary to restore this role through new development policies to mitigate associated risks of downward social mobility.

For the past several years, poverty has been an unrelenting problem for the lower middle class. Immediate intervention is required to prevent further deterioration in their standards of living.



The Arab region can enhance economic growth through human capital accumulation and employment gains via a protected middle class.

The lower middle class faces heightened vulnerabilities compared with other social classes due to increased risks of informal employment.



Leaving a considerable share of the middle class **without social insurance** adds to **social instability** by driving more lower middle-class members into lower classes. Middle-class households are major consumers and vulnerable to adverse fiscal or inflationary pressures. Effective fiscal policy choices are needed to reduce poverty and vulnerability.

Amid a fast-paced labour market associated with automation waves, there is a growing urgency to bridge the skills gap between traditional middle-class jobs and the ones that will be required in the future. Without effective fiscal reforms, direct transfers fail to act as a safety net for the lower middle and working class amid regressive indirect taxes.

Labour market disruptions caused by the fourth industrial revolution will disproportionately affect women, and this highlights the need to implement proper legislative measures.

Conflict impedes socioeconomic leverage, resulting in further pauperization among the middle class.

\$

Contents

Report team Acknowledgements Foreword Key messages List of abbreviations and acronyms Introduction	2 3 4 11
1. Conceptualizing and measuring the middle class	15
A. Conceptual background	16
B. Measuring social class	
C. Proposed framework for measuring social class	19
2. Portraying the middle class in Arab countries	
A. Size of the middle class in Arab countries	28
B. Salient features of the middle class	31
C. Conclusion	35
3. The economic status of the middle class: the situation in Egypt, Jordan	
and the State of Palestine	
A. Identifying the poor middle class	
B. Substantial portion of the middle class falls into poverty	
C. Making sense of the results	
D. Conclusion	46
4. Informal middle class workers: the missing middle	47
A. High informality among the lower middle class	49
B. Decreased informality in the Egyptian middle class	50
C. Aspects of the missing middle	51
D. Conclusion	54

5. Social protection and the middle class: evidence from Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia	56
A. Middle-class access to different forms of social protection	57
B. Evolution of social protection coverage over time and associations with labour	
market development	60
C. Gender patterns of social protection among middle-class households	62
D. Access to health insurance among the middle class	64
E. Conclusion	66
6. The impact of fiscal policies on poverty and vulnerability levels among the	
middle class in Egypt	
A. How equitable are taxes and transfers? The case of Egypt	69
B. Impact of taxes and transfers on poverty and the vulnerability of middle-class	
households	71
C. Conclusion	77
7. The skills of the middle class in Arab countries	78
A. Middle-class skills are mainly traditional in nature	
B. Large gender disparities apparent among in-demand skills in middle-class	
occupations	84
C. Middle-class occupations likely to be impacted by artificial intelligence 85	
D. Conclusion	87
8. Impact of conflict on the middle class in the Arab region	88
A. Conflict in Arab countries	89
B. Conceptual framework	90
C. Conclusion	96
9. Conclusions and policy recommendations	100
A. Social and fiscal policies	
B. Sectoral policies	
C. Data and research	
	. 105
References	. 107
Endnotes	. 117

List of figures

Figure 1. Composition of the social classes in six Arab countries
Figure 2. Change in the relative size of the middle class over time in three
Arab countries
Figure 3. Years of schooling by social class
Figure 4. Social class by economic activity across the six countries
Figure 5. Social class by enterprise size across the six countries
Figure 6. Distribution of wealth scores by class and country
Figure 7. Income group distribution by country
Figure 8. Economic stratification of social classes
Figure 9. Middle-class expenditure patterns by income group 41
Figure 10. Within-country Gini coefficients
Figure 11. Wealth share of the middle 40 per cent of the population
Figure 12. Share of population earning between UPL and UMIL
Figure 13. Out-of-pocket expenditure on health care in selected countries and
country groups
Figure 14. Informal employment by region and sex, 2016
Figure 15. Change in middle-class informality rates in Egypt between 2006 and 2018 50
Figure 16. Middle-class informality rates by enterprise size
Figure 17. Middle-class informality by economic activity and country
Figure 18. Middle-class informality rates by educational attainment level
Figure 19. Middle-class informality rates in agriculture by gender
Figure 20. Hourly pay of middle-class working males and females by formality status54
Figure 21. Household social protection coverage by type of social protection
benefit and household class in Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia
Figure 22. Evolution in effective social protection coverage rates among
middle-class households over time in Egypt and Jordan
Figure 23. Employment distribution of working-age individuals from middle-class
households in Egypt by sex61
Figure 24. Evolution of first jobs for new entrants to the labour market by
household class in Egypt, 2018; Jordan, 2016; and Tunisia, 201462
Figure 25. Evolution of first jobs for new labour market entrants – lower- and
upper-middle class in Egypt, 201863
Figure 26. Evolution of social protection coverage for middle-class households
in Egypt by gender of head of household64

Figure 27. Health insurance rates at the individual level in Egypt, Jordan and
Tunisia by household class65
Figure 28. Distribution of health insurance types for individuals with health
insurance coverage in Egypt (non-students), Jordan and Tunisia by
household class
Figure 29. Share of consumption expenditure of different social classes in
Egypt, 2012 and 2017 72
Figure 30. Expenditure and disposable income per capita of different social
classes in Egypt, 201772
Figure 31. Impact of fiscal policy choices on poverty rates across different
social classes, 2017
Figure 32. Impact of fiscal policy choices on poverty rates across different
social classes, 2012
Figure 33. Indirect taxes, 2017 and 201274
Figure 34. Share of total expenditure and share of disposable income, 201774
Figure 35. Incidence of transfers and indirect taxes across the various social
classes, 2017
Figure 36. Incidence of transfers and indirect taxes across the various social
classes, 2012
Figure 37. Food expenditures as a share of total expenditures
Figure 38. Taxes on food expenditures as a share of total food expenditures76
Figure 39. Non-food expenditures as a share of total expenditures
Figure 40. Taxes on non-food expenditures as a share of total non-food expenditures 76
Figure 41. Aggregated artificial intelligence-score density plot
Figure 42. Fatalities in the Arab region due to violence, from 2010 to 2021
Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region
Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region
Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region
Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region
Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region91Figure 44. Human Development Index in directly conflict-affected countries92Figure 45. Human Development Index in indirectly conflict-affected countries92Figure 46. New internally displaced persons due to conflict by country93Figure 47. Number of people in need of humanitarian assistance in the Syrian94
Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region91Figure 44. Human Development Index in directly conflict-affected countries92Figure 45. Human Development Index in indirectly conflict-affected countries92Figure 46. New internally displaced persons due to conflict by country93Figure 47. Number of people in need of humanitarian assistance in the Syrian
Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region91Figure 44. Human Development Index in directly conflict-affected countries92Figure 45. Human Development Index in indirectly conflict-affected countries92Figure 46. New internally displaced persons due to conflict by country93Figure 47. Number of people in need of humanitarian assistance in the Syrian94

List of tables

Table 1.	Social class and labour market relations	21
Table 2.	Characteristics of the household labour force surveys used in the	
	assessment of social class	24
Table 3.	Characteristics of the household income and expenditure surveys	
	used in the assessment of social class	24
Table 4.	Social class distribution in six Arab countries	28
Table 5.	Social class by nationality in Kuwait, 2016	30
Table 6.	National poverty lines and poverty line multiples in local currency	38
Table 7.	Characteristics of the poor and non-poor middle class	42
Table 8.	Middle-class informality rates in selected Arab countries	49
Table 9.	Top-10 in-demand hard skills in middle-class jobs	81
Table 10	.Top-10 in-demand soft skills in middle-class jobs	82
Table 11.	Top-10 in-demand hard skills in the three selected industries	83
Table 12	Top-10 in-demand soft skills in the three selected industries	83
Table 13	Top in-demand skills with high gender disparities	84
Table 14	Top in-demand skills with high gender disparities	85

List of boxes

Box 1.	The proletarianization	of the Palestinian m	iddle class under	occupation95
Box 2.	Impact of the war in	Jkraine on the middle	e class in Arab co	untries97

List of abbreviations and acronyms

AI	artificial intelligence
CAPMAS	Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics
EGP	Erikson-Goldthorpe-Portocarero
ESCWA	Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization
GCC	Gulf Cooperation Council
GDP	gross domestic product
GED	Georeferenced Event Dataset
GRID	Global Report on Internal Displacement
HIECS	Household Income, Expenditure and Consumption Surveys
HIES	Household Income and Expenditure Survey
HRP	Humanitarian Response Plan
ICLS	International Conference of Labour Statisticians
ICSE	International Classification of Status in Employment
IDMC	Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre
ILO	International Labour Organization
IMF	International Monetary Fund
ISCO	International Standard Classification of Occupations
LFS	labour force survey
LMIL	lower middle income line
LMPS	Labour Market Panel Survey
MSME	micro-, small and medium-sized enterprises
NPL	national poverty line
NRC	Norwegian Refugee Council
OCHA	United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
PCBS	Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics
UCDP	Uppsala Conflict Data Program
UMIL	upper middle income line
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNICEF	United Nations Children's Fund
UPL	upper poverty line

Introduction

"The future of the middle class depends on building an inclusive and sustainable economy that provides decent work and economic opportunities for all, regardless of gender, race, or social status."

António Guterres¹⁶²

Over the past few decades, concerns have escalated about the fate and fortune of the middle class worldwide. The first industrial revolution gave rise to a prosperous wage-earning middle class that drove aggregate demand through higher consumption, acted a social buffer between the working class and the extremely rich, and maintained a level of political stability. This middleclass euphoria did not last long as simultaneous economic and political shocks hit the world with austerity pushing millions out of the middle class, and swelling the ranks of the poor and working class. The Internet and digital revolution have placed routine and manual workers and those without a university degree in a highly precarious situation given underlying trends in job polarization and the subsequent labour market turnaround. More recently, the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and the war in Ukraine gave rise to inequalities in disposable income which has put a brake on long-term economic growth. Food and energy prices surged to near historic highs in recent years amid the pandemic and the war in Ukraine, which prompted major supply disruptions causing sharp rises in commodity prices. While wage levels remain rigid to price changes, the middle class can barely cover their non-food expenses allocating the bulk of their incomes to meet their basic food needs.

Interest in the middle class within the Arab region gained more momentum following the Arab uprisings of 2011, with some studies highlighting the leading role of the middle class in protest events in several countries, and in forming coalitions with the poor to drive political change.¹The middle class, and to some extent members of the working classes, were mobilized for mass protests, demanding dignity, better employment opportunities, more equitable distribution of resources, end to corruption, and more democratic governance. The Arab middle class, which was once a symbol of social and economic stability, found itself grappling with overlapping shocks impeding its ability to sustain a decent standard of living. This has led to a sharp erosion in the fortune of the middle class which has exacerbated existing inequalities in the Arab region, one of the most unequal regions in the world. Among the factors causing the shrinking of the middle class are the costof-living crisis, conflict, political turmoil, poor governance, privatization of education and health-care services, precarious employment, weak social protection and pension systems, and low labour productivity. Informal and insecure employment is rising. There has been a rapid growth of non-standard forms of employment, further exacerbated by the growth of temporary work and part-time work. Increasing precariousness of labour markets through irregular work, informal employment and the slowdown of public-sector employment have reduced access to social insurance coverage. The latter escalations can be alarming in the region given that social protection systems are still in the early stages of their development.

Despite its importance and the rising upheavals threatening its existence, the middle class is little understood and has not been thoroughly studied. The debate on the shrinking middle class revolves around a crucial matter of how to determine its size. The definition of middle class cannot be precisely determined by theory, except for the arbitrary notion that it constitutes the middle of the income distribution.² However, the decline in the size of the middle class may indicate income 'polarization' and not necessarily shrinking or 'missing' class. Ultimately, the particular definition used will depend on the questions one is attempting to answer. Despite this inherent arbitrariness, it is still important to define and measure the middle class.

This report contains nine chapters built on a working paper series on the middle class: ³

Chapter 01 builds on previous research on social class to propose a harmonized way to conceptualize and measure the middle class in Arab countries. The proposed class identification scheme identifies three main classes (owning, middle and working) based mainly on employment status, occupation and firm size.

Chapter 02 examines the relative size and characteristics of the middle class in six Arab countries – Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia – using household survey data. The chapter provides evidence of a contracting middle class while analysing key factors contributing to its erosion. It also acts as a descriptive portrait reflecting prominent features of the Arab middle class.

Chapter 03 investigates to what extent the middle class is vulnerable to falling into poverty with a short brief about the profile of the poor middle class. The chapter looks into the diverse culprits contributing to poverty and vulnerability among the middle class while highlighting major gaps feeding widening inequalities.

Chapter 04 addresses the informal middle class also known as the missing middle.

It attempts to unravel how informality among the middle class remains a pervasive and pressing conundrum in the Arab region. It also examines which middle-class groups are dealing most with the ramifications of informality highlighting employment and pay gender disparities.

Chapter 05 looks into the middle-class access to contributory and non-contributory social protection schemes in the Arab region. It highlights social protection deprivation among the middle class and their high propensity to be informally employed while stressing stark disparities among the lower and upper middle class. The chapter also addresses the erosion in social insurance coverage for middle-class workers and draws exposure implications to the socioeconomic impact of life-cycle risks.

Chapter 06 sets the context of fiscal policy for improving equity at macro level while it zooms in on household level information of Egypt to assess the effectiveness of fiscal policy choices on reducing poverty and vulnerability of the middle class. The chapter reveals interesting findings about the importance of public transfers in reducing poverty among the middle class and the reverse impact of increasing indirect taxes on poverty reduction as the middle class is considered to consist of major consumers. **Chapter 07** investigates the skills among middle-class occupations in the Arab region using labour force surveys (LFSs) in Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, the State of Palestine and Tunisia. This chapter identifies several trends in accumulated skills among the Arabic middle class. It also discusses how likely middleclass occupations are inclined to automation by comparing the demanded skills to existing artificial intelligence patents. Decompositions by industry and gender are conducted to further enrich the discussion.

Chapter 08 analyses the impact of conflict on the middle class. It breaks down conflict into three phases and examines how each phase affects the middle class in a particular way. Conflict ramifications in each of these phases are studied from the perspectives of well-being, coping strategy and governance (namely access to essential services).

Chapter 09 concludes by providing a set of evidence-based policy recommendations.



Conceptualizing and measuring the middle class It is widely believed that a large and secure middle class is beneficial to countries for the following reasons: reducing inequalities and polarization, improving savings and the accumulation of human capital, and fostering the emergence of entrepreneurs, which can boost productivity, promote innovation and increase employment opportunities. Entrepreneurs, especially those active in the new high technology economy, typically come from the middle class. Furthermore, middle-class values, such as tolerance and the importance of working hard, are believed to foster political stability and support democracy.

Many members of the middle class are not in formal employment; they thereby often lack many legal protections and enjoy only limited access to finance or pension coverage, making them particularly vulnerable to economic shocks. At the same time, innovative technology and the drive for automation have eliminated many jobs traditionally held by skilled professionals. New social, labour, economic, and tax policies to promote formalization within the labour market are needed to strengthen legal and social protections, not only for the very poor, but also for members of the middle class employed in the private sector. It is therefore critical to identify mechanisms that Governments can adopt to maintain stability, protect the middle class and bolster its resilience to socioeconomic shocks.

Although there are policy concerns with regard to the future of the middle class, there is little agreement on who should be considered members of that class. Typically, middle-class boundaries are identified in terms of distance from median income or from the poverty threshold, or in terms of people's positions and occupations within the labour market. In this chapter, the author builds on previous research to propose a harmonized methodology for the identification of middle-class boundaries.

A. Conceptual background ------

Broadly speaking, a social class refers to a group of people living under similar socioeconomic conditions. Those conditions are, however, defined and conceptualized differently across disciplines, and the indicators used to measure those conditions also differ. Economists tend to use household income as an indicator with which to measure those conditions, and identify the middle class as a middle-income group or "middle income class."⁴ Other social scientists make use of occupation and position in the labour market,⁵ assets, or social and cultural capital⁶ to measure the middle class. Subjective class identification has also been used, but less frequently.⁷

Although any definition of the middle class is arbitrary, it is important to outline its parameters precisely in order to formulate and assess appropriate policies.⁸ Ultimately, the particular definition used will depend on the questions one is attempting to answer.

1. The middle class as income group

Economists tend to view the middle class as a middle-income group, and it is therefore measured within some interval of income, expenditure or purchasing power distribution or as a multiplier of the poverty rate. Although some researchers are reluctant to use the term "class" when using income as the sole indicator,⁹ the focus is almost always on households falling in the middle of the income distribution. The proportion of households falling into an interval around median income indicates the size of the middle class. In this tradition, households are typically categorized as poor, middle-class or rich.

Income-based measures of the middle class vary widely owing to a lack of consensus on the size of the interval that should be used to capture the middle of the income distribution or its range.¹⁰ One common approach is to use distance from per capita median income or expenditure,¹¹ defining the interval as 75 per cent to 125 per cent of the median.¹² Others use an interval of 50 per cent to 150 per cent of the median, and some increase the upper bound to 200 per cent or more .¹³ More recently, OECD, using data from 18 countries, defined the middle class by the interval 70 per cent to 200 per cent of national median income.¹⁴Those median-based measures are all proxy indicators for income inequality. The middle class can, moreover, shrink or expand due to the expansion or contraction of the lower income or the upper income classes.

A closely related, relative approach is to focus on income distribution, and assign households falling within the middle quintiles to the middle class. For some, the middle class encompasses households that fall into the second, third and fourth quintiles,¹⁵ which account for 60 per cent of the population, while others view the middle class as those households that fall into the third and fourth quintiles.¹⁶ Any proportion of households falling in the middle of the income distribution curve can be used.¹⁷ It should be pointed out, however, that using a relative approach may yield inconsistent findings, placing some households identified as middle class under the absolute international poverty line.¹⁸

Such inconsistent findings have led some analysts to construct the boundaries of the middle class either as a multiplier of the official poverty line or in terms of an absolute purchasing power threshold. Distance from the official poverty line has been used for the United States¹⁹ among other contexts.²⁰ Although intuitive, the multiplier used as an indicator of middle-class status is arbitrary and ranges from 1.5 to 10 times the poverty line, which acknowledges that those with incomes near the poverty line are vulnerable to poverty and, therefore, cannot be considered part of the middle class.²¹

A different but related perspective on the middle class is based on the concept of assets instead of income-based measures.²² Piketty defines the middle class only in terms of wealth, defining this class as those with assets between the top 10 per cent and the median.²³ Household assets measured by the wealth index or similar indicators of durable goods can be a good proxy for welfare, and the members of the middle class own certain assets that the poor cannot afford.

Previous research has shown, however, that income-based or asset-based measures do not provide for the meaningful identification of the middle class in middle-income countries,²⁴ and may not reflect their actual living conditions. Using data from a number of European countries, Atkinson and Brandolini found considerable overlap among income-based measures and socioeconomic indicators, such as occupation and education, but they also found that income misclassifies a sizeable proportion of the middle class.²⁵ Indeed, per their research, the middle class identified on the basis of income includes a sizeable proportion of the working class, together with some fraction of individuals in the top class. The authors therefore called for a different conceptualization of the middle class based on social indicators or hybrid measures indicating both social status and income levels.

2. The middle class as social class

There is no standard definition of the term "social class". One widely accepted definition in the social sciences refers to social classes as "groups among which unequal distribution of economic goods and/or preferential division of political prerogatives and/or discriminatory differentiation of cultural values result from economic exploitation or political oppression".²⁶

Social class as an analytic concept emerged in the nineteenth century during the first industrial revolution and the development of capitalist societies in Europe. Much of the debate on the concept and measurement of social class can be traced to the writings of two nineteenth century thinkers, namely Karl Marx and Max Weber.

Marx advanced an essentially dichotomous view of social classes, originating from the economic structure of capitalist societies. According to Marx, a person's location in the production process, namely the means of production, determines his or her class position. Those who own the means of production are the bourgeois class and those who do not are the working class. The bourgeois retain their economic power by preserving existing class arrangements and blocking attempts at class mobility.

This rather deterministic and dichotomous view of class was widely disputed. Max Weber was among those who criticized Marx's dichotomous concept of class and the primacy of economic exploitation and ownership of property and the means of production to define it. He argued that those in different classes have similar life chances, which are shaped by many factors, such as position in the market, status and skills. Thus, social classes are many and can be defined by common individual characteristics rather than by considering whether they are the victims or perpetrators of exploitation.

Much contemporary research on social class builds on Weber's view of class as shared individual characteristics, with a particular focus on market relations. One exception is the work of Pierre Bourdieu,²⁷ which attempts to tackle class formation in an innovative way, linking Marxist and Weberian perspectives and highlighting the role of "cultural capital" in reproducing the class structure. According to Bourdieu, rather than being a vehicle for social mobility, the educational system in particular privileges middle and upper middle-class students to stay in school and attain credentials to become part of these classes themselves.

B. Measuring social class -----

1. The Erikson-Goldthorpe-Portocarero class identification scheme

One of the most widely used class identification models is the so-called Erikson-Goldthorpe-Portocarero (EGP) class scheme, developed by John Goldthorpe and his associates.²⁸ That scheme has been endorsed by the European Union²⁹ and is used by the United Kingdom Office of National Statistics³⁰ and the statistical offices of other European countries³¹ for social class categorization. The scheme has proven to be useful in predicting various outcomes, including health inequalities, educational achievement and earnings.³²

Based on employment relations, the EGP scheme divides individuals into three positions in the labour market, namely, employer, own-account worker and employee. Since class is essentially a relational concept, those positions, rather than individual occupants of the positions, play a major role in differentiating classes. The positions of employer and own-account worker are clearly defined in the labour market. However, this is not the case for employees, who have diverse and qualitatively different employment relationships with employers. Those relationships can best be captured by the type of contract they have with their employers.³³ Those contracts can be "service" contracts, "labour" contracts, or a combination of both. Those types of contractual arrangements refer to different systems of authority and control within the workplace.

The EGP scheme consists of 11 classes, which can be collapsed into a smaller number of classes depending on the application in question. Most commonly, the 11 are collapsed into either 7, 5 or 3 classes. For example, the self-employed can be combined with small employers and farmers, and the two professional classes can be combined into one. This scheme can be drawn up using only three indicators, namely occupation, employment status and firm size.

2. Other class schemes

The second most commonly used scheme is that of Erik Wright.³⁴That class categorization system draws on the Marxist theory, and is based on the concept of exploitation and a person's distance from assets or the means of production. Three factors are required to operationalize the class boundaries, namely assets, authority and expertise. The operationalization of the scheme requires detailed questions on those three dimensions, in addition to questions relating to occupation, employment status and firm size, and cannot therefore be easily established using data obtained through standard LFSs.

There have been other attempts to operationalize classes so as to more accurately reflect the structure of post-industrial societies, including by Gosta Esping-Andersen,³⁵ but the schemes have not been thoroughly validated.

3. Self-identification

An alternative approach is the direct selfassessment of class position. Rather than relying on proxy objective criteria to identify an individual's class, this approach relies on people's subjective evaluation of their class location. The self-assessment approach is usually adopted in public opinion surveys. Although there are different formulations, most self-assessment surveys offer three class categories, namely lower class, middle class and upper class. Data obtained in developed countries on self-perception of class indicate that most people locate themselves in the middle-class category.³⁶ Interestingly, there is a strong association between subjective class assignment and objective metrics such as household income.37

C. Proposed framework for measuring social class

Social class identification will be mainly based on one's position in the labour market. In a market economy, position in the labour market is a major determinant of life chances for individuals and families, and how those positions are distributed is a marker of structural inequalities. The most commonly used indicator of position in the labour market is occupation. Although occupational scales have been used to capture social stratification, a categorical approach is preferable because it reflects the relational and distributive dimension of stratification.

The proposed class identification scheme builds on the EGP class scheme, with some important modifications made in order to distinguish the three main classes while taking into account the regional context. The EGP scheme is widely used, validated and accepted internationally,³⁸ but it has major limitations such as the lack of an upper or owning class. Unlike EGPbased schemes, the proposed scheme uses information on the relative income (and/or wealth if available) of employers or the selfemployed to identify upper-class boundaries. Three main variables are used to measure social class: occupation, employment status and establishment size.

1. Key variables

a. Occupation

Coded at the minor groups level of the 1988 (ISCO-88) or 2008 (ISCO-08) edition of the International Standard Classification of Occupations (ISCO), occupations are classified into a hierarchical structure based on the similarity of jobs in terms of the tasks and duties of the work performed and the skill levels required.

Unfortunately, there is no one-to-one mapping of ISCO-88 and ISCO-08. Almost all of the LFSs used in this report follow the 2008 version. To minimize the potential loss of information and distortions from the reverse conversion of ISCO-88 to ISCO-08, we choose the best possible occupation alternative based on the ISCO-88– ISCO-08 conversion table developed by the International Labour Organization (ILO).

Some countries do not provide occupational data in household surveys at the four-digit level owing to confidentiality rules or other reasons. Here, we use data with at least three-digit ISCO occupational classification.

b. Status in employment

The International Classification of Status in Employment (ICSE) refers to the type of contract an employed person has with other persons or organizations and comprises the following five main categories (1993 version): employer, self-employed, employee, contributing family member, and member of cooperative. Most LFSs include the first four categories; here, only the first three categories are used.

This variable captures the market situation of workers, namely the power and/or authority relationship between labour and capital.³⁹

c. Firm size

This variable captures the number of employees in the workplace and is used mainly to distinguish between employers in large and small firms. Distinguishing between large and small business enterprises is somewhat arbitrary and depends to a large extent on the nature of the economy in question. Following an exploratory analysis of data on establishment size from several countries, we have decided to use a cut-off of 10 employees to distinguish between large and small business establishments.

2. Control variables

Additional variables may be used to control for potential inconsistencies in class assignment. Some, but not all, inconsistencies may be due to measurement errors. For example, a selfemployed worker performing semi-skilled work can be categorized as a member of either the middle or the lower class. The following two additional variables may be used to resolve inconsistencies or ambiguous class location. We rely primarily on income/earnings indicators as well as on a wealth index, calculated mainly on the basis of housing conditions, in cases where income data are missing.

3. Class identification

As illustrated in table 1, the proposed class scheme encompasses nine distinct (detailed) classes, which are grouped into three broader, overarching classes, namely the owning (upper) class, the middle class and the working class. The middle-class group is further divided into the upper middle class (detailed class 2) and the lower middle class (detailed classes 3 to 6).

A description of the constituents of each class follows.

4. Owning class

Large business employers; high-grade managers and legislators; high-income self-employed

The owning class includes both employers and employees in large business enterprises as well as self-employed individuals with very high income. With regard to employees, only

Table 1. Social class and labour market relations

high-level managers and those with high-level executive and legislative authority are included in the upper class. Thus, the upper class is not confined to the so-called "capitalist class" here, as it is assumed that those who hold power and authority at the national level are as influential as capitalists.

High-level managers include those in positions characterized by a service relationship with their employers and who exercise high-level executive, planning and supervisory duties within business enterprises.

5. Middle class

The middle class encompasses those in a wide range of occupations and positions, who can be grouped into five major groups, namely, highergrade professionals and administrators; lowergrade professionals; routine non-manual workers; the self-employed and small business employers; and sales and other low-level service workers. Those groups can be reduced further into upper and lower middle classes.

Class	Detailed class	Contractual relationship
Owning class	Large business employers; high-grade managers and legislators; high-income self-employed	Service
Middle class	Higher-grade professionals and administrators	Service
	Lower-grade professionals	Service
	Routine non-manual and clerical workers	Both
	Self-employed; small business employers	None
	Sales and other low-level service workers	Labour
Working class	Blue-collar technicians	Both
	Skilled technical workers	Labour
	Non-skilled routine workers	Labour

Source: Author elaboration.

a. Higher-grade professionals and administrators

This group is distinguished from lower-grade professionals by their work situation, as they enjoy greater autonomy and control over their work than the latter group. It includes those with service contractual relations, implying some autonomy but not necessarily executive power. All managers and heads of departments without executive power are included here. Also included are the self-employed and small business employers in those occupations.

b. Lower-grade professionals

This group includes employees who have a service contractual relationship with their employers. Those workers usually work under the control and supervision of those higher in the professional hierarchy, and hence have less autonomy and authority than their higher-grade professional counterparts. All professionals in this category who are in self-employment are included in the low-grade professionals.

Occupations with supervisory functions in organizations and white-collar technicians are also included in this category.

c. Routine non-manual and clerical workers

This group includes clerical-type and technical occupations with no supervisory or planning role. Employees in these occupations can have either service or labour contracts with some degree of autonomy in performing the tasks assigned to them. Clerks in bureaucratic organizations and electrical and computer technicians are included here. This group also includes those working in sales and service occupations with no supervisory authority.

d. Self-employed; small business employers

Employers in non-professional occupations employing fewer than 10 persons and the selfemployed are included in this category. Individuals in this group tend to be less economically secure than their professional counterparts and cannot access many of the benefits that the latter group enjoy. In terms of employment relations, those in this category working for small business enterprises usually work closely together, although their employers tend to exercise control over all management functions.

The self-employed in this category are involved in non-professional occupations such as trade and services, and work with no other workers.

e. Sales and other low-level service workers

This group includes those in routine sales and service occupations with labour contractual relationships with their employers. Employees in this class often have some autonomy in decision-making and work performance. Typical occupations in this group include retail workers, shop assistants and semi-routine clerical workers.

6. Working class

a. Blue-collar technicians

Employees in this group have specific skills, and their employment is regulated by a mixed form of service and labour contracts. Employees in this group may enjoy some autonomy in the performance of their duties, especially those occupying lower supervisory roles. Typical occupations in this category include telephone installers and precision instrument makers.

b. Skilled technical workers

Members of this group are employed under labour contractual arrangements with their employers. A certain degree of monitoring takes place as the occupations in this group require specific skills, and employees must regularly update their skills in their area of work. Employees in this group are tightly controlled by their employers and enjoy no autonomy in their work. Plumbers and tool makers are examples of those included here.

c. Non-skilled routine workers

Employees in this group are employed under labour contracts and are under the total control of their employers. They can be replaced easily without any loss of productivity to the business establishment, and the quality of their work is always directly monitored. This category includes low-skilled occupations such as cleaners and drivers.

7. Unit of analysis

Although labour force household surveys collect information at the individual level for all adults, class composition usually has been determined for households, and all those living together in the same household are assigned the same class position. This is primarily because of the economic interdependence of family members. The family household is the basic decision-making unit in terms of labour market participation and consumption, and this implies that household members have the same class "fate."⁴⁰

This poses a practical problem: assigning a household a single class position. A simple solution would be to assign the class position of the head of household. However, the head of household in Arab societies may not necessarily be the individual with the highest-class position in the household. Indeed, household headship

is often acquired by an individual due to age or gender considerations, and assigning the class position of the head of household may therefore result in an inaccurate assignment of class to the household. To address that challenge, Martin derived a household reference person empirically with a view to ascribing a household class position by considering the individuals in the household with the highest occupational status, earnings or income.⁴¹ Here, we follow a similar strategy of assigning class at the household level on the basis of the highest occupational position or class achieved by its members. It should be mentioned that in our samples, most households are nuclear households and have one adult in the labour market, so class assignment is straightforward.

8. Data sources

Detailed occupational data with at least threedigit ISCO codes are often made available through household surveys and population and housing censuses. Recent micro-level data files from censuses in the region are not readily available, but relevant data are often made available through LFSs or through household income and expenditure surveys (HIES). The latter have the advantage of containing household income and/or expenditure that can be used to analyse the living conditions of the middle class. As illustrated in table 2, however, the sample sizes used in HIESs are typically smaller than those used in LFSs, and may not provide the detailed occupational codes required. Furthermore, LFSs are conducted more frequently, and their data are made available on a yearly basis in some countries in the region, including Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia. We therefore use data made available through LFSs to measure the size and characteristics of the middle class, but also use HIESs in order to examine the living conditions of the middle class in certain countries.

Tables 2 and 3 provide an overview of the household surveys used to measure social class in the region. Data for three countries, namely Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine, are available for two time points, with either nine or twelve years elapsing between the first and second surveys. As shown in table 3, HIESs with the requisite variables are smaller in size and available for only three countries, namely Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine.

Country	Year	Household sample size	Sample size roster	ISCO digits	Employment status	Firm size	Wealth/ income	Notes
State of Palestine	2010	15 612	94 303	3	Y	Y	Ν	
State of Palestine	2019	14 469	77 503	6	Y	Y	Y	
Jordan	2004	14 173	78 731	3	Y	Ν	Y	
Jordan	2016	7 229	33 450	4	Y	Y	Y	Panel, compared with 2010
Egypt	2006	8 370	37 140	3	Y	Y	Y	Panel, compared with 1988 and 1998
Egypt	2018	15 746	61 2 31	6	Y	Y	Y	Panel, compared with 1988, 1998, 2006, and 2012
Tunisia	2014	4 521	16 430	5	Y	Y	Y	Panel, only 2014
Kuwait	2016	4 869	48 029	4	Y	Y	Y	
Lebanon	2019	39 116	149 263	3	Y	Y	Y	

Table 2. Characteristics of the household labour force surveys used in the assessment of social class

Source: Data files provided by national statistical offices.

Table 3. Characteristics of the household income and expenditure surveys used in the assessment of social class

Country	Year	Household sample size	Sample size roster	ISCO digits	Employment status	Firm size	Wealth/ income	Notes
State of Palestine	2016/17	3 739	20 185	6	Y	Ν	Y	
Jordan	2013	4 850	25 845	3	Y	Ν	Y	
Egypt	2017/18	12 485	52 928	1	Y	Ν	Y	

Source: Data files provided by national statistical offices.

Even when using comparable occupational codes, certain limitations impede the application of the scheme across countries. Occupational titles across countries differ in importance and use, creating difficulties in mapping occupations onto social classes. Another challenge is posed by a lack of standardized income or wealth variables across surveys and countries that can be used to place employers and the self-employed into either detailed class 1 or detailed class 2. Some LFSs provide no or only limited data on earnings from self-employment, and we are therefore compelled to use wealth and income variables interchangeably to determine which social class employers and the self-employed should be assigned to. Firm size has also been used when classifying employers into classes. In most surveys, firm size is introduced as a categorical variable with predefined categories. It is therefore challenging to establish precise cut-offs or threshold values to distinguish between large business employers and small business employers.

9. Out of the labour force

Occupational and related data are not available in household surveys for those outside the labour market, including those who have never worked and the long-term unemployed. This group represents a relatively large proportion of the population, and their characteristics differ from those of households that include members in the labour force. Therefore, we opted to assign them to a class based on models or matching techniques using relevant variables such as education, income, assets, and housing conditions.

Various models were considered in assigning classes to those households, and two methods were chosen. The first is the nearest neighbour interpolation technique and involves sorting households based on the primary sampling unit and filling in missing class information from a donor cell that has similar characteristics. When class is missing, the imputed class entries use the value of the previous non-missing class cell or the next non-missing class cell depending on which value is nearer in terms of the covariates chosen.⁴² The imputed class variable retains the original data structure and distribution of the class variable before imputation.⁴³ Furthermore, missing values are interpolated using the nearest neighbour, with the wealth index as the main covariate for imputation.

The wealth index has the highest correlation with our pre-constructed household class variable as compared with other indicators. Those covariates were initially selected based on findings from previous studies showing associations with social class distribution.⁴⁴ The wealth index was chosen because it most accurately predicts a household's class and is primarily calculated based on housing conditions and asset ownership, which the middle class can afford but the working class cannot. In addition, it is widely used in the literature as a proxy for social class when data on housing conditions and assets are available.⁴⁵

However, not all data sets contain data on housing conditions needed to construct a wealth index. In such cases, the iterative hot deck imputation is used. That method follows the nearest neighbour criteria after sorting by primary sampling unit, governorate and/or residence area. It is assumed that households within a particular sampling unit share a similar standard of living.



Portraying the middle class in Arab countries This chapter provides a descriptive portrait of the middle class in six Arab countries, including its size and change over time. The relative size of the middle class is of particular importance to policymakers as it is linked to (a) economic growth through consumption and the potential to enhance physical and human capital, and (b) political stability and democracy. With those implications in mind, it is of policy relevance to assess changes in the size of the middle class over time, and to design policy instruments to halt its contraction.

Despite the middle class being a visible example of the adverse implications of inflation, political turmoil and economic instability in Arab countries, limited investigations have been conducted regarding the size of the middle class and the challenges it faces. Existing literature provides a scattered and diverse overview of the size and salient features of the middle class across countries, as the methodologies and conceptual frameworks adopted in these studies vary widely. ESCWA conducted a comprehensive study using an expenditure-based approach to identify the middle class in nine Arab countries.⁴⁶ Four class categories were used: affluent, middle class, vulnerable, and poor. This study found that Jordan, Lebanon, Tunisia, and the Syrian Arab Republic had middle-class proportions ranging from 55 per cent to 57 per cent. Yemen and Egypt had smaller middle classes, while Oman had a higher proportion of affluent individuals. Some other studies examined the middle class from a social perspective, considering factors such as labour market position, education and job authority. These studies estimated that approximately 45 per cent of the total population in the Arab region belonged to the middle class, with variations between oil-producing and nonoil-producing countries.47

In the State of Palestine, the middle class expanded due to public sector employment and the growth of non-governmental organizations, but it remains fragile due to political instability and reliance on international aid.⁴⁸ In Lebanon, the middle class contracted after the civil war but later increased in size with international aid and loans.⁴⁹ However, recent economic challenges and the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic led to another contraction.⁵⁰ The Economic and Social Council of Jordan estimated the size of the Jordanian middle class at only 41 per cent during 2008;⁵¹ this group consisted largely of professionals and private sector employees, particularly in telecommunications, finance and real estate, rather than public sector workers. In Morocco, the Syrian Arab Republic and Yemen, sectarianism, which can impede access to employment opportunities, has placed additional pressure on the middle class.⁵²The middle class in Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries generally have a positive outlook for their future, but there is more uncertainty regarding financial security and stability among the middle class in the United Arab Emirates and Bahrain compared with Saudi Arabia.53

Although the literature about the middle class in Arab countries remains fragmented, there is a consensus about a contracting middle class, propelled by widening inequalities and various socioeconomic challenges.⁵⁴This contraction has been evident in such countries as Egypt, Lebanon, Morocco, the State of Palestine, the Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia, and Yemen, where factors such as inflation, political shocks, sectarianism, economic instability, and a diminished ability to create decent jobs for an educated middle class have taken their toll. The Arab uprisings of 2011 further emphasized the role of the middle class in driving political change and demanding better opportunities and governance.⁵⁵ However, it is essential to note that the middle class is a heterogeneous social group, consisting of pro-democratic constituents as well as conservatives supportive of the regime. Given these circumstances, understanding the characteristics and dynamics of the middle class becomes crucial for policymakers to address the challenges faced by this influential group and to foster inclusive growth and stability in the region.

A. Size of the middle class in Arab countries ------

1. More than half of households are classified as middle class

Our results, displayed in table 4, show that more than half of the households in Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, and the State of Palestine belong to the middle class, and over one third (around 38 per cent) of the households in Tunisia are middle class. In 2019, Lebanon had the highest percentage of middle-class households among the six Arab countries, with 19.7 per cent of the sample consisting of small business owners and the self-employed. Additionally, the percentage of the owning class in Lebanon was also relatively high, at 11.3 per cent, due to a significant number of high-income self-employed individuals and employers running small and medium-sized enterprises in that country. Egypt and the State of Palestine are in second place, with a middle class amounting to some 53 per cent of households, but the two countries

differ in terms of who makes up their middle class. As shown in figure 1, Egypt has a larger lower middle class compared with the State of Palestine. About 11 per cent of households in the latter country are higher-grade professionals, and 21 per cent are lower-grade professionals compared with 7 per cent and 16 per cent, respectively, in Egypt. The Egyptian middle class includes the largest share of small business employers and low-income self-employed individuals compared with other countries, making its lower middle class relatively large.

The Tunisian class structure is more polarized than in other Arab countries. It has the largest working class, at 53 per cent, and one of the largest owning classes, at 8 per cent, and hence the smallest middle class among the six countries examined in this study. Looking deeper into the class composition shown in figure 1, it can be seen that there is a very small proportion of higher-grade and lower-grade professionals in Tunisia relative to the other countries.

	Egypt	Jordan	Kuwait	Lebanon	State of Palestine	Tunisia
Class	2018	2016	2016	2019	2019	2014
Owning	4.9	6.5	4.2	11.3	4.2	8.2
Middle	52.7	51.3	51.9	58.8	52.7	38.4
Upper-middle	7.0	11.3	16.3	9.4	11.1	5.3
Lower-middle	45.7	40.0	35.6	49.4	41.6	33.2
Working	42.4	42.2	43.9	29.9	43.2	53.4
Total no. of households	13 655	6 268	8 351	34 071	12 600	3 420

Table 4. Social class distribution in six Arab countries (Percentage of households)

Source: ESCWA calculations.

Note: The size of the middle class in Kuwait covers nationals and non-nationals. Non-nationals are mainly represented in collective households; hence, to be able to classify these households into social classes while reducing bias from assigning the highest class within a household, we disaggregate them into smaller households, including at maximum five members, which is the average household size for a Kuwaiti family.

Despite Tunisia's rapid economic growth, inequalities had increased since 1987, and there was a sense of injustice caused by a regime perceived to prioritize the wealthy, neglect the poor and fail to create enough jobs for the educated middle class. The middle class, particularly the young and educated, suffered from a broken social contract that deprived them of the security and benefits enjoyed by their parents, such as public sector jobs and subsidies. With limited formal job opportunities in a stagnant labour market, the middle class had no choice but to seek employment under unfavourable conditions. The dominance of noncompetitive markets and strong ties between the State and large businesses hindered small and medium-sized enterprises, which were often owned by the middle class. Sectors such as telecommunications, transportation and banking were controlled by guasi-monopolies, discouraging foreign investment and creating

Figure 1. Composition of the social classes in six Arab countries (Percentage)

barriers for smaller firms.⁵⁶ Similar challenges existed in other Arab countries, where rising inequality and the retreat of State economic control since the 1990s undermined people's access to employment and economic prospects.57

If we look further into the class structure of Kuwait (table 5), we notice stark differences between nationals and non-nationals. Indeed, more than two thirds of Kuwaitis are either owning class or middle class, while only 48 per cent of non-Kuwaitis are middle class and 3 per cent are owning class. Nationals in GCC countries enjoy greater access to stable, relatively well-paid jobs as compared with expatriate workers, 49 per cent of whom are in blue-collar occupations. Non-Kuwaitis are overwhelmingly working class, working as technicians, non-skilled routine and blue-collar workers, while most Kuwaiti nationals work in professional jobs.

Tunisia 2014 State of Palestine 2019 2.0 Lebanon 2019 Kuwait 24.3 2016 Jordan 12.7 2016 Egypt 16.2 2018 20 40 60 80 0 100 Large business employers; high-grade managers Higher-grade professionals Lower-grade professionals and legislators; high-income self-employed and administrators Routine non-manual and clerical workders Self-employed; small Sales and other low-level business employers service workers Blue-collar technicians Skilled technical workers Non-skilled routine workers

Source: ESCWA calculations.

 Table 5. Social class by nationality in Kuwait, 2016 (Percentage of households)

Class	All households	Kuwaiti households	Non-Kuwaiti households
Owning	4.2	8.2	3.4
Middle	51.9	70.8	48.2
Upper-middle	16.3	22.4	15.1
Lower-middle	35.6	48.3	33.1
Working	43.9	21.08	48.45
Total No. of households	8 351	2 815	5 536

Source: ESCWA calculations.

2. Declining middle class

It is widely believed that the middle class in the Arab region is contracting in tandem with rising inequality and increasing political turmoil. Figure 2 illustrates that the percentage change in the Egyptian upper middle class exceeds the percentage change in the lower middle class. This signals the failure of economic and social reforms to support and sustain an educated middle class, and particularly young members of that class, by providing decent and stable employment opportunities. In fact, data confirm that the owning and middle classes are decreasing in size in Egypt while the working class accounts for an increasing share of the population. That finding adds to the growing literature on rising inequality and marginalization, vulnerability to poverty, and structural employment bottlenecks in Egypt and the region as a whole.58

The middle class in Jordan has proved to be more stable over time than the middle class in Egypt. Figure 2 shows that the upper middle class in Jordan increased very slightly in size between 2004 and 2016, while the lower middle class decreased in size by some 3 per cent. Hence, the Jordanian middle class contracted slightly during that period (by 2.2 per cent) while the owning class grew by 4.3 per cent. The Government implemented distribution policies after the 2011 uprisings in order to address discontent among the middle class. These policies included increased subsidies and cash transfers to assist Jordanians in dealing with higher food prices, which were a result of fiscal reforms sponsored by the International Monetary Fund (IMF). Additionally, the Government raised salaries in public sector jobs to support the upper middle class in coping with inflation and unemployment between 2010 and 2016.⁵⁹

In the State of Palestine, as illustrated in figure 2, the middle class decreased by 12 per cent between 2009 and 2019, with 9 per cent of those joining the working class and only about 3 per cent moving upward to join the owning class. The middle class, and especially those working for the Palestinian Authority, were the most severely affected by the repercussions of the Israeli occupation and the reluctance of Israel to release funds for the Palestinian Authority. It should, moreover, be emphasized that the financial well-being and survival of the middle class in the West Bank is heavily dependent on an effective and fully functioning Palestinian Authority.



Figure 2. Change in the relative size of the middle class over time in three Arab countries

Source: ESCWA calculations.

Note: The percentage change in the social classes size is calculated on the basis of data generated from surveys conducted over a time span of between 10 to 12 years. For Egypt, the comparison is made between data derived from the Egypt Labor Market Panel Survey (ELMPS) 2006 and ELMPS 2018. For Jordan, we have taken data from the 2004 employment and unemployment survey and compared those data with estimates made on the basis of data contained in the 2016 LFS, while in the State of Palestine, we have compared data derived from the 2009 and 2019 LFSs.

B. Salient features of the middle class ------

1. Members of the upper middle class are particularly well educated

Figure 3 illustrates educational attainment levels by social class in the six Arab countries reviewed in this chapter. Interestingly, it is the upper middle class that exhibits the greatest number of years of education among the social classes in almost all countries. Lebanon and the State of Palestine have the highest educational attainment for the upper middle class. Figure 3 supports the widely held belief that there is an educational gradient between the various social classes.





Source: ESCWA calculations.

Note: The estimates for Kuwait are for Kuwaiti nationals only.

2. Upper middle class primarily employed in public administration

Figure 4 illustrates the distribution of the social classes across major economic activities. The middle class in Arab countries is concentrated, primarily, in public administration and defence, education, and trade and transportation. In Kuwait, middle-class Kuwaiti nationals hold jobs mainly in the public administration and defence. Egypt, Jordan, Lebanon, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia have fairly similar employment distributions. In these six countries, the upper middle class is predominantly employed in public administration and defence, while the lower middle class tends to find employment in trade and transportation and in education, except in Tunisia, where the lower middle class tends to find employment in the industrial and trade sectors. In all six countries, with the notable exception of Kuwait, the owning class is active in the trade sector while the working

class has high participation rates in construction relative to other non-agricultural activities.

3. Most of the lower middle class works in small firms

Figure 5 shows the distribution of social classes by enterprise size in each of the six countries analysed. With the exception of Kuwait, large disparities are evident between the upper middle and the lower middle classes in all countries with regard to the size of the enterprise in which workers are employed. In Egypt, 53 per cent of the upper middle class work in large enterprises compared with 27 per cent of the lower middle class. Jordan and Lebanon have the same employment rate in small enterprises. More than half of the lower middle class across the region are engaged in microenterprise work. In contrast, in Kuwait, about 69 per cent of the lower middle class work in medium-sized and large enterprises, while 29 per cent work in small enterprises.


Figure 4. Social class by economic activity across the six countries (Percentage)

Source: ESCWA calculations.

Note: The estimates for Kuwait are for Kuwaiti nationals only.







Lebanon



Tunisia 35 84 34 28 55 61 18 61 0wning Upper-middle Lowermiddle Class Medium-large

enterprises (50+)

enterprises (250+)

Source: ESCWA calculations.

Note: The estimates for Kuwait are for Kuwaiti nationals only. A separate category of medium-large enterprises is included for Kuwait to accommodate the design of the LFS.

4. A class gradient in wealth

Figure 6 reveals a clear correlation between wealth score and social class. Among the three countries examined, the owning and upper middle classes have much higher wealth scores than the lower middle and working classes. The data illustrate a strong association between social class and wealth in which the owning class is the wealthiest across all three countries and the working class seems to be the most disadvantaged in terms of wealth distribution. Interestingly, inTunisia, the upper middle class has a wealth score almost equal to that of the owning class, while at the same time, Tunisia has the lowest working class wealth score of the three countries, signalling a high degree of polarization among classes. Another observation is that the lower middle class in Jordan is more disadvantaged in terms of wealth as compared with their counterparts in Egypt and Tunisia.



Figure 6. Distribution of wealth scores by class and country

Source: ESCWA calculations.

Note: The wealth score represents a composite measure of household standard of living. The score is calculated based on a factor analysis and household data that reflect ownership of assets and housing conditions, including floor material, source of heat, sanitation facilities and ownership of a car and goods such as televisions. Wealth scores have been normalized to a lower boundary of 0.



C. Conclusion -----

Over half of the households in the six Arab countries selected (Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia) are classified as middle class, with clear disparities in their social composition between the countries. Those households considered middle class are generally lower middle class, and include lowergrade professionals, small business employers, the low-income self-employed, and retail workers.

The middle class in Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine has contracted by around 12 per cent over a period of 10 years. However, the middle class in Jordan is relatively stable as compared with the other two countries. The contraction seems to reflect the fact that a considerable number of households have become working class rather than experiencing upward mobility and thus improved standards of living. A shrinking middle class across the region is partly due to the abandonment of established social contracts, a factor that also contributed to the Arab uprisings of 2011. Moreover, political unrest, rising inflation and unemployment, and widening income and wealth disparities across the region have also contributed to the contraction of the middle class.

Overall, the findings outlined in this chapter indicate that there is still a vibrant and diverse middle class in Arab countries, characterized by high levels of educational attainment, particularly among the upper middle class. Across the region, middle-class households include members that are likely to work in public sector jobs, the trade and transportation, education, administration, and industrial sectors, or to work in microenterprises. Furthermore, the lower middle class underperforms in wealth accumulation relative to the upper middle class, thus illustrating unequal wealth distribution not only among classes but also within the middle class itself. As the middle class can act as a key pillar of social stability, it is necessary to restore this role through new development policies to mitigate associated risks of downward social mobility.

The economic status of the middle class: the situation in Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine The Arab region has been adversely affected by rising commodity prices, fluctuations in currency exchange rates and economic destruction stemming from armed conflict and the displacement of populations. At the same time, many countries have witnessed an increase in informality within the labour market and the elimination of many formal-sector jobs. The COVID-19 pandemic further exacerbated preexisting vulnerabilities and highlighted structural deficits undermining the region's labour markets. As a result of those overlapping shocks, many Arab societies have experienced increased socioeconomic polarization. The position of the Arab middle class is increasingly precarious, and both paid employees and the self-employed within the middle class have experienced a significant erosion to their incomes and purchasing power.

The aim of this chapter is to highlight the situation of the most vulnerable segment of the middle class and identify a number of mechanisms that could be used to prevent them from falling into poverty. To identify poverty and vulnerability among the middle class, we used an expenditurebased approach and divide the population into economic groups. The chapter assesses poverty and vulnerability within the middle class in three Arab middle-income countries, namely Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine. Although the period of analysis for the three countries predates the COVID-19 pandemic and the fuel and food price increases stemming from the intensification of the war between the Russian Federation and Ukraine, the results obtained provide an important baseline narrative.

A. Identifying the poor middle class ------

Estimates of poverty rely on national poverty lines computed by national statistical offices, and on thresholds identified by Abu-Ismail and Sarangi,⁶⁰ distinguishing between five income groups:⁶¹ the poor, the vulnerable, the lower middle-income group, the upper middleincome group, and the affluent. Those thresholds, expressed in local currency units, are based on the outcomes of household budget surveys and are projected to all years based on cost-of-living inflation rates. We relied on the multiples reached in ESCWA to assign the appropriate cut-offs used to capture the five income groups.⁶²

Table 6 shows the national poverty lines and the proposed income group cut-offs used to capture the vulnerable, lower middle-income, upper middle-income, and affluent groups for Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine. Since Jordan did not report an official poverty line in 2013, we take the 2011 national poverty line for that country, calculated

using the 2011 Household Expenditure and Income Survey, and project it to 2013, using the consumer price index provided by the World Bank to account for cost-of-living changes.⁶³

To identify the other income groups, we use country-specific poverty line multiples. For Egypt, those multiples are 1.33 for UPL/(national poverty line) NPL, 1.67 for (lower middle income line) LMIL/ NPL and 2.00 for the upper middle income line (UMIL)/NPL. Given the similarities in per capita income levels and expenditure patterns between Jordan and the State of Palestine, the same poverty line multiples, provided in ESCWA on the basis of data generated in the context of the 2010 Household Expenditure and Income Survey of Jordan,⁶⁴ are used for the two countries: 1.5 for UPL/NPL, 2.5 for LMIL/ NPL and 3.5 for UMIL/NPL.

Poverty lines (currency)	National poverty line (NPL)	UPL/ NPL	Upper poverty line (UPL) (vulnerability threshold)	LMIL/ NPL	Lower middle- income line (LMIL)	UMIL/ NPL	Upper middle-income line (UMIL) (affluence lower threshold)
Egypt 2018 (LE)	744	1.33	989	1.67	1242	2	1487
Jordan 2013 (JD)	78	1.5	117	2.5	195	3.5	273
State of Palestine (NIS)	494	1.5	741	2.5	1235	3.5	1729

Table 6. National poverty lines and poverty line multiples in local currency (Per capita per month)

Source: Authors' calculations based on poverty lines established by Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics of Egypt (2018), World Bank (2011) and Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics (2017), which each draw on data derived from the 2017/2018 Household Income, Expenditure and Consumption Survey in Egypt, the 2013 Household Expenditure and Income Survey in Jordan and the 2017 Palestine Expenditure and Consumption Survey.

Data sources

The analysis reported here is based on microdata from household budget surveys. For Egypt, we use the 2017/2018 Household Income, Expenditure and Consumption Survey, provided by the Egyptian Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics. For Jordan, we use the 2013 Household Expenditure and Income Survey, conducted by the Department of Statistics of Jordan, and for the State of Palestine, we use the 2017 Palestine Expenditure and Consumption Survey, provided by the Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics.

B. Substantial portion of the middle class falls into poverty -----

This section presents the main results of the analysis for the three countries. First, relevant thresholds are derived and compared across countries. Next, the corresponding shares of the population in poverty, vulnerability, and the lower middle-income, upper middle-income and affluent groups are evaluated. Finally, the economic and social delineations of classes are juxtaposed in order to report the incidence of poverty and vulnerability across social classes.

1. Highest income poverty is found in Egypt, followed by the State of Palestine and Jordan

Figure 7 shows the key results of the analysis, the economic stratification of the population in the three countries. Given that this chapter is concerned with the incidence of poverty among the middle class, particular focus is directed to poverty rates in the analysis.





Source: ESCWA calculations, using expenditure as an income proxy. Income data taken from the 2017/2018 Household Income, Expenditure and Consumption Survey in Egypt, the 2013 Household Expenditure and Income Survey in Jordan and the 2017 Palestine Expenditure and Consumption Survey.

Egypt is characterized by the highest poverty rate of the three countries: the largest income group in Egypt is the poor, who make up 33 per cent of the population. The vulnerable population makes up the second largest group, at 28 per cent, followed by the lower middle, affluent and upper middle-income groups. In Jordan, the distribution of income groups is different. The lower middleincome group is the largest, accounting for 34 per cent of the population. Poverty affects 15 per cent of the Jordanian population, significantly less than in Egypt or the State of Palestine. Finally, in the State of Palestine, the poverty rate reached 31 per cent in 2017, making the poor the largest income group there. Hence, in all three States, the three lower-income groups, namely the poor, the vulnerable and the lower middle-income groups, comprise the highest shares of the national population, ranging from 78 per cent in Egypt to 69 per cent in the State of Palestine.

2. Around one third of the middle class is poor

Figure 8 illustrates the economic stratifications within each of the three social classes. It shows that the owning class is mostly affluent, with 72 per cent, 73 per cent and 53 per cent of households earning above the UMIL in Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine, respectively. On the other end of the social spectrum, the highest poverty rates were found within the working class in Egypt and the State of Palestine, where 43 per cent and 38 per cent, respectively, are poor. However, in Jordan, most of the working-class population are either in the vulnerable or middleincome groups (64 per cent), and only 23 per cent are classified as poor.

Interestingly, in the case of Egypt, 29 per cent of the middle class are poor and another 29 per cent are vulnerable. In total, 58 per cent of the middle class are, therefore, vulnerable or already in poverty. By comparison, only 20 per cent and 10 per cent of the middle class in Egypt are within the lower or upper middle-income groups, respectively. The affluent share of the middle class is only 13 per cent of the population.

In Jordan, the middle class is, overall, in a stronger economic position, with only 8 per cent of the middle class living below the national poverty line. Most of the Jordanian middle class are either within the lower middle-income or vulnerable groups (37 per cent and 22 per cent, respectively). These figures underscore that, should an economic downturn occur, many members of the middle class would be at risk of being reduced to poverty. The Palestinian middle class exhibits an economic distribution midway between the distributions of Egypt and Jordan. Compared with the former, the distribution is somewhat narrower, with a marginally lower prevalence of poverty (28 per cent) and vulnerability (23 per cent) and a higher prevalence of lower middle-income households (30 per cent).

The aforementioned results show that poverty remains prevalent among members of the middle class in the three countries. This is in line with the conclusions previously reached by ESCWA in 2015. The results suggest that the plight of the "working poor" is not restricted to workers in traditionally vulnerable informal wage occupations, but extends to a significant number of self-employed and formal wage workers. Even in Jordan, much of the middle class includes low-income groups, mostly the lower middle and vulnerable groups. The middle class thus remains markedly worse off economically compared with the owning class.

The results of this chapter also suggest that the Arab middle class is far from monolithic in terms of its composition and the characteristics of its members. Figure 9 illustrates the consumption patterns of the middle class in the three countries. Those vary significantly across the countries examined and the five economic groups. While in Egypt and the State of Palestine, there is, as expected, a decline in food share within total consumption among economically more privileged households, in Jordan, the food share remains very stable. While the housing share increases with economic status in Egypt, it is constant or declining slightly in Jordan. While health-care costs account for a non-trivial share of household budgets in Egypt (but not elsewhere), relative to its counterparts, Jordan records the highest budget shares for education expenditure.





Source: ESCWA calculations, using expenditure as an income proxy. Income data taken from the 2017/2018 Household Income, Expenditure and Consumption Survey in Egypt, the 2013 Household Expenditure and Income Survey in Jordan and the 2017 Palestine Expenditure and Consumption Survey.



Figure 9. Middle-class expenditure patterns by income group (Percentage)

Source: ESCWA calculations, using expenditure as an income proxy. Income data taken from the 2017/2018 Household Income, Expenditure and Consumption Survey in Egypt, the 2013 Household Expenditure and Income Survey in Jordan and the 2017 Palestine Expenditure and Consumption Survey.

Note: Per capita expenditure distribution for the middle class is calculated for each expenditure category as a percentage of total per capita expenditure per month.

3. The poor middle class consists mainly of rural, less educated and self-employed or service workers

Table 7 provides descriptive statistics on the poor middle class and the non-poor middle class with a view to shedding light on the characteristics of the middle class and the factors that can increase their vulnerability.

In all three countries, poor middle-class households are larger in size on average, and include a greater number of children compared with non-poor middle-class households. In Jordan and the State of Palestine, the average poor middle-class household consists of some seven members, compared with around five members in the average non-poor middle-class household. In Egypt, household size is also larger for the poor middle class (around six members) compared with the non-poor middle class (around four members). Moreover, a larger share of the poor middle class resides in rural areas compared with the non-poor middle class, except in the State of Palestine. In Egypt, a sizeable 65 per cent of the poor middle class live in rural areas, compared with 47 per cent of the non-poor middle class. The lower share of poor middle-class households living in Palestinian rural areas can be attributed to the significant number of such households in Palestinian refugee camps, in particular in the Gaza Strip. As for the educational status of the middle class, the proportion of the middle class who have completed tertiary education is considerably higher for the non-poor compared with the poor in all countries, and especially in Jordan, where there is marked educational disparity between the poor and non-poor.

Exploring the employment of the poor middle class against that of the non-poor middle class provides an indication of the differences in the types of jobs held by members of the poor middle class and the non-poor middle class. As indicated in table 7, a larger share of the poor middle class is self-employed compared with the non-poor middle class. The difference between the poor and the non-poor middle class in that respect is greatest in Jordan, where 7 per cent of the non-poor are self-employed compared with 21 per cent of the poor middle class. As for type of employment, a sizeable share of the middle class is employed in the public sector, in particular in the State of Palestine, where 47 per cent and 41 per cent of the poor and non-poor middle class, respectively, are employed in the public sector. In other sectors, a significant portion of the middle class works in the trade and transportation sector and in sales occupations (most markedly in Jordan), which are classified as low value-added service sectors. In the three countries, those sectors employ a higher share of the poor middle class.

Table 7. Characteristics of the poor and non-poor middle class

	State of Palestine		Jordan		Egypt	
	Poor	Non-poor	Poor	Non-poor	Poor	Non-poor
Household size	7.4	5.2	7.3	5.0	5.7	3.9
Number of children	3.5	1.8	3.3	1.5	2.4	1.4
Households in rural areas	6.1	18.0	16.4	12.9	64.6	46.9
Households with tertiary education	23.6	38.0	19.1	53.8	13.6	30.4
Households in self-employment	25.0	14.0	20.5	7.3	13.1	7.8
Households with members employed in the public sector	47.3	41.1	29.2	35.1	24.9	28.7
Households with members employed in trade and transportation	19.2	15.1	33.3	23.5	19.1	14
Households with members employed in sales occupations	17.0	9.7	26.7	14.2	14.0	10.3

Source: ESCWA calculations.

C. Making sense of the results ------

1. Inequality in income and wealth is rising in much of the region

Why is poverty an unrelenting problem for the middle class in Egypt and the State of Palestine? And why are a significant number of Jordanian middle-class households vulnerable to poverty? Across the Arab region, there are significant disparities in income between capital owners and wage workers. A large share of the latter is employed informally and, therefore, unable to access social insurance schemes or other protections. Moreover, the share of business enterprise revenues earmarked for capital rents is higher than the share earmarked for the payment of wages. Without actions that will enable workers to lay claims to firms' profits, the earnings gap between wage earners and capital owners is likely to widen.

As illustrated in figure 10, Gini coefficients in many countries in the Arab region have ranged between 65 per cent and 75 per cent since 2015. The income and wealth performance of the middle-income group relative to other groups also reveals interesting trends. For income, we report the share of the population of each country earning between the UPL and the UMIL. For wealth, because there are no agreed thresholds on the assets held by the middle-income group, and because wealth is best reported in nominal international dollars, we use the conventional delineation between the fiftieth and ninetieth percentile of the wealth distribution curve, commonly known as the middle 40 per cent. Figure 11 shows that the share of wealth of the middle 40 per cent has declined in the past two decades in Jordan and the State of Palestine, and has remained volatile in Egypt. Among Arab middle-income countries and least developed



Figure 10. Within-country Gini coefficients (Percentage)

Figure 11. Wealth share of the middle 40 per cent of the population (Percentage)



Source: ESCWA calculations on the basis of data contained in the 2022 Global Wealth Report of the Credit Suisse Research Institute. **Note:** The "middle 40 per cent" are those individuals between the fiftieth and ninetieth percentiles of the wealth distribution curve. Arab middle-income and least developed countries include Algeria, Comoros, Djibouti, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Lebanon, Mauritania, Morocco, the State of Palestine, Somalia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia and Yemen. MIC stands for middle-income country, and LDC stands for least developed country. countries, the wealth share of the middle 40 per cent gradually rose during the 2000s to reach 30 per cent, dropped to 28 per cent between 2011 and 2014, and has remained more or less stable since then, although a notable dip in the share of the middle-income group took place in 2020 as a result of the economic shocks associated with the global response to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Figure 12 shows the share of the population earning between the UPL and the UMIL, as drawn from official poverty lines by country or, in the case of the regional total, from the \$3.20 international poverty line (at purchasing power parity in 2011). Between 2010 and 2022, the share of the population earning within the UPL-UMIL range slightly increased in Jordan, from 46 per cent to 47 per cent. The share similarly

stagnated in the State of Palestine between 2010 and 2015 and then picked up slightly to between 37 and 38 per cent between 2016 and 2019, and fell afterwards and in the immediate aftermath of the COVID-19 pandemic. In Egypt, the share of the population earning within the UPL-UMIL range slightly increased between 2010 and 2014 before falling again to approximately 26 per cent. Across the Arab middle-income and least developed countries, the population share earning within the UPL-UMIL range steadily declined from 36 per cent in 2010 to 32 per cent in 2022. Between 2019 and 2020, during shocks related to the COVID-19 pandemic, the share of population earning within the UPL-UMIL range dipped in all of the evaluated States, but fell dramatically in the State of Palestine from 37 per cent to 29 per cent.





Source: ESCWA calculations on the basis of World Bank Development Indicators.

Note: AArab middle income and least developed countries include Algeria, Comoros, Djibouti, Egypt, Iraq, Jordan, Lebanon, Mauritania, Morocco, the State of Palestine, Somalia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, Tunisia and Yemen. MIC stands for middle-income country, and LDC stands for least developed country.

2. Limited structural transformation of Arab economies

The low income of the middle class is probably a result of weak structural transformation and the concentration of labour in low value-added sectors. Despite the observable shift of labour from agriculture in the last few decades, for the most part, the movement has been towards low valueadded sectors.65 This is mostly due to inadequate development of the manufacturing or modern high value-added sectors and the absorption of the middle class by the "other services" sector. It is evident from figure 4 in chapter 2 that the working class remains concentrated in agriculture, construction and trade and transportation. Meanwhile, the middle class primarily works in the "other services" and trade and transportation sectors in Jordan and Egypt, while in the State of Palestine, the public administration and defence sector is the largest employer of the middle class. As a result, the middle class is mainly employed in relatively low-productivity sectors and performs low value-added work.

Thus, economic growth in the region has failed to translate into robust per capita income growth

and the generation of decent employment for the educated middle class. Poor growth knock-on effects, and persistent disparities between the middle class and the owning class, underscore the less than rewarding nature of many of the jobs that have been generated. In addition to weak structural transformation, other fiscal and governance challenges, fluctuations in the price of oil and other commodities, and political instability mean that a large portion of the middle class has now been reduced to poverty or remains vulnerable.

3. Out-of-pocket expenses for the middle class remain high

The middle class is, in many ways, victim to Government policies that have resulted in reductions in public spending and the implementation of austerity. Many middleclass households devote most of their non-food expenditure on basic necessities, including health care and education. Out-of-pocket expenditure on costly private education and health services has only increased the tendency of the middle class to fall into poverty. According to the World Bank, social expenditure and financial protection mechanisms



Figure 13. Out-of-pocket expenditure on health care in selected countries and country groups (Percentage of current health expenditure)

Source: World Health Organization Global Health Expenditure database.

Note: Available at http://apps.who.int/nha/database. The data used in this figure were retrieved on 30 January 2022.

can prevent the vulnerable from slipping into poverty, as such mechanisms help reduce out-ofpocket spending on health care. Such out-of-pocket health payments push around 100 million people into poverty each year.⁶⁶ In some cases, people are forced to sell their assets or borrow to pay for critical health-care services that they simply cannot afford. In addition, a common observation is that many people are pursuing precautionary saving and cutting their expenditures on other goods and services in order to prepare for potential increases in the cost of medical treatment. Action by Governments to reduce out-of-pocket payments on health care can, therefore, have a significant impact on poverty and vulnerability. As illustrated in figure 13, the populations of Arab States are compelled to cover a much larger share of health-care expenditure as outof-pocket expenses than the world average or the average of high-income countries. Out-ofpocket expenditure on health care in Egypt (55 per cent of current health expenditure) is the highest in the region and even exceeds that of low-income countries. Those observations confirm the large burden that the poor and the vulnerable must bear in the Arab region due to inadequate Government expenditure on education and health.

D. Conclusion ------

In Egypt and the State of Palestine, about one third of the middle class is poor, while in Jordan a large share is vulnerable and at risk of falling into poverty. The markedly disadvantaged status of the middle class compared with the owning class can, in part, be explained by high wealth and income disparities stemming from many years of non-inclusive growth in the Arab region. Another contributor is limited public spending, which has fallen in many countries in the region as a result of significant financial constraints on public budgets and the implementation of austerity measures. Those measures have meant that many middle-class households have been forced to increase their expenditure on what many consider to be basic services. Moreover, it may be argued that the key challenges facing many countries in the region stem from a failure to implement structural economic reforms and the fact that a high proportion of the workforce is employed in unproductive, low value-added sectors. Policy interventions directed toward enhancing the economic status of the middle class and protecting their purchasing power are, therefore, necessary, particularly as the middle class can be a strong driver of economic growth, improved accountability and better governance.



Informal middle class workers: the missing middle Informal employment is a worldwide phenomenon that is often considered a factor for several vulnerabilities, including poverty, marginalization and indecent work conditions. According to the ILO Nineteenth International Conference of Labour Statisticians (ICLS) resolution I definition of informal employment and the underlying concept of informal productive activities, "informal employment includes those productive activities carried out for pay or profit that are not - in law or practice - effectively covered by formal arrangements". In 2018, the Twentieth ICLS highlighted three indicators that are required to understand the dynamics of informal employment and social protection coverage, including but not limited to jobdependent social protection, access to paid annual leave and access to paid sick leave.67

Informal employment is characterized by absent or low levels of decent work conditions, low productivity and lower-skilled labour.⁶⁸ Many scholars argue that political instability, weak economic governance and weak development within a State play key roles in increasing unregistered employment activities.⁶⁹ Arab States have the highest overall unemployment rate and one of the highest youth unemployment rates (26 per cent) in the world, and they are experiencing a deterioration in job quality; hence, the informal sector is expanding.⁷⁰

Recent research indicates that 68 per cent of the labour force in most Arab countries work informally.⁷¹ As shown in figure 14, the Arab region has the highest level of informal employment among all regions globally, with a higher percentage of males than females engaged in informality. When each country in the Arab region is examined individually, countries with the lowest level of gross domestic product (GDP) per capita tend to have the highest levels of informality. Estimates suggest that one third of GDP in the region is produced through informal work.72 The COVID-19 pandemic has also led to a rise in informal employment, particularly in countries with weak labour law enforcement and low economic growth. Additionally, ongoing political instability in Iraq, Libya, the State of Palestine, the Syrian Arab Republic, and Yemen has pushed more workers into the informal sector,73 resulting in a decline in their existing work skills due to the prolonged nature of conflicts in the Arab region.



Figure 14. Informal employment by region and sex, 2016 (Percentage)

Source: International Labour Organization.

Note: ECA stands for Economic Commission for Africa.

This chapter uncovers the degree of informality among middle-class workers in Arab countries and describes its characteristics. That analysis lays the foundation for a discussion of social protection schemes to support the marginalized middle class, which has not received meaningful social protection coverage in the past, beyond defunct or substantially reduced general subsidy schemes. For the purposes of this chapter, middle-class informal employees are referred to as the "missing middle".

A. High informality among the lower middle class

Prior studies identified a number of social and economic factors that can explain the prevalence of informality, including failure to promote the benefits of registration (if such benefits exist), and a weak formal private sector.⁷⁴ An increase in labour supply and the stagnation of labour demand have forced many of working age to seek any type of job rather than insist on finding employment with decent labour conditions.⁷⁵ Furthermore, institutions play a key role in formal sector growth. Researchers have shown correlations between corruption and the growth of a shadow economy,⁷⁶ as well as the links between the size of a government and the prevalence of informality.⁷⁷

Table 8 shows a high prevalence of informal employment among the working class, a group with the most precarious working conditions as compared with other classes. Surprisingly, the owning class also has a significantly elevated level of informality. This could be because the owning class includes a large segment of business owners and high-income self-employed workers operating in the informal sector. As discussed in chapter 2, more than 65 per cent of the owning class works in microenterprises, which are characterized by high informality rates.78 Although middle-class workers have lower rates of informality compared with other social classes, informality rates among those in the lower middle class are more than double the rates of the upper middle class. This finding implies that lower middle-class workers are more vulnerable and, therefore, prone to falling below the poverty line unless adequate social protection programmes are put in place.

Table 8: Middle-class informality rates in selected Arab countries

Class	Egypt	Jordan	Lebanon	State of Palestine	Tunisia
Owning	65.2	74.7	50.9	82.3	38.4
Middle	49.7	37.6	51.1	49.0	36.2
Upper middle	19.9	16.1	32.8	22.9	8.9
Lower middle	54.3	43.7	55.6	56.5	39.9
Working	79.5	56.2	67.9	84.8	50.8
Total (n)	5 898	2 937	26 358	15 355	1499

Source: ESCWA calculations, 2023.

The State of Palestine records the highest informality rates relative to the other countries among its lower and upper middle-class workers, followed by Lebanon, Egypt, Jordan, and Tunisia. For the upper middle class, Lebanon has the highest informality rate compared with the other countries, indicating that a share of high-level professionals is contending with informal employment vulnerabilities. The relatively low informality among the owning and upper middle classes in Tunisia is an anomaly in the analysis, and could be due to small sample size in the Tunisian data.

B. Decreased informality in the Egyptian middle class

Figure 15 shows the percentage change in informality indicators using Labor Market Panel Survey (LMPS) data from Egypt for the years 2006 and 2018. Generally speaking, the Egyptian middle class experienced decreased rates of informality between 2006 and 2018. However, certain informal employment indicators, including not contributing to social security, rose by 4 per cent, and the share of self-employed middle-class workers increased by around 3 per cent in the time period between surveys. Those two observations indicate increased vulnerability during shocks, which, in fact, occurred during the COVID-19 pandemic. Although the percentage of middle-class workers who are employed without a formal work contract has decreased over the past few years, it is still very possible that many workers are on temporary assignments that include verbal agreements rather than legally binding contracts that secure their rights and ensure they are not subject to precarious working conditions.

Figure 15. Change in middle-class informality rates in Egypt between 2006 and 2018 (Percentage)



Source: Escwa calculations, 2023.

Note: The dotted line represents the percentage change in each informality indicator between 2006 and 2018.

C. Aspects of the missing middle ------

1. Informal middle class mostly operates in microenterprises

Generally, Governments are primarily focused on reducing poverty rates through social assistance programmes. However, policymakers assume that the so-called "missing middle" workers, who are informally employed, are not necessarily poor and usually work in jobs that provide security and stability for themselves and their families. The assumption is that these missing middle workers enjoy a level of security equivalent to most formal employees. Informally employed middleclass workers are involved in private and public businesses across all economic sectors and at all firm sizes. However, they are heavily concentrated in private microenterprises, including those with fewer than ten employees, as shown in figure 16. Those results underline the vulnerability of members of the middle class, particularly as microenterprises were hard hit during the COVID-19 pandemic and had minimal access to Government support.



Figure 16. Middle-class informality rates by enterprise size (Percentage)

Source: ESCWA calculations, 2023.

2. Agriculture, trade and transportation hubs for informal middle-class workers

Figure 17 highlights the informality of middleclass workers in different economic sectors. The agriculture, trade and transportation sectors have the highest levels of informal employment in all countries except for Jordan. Formally employed middle-class workers in agriculture make up less than 10 per cent of the total in Egypt and the State of Palestine, and this share does not exceed 30 per cent in the other countries. The percentage of formally employed trade and transport workers is also guite small, and informal employment among the middle class in trade and transport ranges from 58 to 91 per cent of total employment. Employment in industry is nearly an even split between formal and informal work. Not surprisingly, public administration, defence, health, and education are the areas with the highest levels of formal employment, as most of these services in the Arab world are in the public sector. The education sector in Lebanon has a significant number of middle-class workers engaged in informal employment, accounting for 33 per cent compared with the average of 9 per cent in other countries. This high rate of informality is mainly due to the prevalence of contracted teachers and workers with temporary, non-fixed-term contracts, with more than two fifths of Lebanese workers in informal contracts working in the education sector according to the Arab NGO Network for Development in 2016.

3. Less education, more informality

One of the salient features of shadow economies in Arab countries is a low level of education in middle-income, oil-poor economies, implying that informality could be inversely related to educational levels.⁷⁹ Figure 18 shows the association between educational attainment and informality in Egypt, Jordan, Lebanon, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia. The more education a person has, the less likely he or she is to work informally. However, the relationship between education and informality may not be causal or straightforward. The findings by Pedersen⁸⁰ on education and informality are also confirmed by figure 18 in that the highest levels of informality exist for those with no education, and this decreases to its lowest level for those with postgraduate education levels.⁸¹

Figure 17. Middle-class informality by economic activity and country (Percentage)



Source: ESCWA calculations, 2023.





Source: ESCWA calculations, 2023.

4. More men in informal employment, except in agriculture

Women are less likely to work in the informal economy than men, except in the agriculture sector, as shown in figure 19. The State of Palestine is an exception in this case. Informal employment for women includes street vending; selling goods and services at local markets, bazaars or stalls; precarious self-employment; and forming a family business without a specific legal framework. The sizeable gender difference in informal employment (figure 14) may be due to two key factors. First, female unemployment in the Arab world is three times that of males, and the labour force participation rate of females is 14 per cent the rate of males. Second, females tend to look for formal public sector employment as compared with males as decent work conditions and less precarious working situations tend to prevail in the public sector. Figure 20 shows the difference in hourly wages between middle-class men and women for formal and informal work in the State of Palestine. Examining the gender wage differential in informal employment is of particular importance because the State of Palestine has one of the highest gender wage gaps in the industry and service sector, a sector that employs a large number of middle-class workers.⁸² Figure 20 shows a clear gender pay gap that is more evident among those in informal employment. For those in informal employment, 39 per cent of middleclass women are in the lowest hourly wage decile compared with 19 per cent of middle-class men. These percentages show an inverse relationship, as many more men are in the top hourly wage decile compared with women working informally.





Figure 20. Hourly pay of middle-class working males and females by formality status (Percentage)



Source: ESCWA calculations, 2023.

Note: NIS stands for Israeli New Shekel, the currency primarily used in the State of Palestine.

D. Conclusion ------

The analysis presented in this chapter provides evidence that workers in the lower middle class face greater challenges in terms of informality than the highly educated upper middle class. One finding is that informality correlates negatively with education across all social classes. With regard to firm size, middle-class workers who are employed by or own microenterprises record the highest shares of informality. There is also evidence of middle-class gender disparities in employment and pay that are even larger in informal than formal jobs. Middle-class females tend to receive wages within the lowest wage deciles in the informal economy.

The COVID-19 pandemic led Governments to introduce new social protection programmes and reform existing ones. These changes have had a significant impact on private sector development. Furthermore, subsidy reforms can provide a much-needed resource for cash transfer programmes that aim to assist both the poor and the missing middle. Previous attempts at subsidy reform have mostly left the lower middle class worse off, and budget surpluses have tended to be only partially redirected to support programmes to alleviate poverty. Redesigning the redistribution schemes to cover the missing middle is an important area of reform, particularly as those of working age have the potential to make a productive contribution to the economy if they are supported through periods of vulnerability.



Social protection and the middle class: evidence from Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia

Public sector employment, pension schemes, free education and health care, food and fuel subsidies, and subsidized housing were cornerstones of the social contract for the middle class under the so-called "authoritarian bargain".⁸³ However, that social contract has eroded and a new type of social contract has emerged since the macroeconomic reforms of the 1980s and 1990s. Those reforms included austerity cuts, a reduction in public sector hiring in most of the Arab region and significant reductions in subsidies.⁸⁴

The economic transformations that occurred as a result of structural reforms affected middleclass access to decent jobs and social protection. The pace and pattern of economic growth and a sectoral transformation towards relatively low value-added economic sectors and non-tradable goods resulted in a more precarious labour market in several Arab countries.⁸⁵ Private sector formal wage employment has played a limited role in job creation and has not made up for the substantial decline in public sector employment.⁸⁶ Private sector informal wage employment is among the most rapidly expanding types of employment.87 This implies that a growing share of workers has no social insurance coverage and no access to health insurance or family/child benefits.

An important question to ask is: to what extent are middle-class households covered by social protection schemes, compared with owning- and working-class households? Furthermore, what are the main forms of social protection that they can rely on? Has their access to social protection coverage declined over time, and how is that related to labour market developments? This chapter investigates those questions in three countries of the Arab region, namely, Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia, and focuses on four social protection indicators for which data are available, as follows:

- Contribution to social insurance schemes: the share of households with at least one working individual actively contributing to social insurance schemes in their primary job.
- Receipt of cash benefits from contributory social insurance schemes: the share of households with at least one member receiving a retirement, or employment-related, pension during the last 12 months.
- Receipt of non-contributory social assistance cash transfers: the share of households that received at least one type of non-contributory social assistance payment during the last 12 months.
- Health insurance coverage: the share of individuals who have health insurance coverage and the types of available health insurance.

This chapter uses nationally representative household- and individual-level data for Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia, with data taken from the Egypt Labor Market Panel Surveys (ELMPS), the Jordan Labor Market Panel Surveys (JLMPS) and the Tunisia Labor Market Panel Surveys (TLMPS).

A. Middle-class access to different forms of social protection -----

1. Highest effective coverage rates are among the middle class, yet those rates are low

It is appropriate to measure social protection coverage at the household level rather than at the individual level, because the size and structure of households differ among classes: any inference made with regard to coverage at the individual level may, therefore, have a bias due to household differences. This chapter uses the aggregate effective coverage indicator on social protection coverage as defined by the ILO and measures it at the household level. A household is effectively covered if it benefits from any of the following three social protection schemes: (a) receipt of a non-contributory social assistance transfer; (b) receipt of a contributory employment-related pension; or (c) has at least one family member who works in a job that provides social insurance coverage and, thus, is actively contributing to a social insurance scheme.⁸⁸

Households in the middle class have the highest effective coverage rates compared with other classes, reaching an average of 64 per cent in Egypt, 66 per cent in Jordan and 69 per cent in Tunisia (figure 21). However, those rates mean that one third of middle-class households is entirely left out of the purview of social protection coverage,

making them vulnerable in times of economic crisis or periods of high inflation caused by structural/ stabilization reforms or austerity cuts. Although, on average, middle-class households have the highest effective social protection rates, there is great disparity between upper and lower middleclass households. In all three countries, upper middle-class households are 1.2 to 1.3 times more likely than lower middle-class households to be effectively covered by at least one social protection scheme. This is mainly because lower middle-class households are considerably less likely than upper middle- class households to have a household member who works in a formal job. Assuming that job creation and labour market conditions remain the same and a lack of other forms of social protection for lower middle-class households continues, many households will be increasingly vulnerable to the economic impact of life cycle risks, causing further downward social mobility.

Figure 21. Household social protection coverage by type of social protection benefit and household class in Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia (Percentage)



Source: Authors calculations using ELMPS, 2018; JLMPS, 2016; and TLMPS, 2014.

2. Social insurance coverage is a primary form of social protection, highlighting middle-class reliance on formal jobs

Effective coverage rates are highest among middle-class households due to a higher propensity for having at least one household member contributing to a social insurance scheme (figure 21). Social insurance coverage is the most important form of social protection among middle-class households, highlighting the vital role that formal employment plays in securing effective social protection for households.⁸⁹ More than half of middle-class households in Jordan and Tunisia have at least one working member who is currently socially insured. This insured rate falls to 43 per cent in Egypt, ranking it last in social insurance coverage for the three countries; this is likely due to the rapid expansion of employment with no social security coverage, including informal and irregular wage work.⁹⁰ The pattern of precarious job creation and an expansion of low-quality jobs has had a greater effect on new workers from the middle class than workers from other classes in the three countries (figure 21).

3. Receipt of contributory retirement pensions is the second most important form of protection for middle-class households

The second most important social protection area for middle-class households under indicator 1.3.1 of the Sustainable Development Goals is the receipt of retirement pensions. Pensions are employment-related and based on previous social security contributions. Retired living household members receive pensions if they contributed during their working years and are eligible to claim them. Households may also be entitled to those pensions even if no member is a retiree, such as in the case of a death of a contributing working member.⁹¹

Among the three countries, the proportion of middle-class households receiving retirement pensions is highest in Egypt. In total, some 24 per cent of Egyptian middle-class households have at least one member who receives a retirement pension, followed by 22 per cent in Jordan and 19 per cent in Tunisia. Fewer working-class households receive retirement pensions because they are less likely to have worked in public sector jobs due to the eroded social contract,⁹² or because they are excluded due to social insurance regulations, as in the case of agricultural and domestic workers.

4. Access to non-contributory social assistance cash transfers is low, but varies substantially among countries

The middle class receives fewer social assistance transfers as compared with retirement pension payments or social insurance scheme benefits. However, there are important variations among countries. Equpt has the highest proportion of middle-class households that receive noncontributory social assistance transfers, with 9–10 per cent of upper and lower middle-class households receiving such transfers. The middle class in Egypt is 1.5 times less likely than working-class households to receive non-contributory social assistance transfers. In Tunisia, rates of non-contributory social assistance transfers are 4 per cent among upper middle-class households, 7 per cent among lower middle-class households, and 10 per cent among working-class households. The middle class in Jordan has the smallest share of households who receive social assistance transfers, with only 1-3 per cent of upper and lower middle- and lowerclass households receiving them.

B. Evolution of social protection coverage over time and associations with labour market development ------

1. Effective social protection coverage has fallen over time

In Egypt and in Jordan,⁹³ middle-class households have become less likely over time to include at least one worker contributing to mandatory social insurance schemes. Figure 22 shows that the decline in effective coverage was around 8 percentage points in Jordan over the six years between 2010 and 2016, and about 9 percentage points in Egypt over the 12 years between 2006 and 2018. The decrease in effective social protection coverage is due to increased informality and a significant reduction in the percentage of households with at least one socially insured worker in the family.

Access to non-contributory social assistance transfers increased in Egypt from 8 per cent in 2006 to 10 per cent in 2018 but declined in Jordan from 3 to 2 per cent over the same time period. The increase in access to non-contributory schemes in Egypt may reflect the introduction of the *Takaful and Karama* conditional cash transfer programmes, which, although targeting the poorest households, also reached some of the higher wealth quintiles.⁹⁴ Access to retirement pensions did not change over time in either country.



Figure 22. Evolution in effective social protection coverage rates among middle-class households over time in Egypt and Jordan (Percentage)

Source: Authors calculations using ELMPS waves 2006, 2012 and 2018, and JLMPS waves 2010 and 2016.

2. Limited social insurance coverage in private sector wage employment

With the decline in public sector employment as the main source of contributory social insurance coverage, the emerging social contract relies on access to Government-regulated social insurance schemes via private sector employment.⁹⁵

Figure 23 shows the distribution of employment statuses for middle-class individuals between the working ages of 15 and 64 years in Egypt. Results indicate that the types of wage employment that are growing for the middle class are largely forms of private sector informal wage employment, which is associated with lack of access to mandatory social insurance coverage. Thus, there is a need to redesign social insurance policies to accommodate small firms and their employees, making contributions paid by firms and employees more affordable. Subsidizing social insurance contributions has led to positive results in some countries, as have efforts to raise awareness of the benefits of formality for firms and workers.96

Figure 23 also illustrates an accelerating trend of women not participating in the labour market. In Eqypt, this is reflected in an increased proportion of unemployed women of working age, reaching 66 per cent in 2018, up from 57 per cent in 2006. Women are disproportionately deprived of social protection coverage because of their low rates of participation in the labour force. In addition, households with higher proportions of women have reduced access to social insurance coverage, making them more vulnerable than households with lower proportions of women.97 To address that issue, Jordan launched reforms by changing the social insurance law to include inactive persons,⁹⁸ but the impact of those reforms on women and other inactive groups is not vet known.

Figure 23. Employment distribution of working-age individuals (15–64) from middle-class households in Egypt by sex (Percentage)



Source: Authors calculations using ELMPS waves 2006 and 2018.

3. Entry into first jobs is increasingly challenging, more so for the middle class

Due to the limited capacity of the formal private sector to absorb the supply of new labour market participants in the region, younger generations in the middle class have experienced a significant erosion of upward social mobility. Figure 24 presents the evolution of first jobs for new entrants to the labour market since 2000. It shows that first jobs, especially after 2011, are increasingly concentrated in private sector wage work without social protections, and this is more so for the middle class as compared with other classes. Previous studies show that new labour market participants who start in informal employment without social insurance coverage are unlikely to move into formal employment.⁹⁹ Therefore, with new workers increasingly lacking social insurance coverage in their first jobs, the reliance of the middle class on social insurance coverage as a primary means of social protection is expected to decrease further.

C. Gender patterns of social protection among middle-class households ------

1. Similar effective coverage by headship but differing social protection instruments

Generally, female-headed, middle-class households are more likely than male-headed households in Egypt, and equally as likely as male-headed households in Tunisia, to be effectively covered by at least one social protection instrument (figure 25). Effective social protection coverage rates in Egypt stand at 70 per cent for female-headed, middle-class households and 63 per cent for male-headed ones. In Tunisia, effective coverage rates reach approximately 69 per cent of households overall. However, in Jordan, female-headed households are slightly less likely to be effectively covered, with figures of 60 per cent and 66 per cent, respectively, for female- and male-headed households.

The results do not mean that female-headed households, or individual women, are more protected than their male counterparts. Each household type shows quite different coverage patterns for the three separate social protection indicators used to calculate the effective coverage rate.

Figure 24. Evolution of first jobs for new entrants to the labour market by household class in Egypt, 2018; Jordan, 2016; and Tunisia, 2014 (Percentage distribution)



Source: Authors calculations using retrospective data from ELMPS, 2018; JLMPS, 2016; and TLMPS, 2014.

2. Although female-headed households have higher effective coverage rates, access to contributory social insurance schemes is limited

Figure 25 illustrates that female-headed households have a high reliance on retirement pensions because those households are mostly headed by widows who are likely receiving survivor retirement pensions. For example, in Egypt, the receipt of retirement pensions among female-headed, middleclass households is more than three times that of male-headed households and is the highest of the three countries examined. Other factors contributing to this difference include women self-selecting to work in public sector jobs, a tendency to retire early and longer life expectancy.

Despite the small proportion of middle-class households receiving non-contributory social assistance transfers, female-headed households are considerably more likely than male-headed households to receive them. That pattern is consistent in the three countries. Tunisia had the highest receipt rate for non-contributory social assistance transfers among female-headed households, at 26 per cent. Egypt had the secondhighest rates, with female-headed, middle-class households at almost double the rate for maleheaded households. Of female-headed households in Jordan, 8 per cent receive social assistance pensions, making them the lowest receiving group among the three countries with the largest gender gap across the three countries. That gap can be potentially explained because of the fact that social assistance programmes in Jordan have historically been targeted toward female-headed households, and widows in particular.



Figure 25. Evolution of first jobs for new labour market entrants – lower- and upper-middle class in Egypt, 2018 (Percentage)

Source: Authors calculations using retrospective data from ELMPS, 2018; JLMPS, 2016; and TLMPS, 2014.



Figure 26. Evolution of social protection coverage for middle-class households in Egypt by gender of head of household (Percentage)

Source: Authors calculations using ELMPS waves, 2006, 2012 and 2018.

3. Effective coverage rates fell faster for male-headed households, but for a different reason than for femaleheaded households

In Egypt, male-headed households in the middle class experienced a drop of about 8 percentage points between 2006 and 2018 (figure 26), primarily due to the limited number of working household members with access to social insurance coverage. Female-headed households also experienced a decrease in effective coverage rates (with 6 percentage points), also due to a falling number of socially insured workers in their households. However, the reasons behind the drop in social insurance coverage rates at the household level differ between women and men. For women in Egypt, for example, the increasing lack of social insurance coverage could be due to high rates of women leaving the labour force in the past two decades.¹⁰⁰ For male-headed households, the drop is primarily attributed to the rapid expansion of informal and precarious employment rather than to a drop in labour force participation. In Jordan, the effective coverage rate of female-headed households remained stable between 2010 and 2016, largely because of increased access to retirement pensions.

D. Access to health insurance among the middle class -----

This section explores patterns of health insurance coverage for the middle class. These patterns are measured at the individual level because, unlike transfers, health insurance cannot be shared among household members.

1. Health insurance coverage is highest among the middle class, especially the upper middle class

Health insurance rates, as shown in figure 27, are highest in Tunisia. Approximately 80 per cent of the middle class and owning class have health insurance, while 76 per cent of the working class have coverage. Jordan is the exception across the three countries for health insurance rates among the middle class since 64 per cent of the working class have coverage, a higher rate than among the middle class. Egypt has the lowest health insurance coverage rates in the region across the three classes, as only about 50 per cent of middle-class Egyptians have health insurance. However, the middle class in Egypt still enjoys greater access to health insurance than other classes in the country, given that only 41 per cent of the owning and 36 per cent of the working class have access. In all three countries, members of the upper middle class have higher rates of

health insurance than those in the lower middle class, maybe due to higher private health insurance provision through their employers.

2. Public health providers are a key insurance source for the middle class

Figure 28 shows that, in all three countries, health-insured individuals in the middle class are slightly more likely than the insured from other classes to rely on public health insurance.

In Egypt, public insurance covers 78 per cent of health-insured individuals in the middle class. In Jordan, about 48 per cent of the middle class report that their main source of health insurance is through the Ministry of Health, and 31 per cent receive insurance coverage through the Jordanian Royal Medical Services. InTunisia, national health insurance covers 55 per cent of health-insured individuals in the middle class, including workers' spouses and dependents.¹⁰¹



Figure 27. Health insurance rates at the individual level in Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia by household class (Percentage)

Source: Authors calculations using ELMPS, 2018; JLMPS, 2016; and TLMPS, 2014.

Figure 28. Distribution of health insurance types for individuals with health insurance coverage in Egypt (non-students), Jordan and Tunisia by household class (Percentage)



Source: Authors calculations using ELMPS, 2018; JLMPS, 2016; and TLMPS, 2014.

Note: UNRWA stands for United Nations Relief and Works Agency for Palestine Refugees in the Near East. The small percentage of individuals in Egypt who are not currently enrolled as students, but still possess health insurance through a university, could potentially be attributed to either maintaining valid insurance coverage from their university or could be due to misreporting.

Since middle-class households mostly rely on public providers of health insurance, the quality of public health services and provisions is a key factor in ensuring the social welfare of those households. Previous research on the Arab region documents deteriorating quality of public health services, meaning that middle-class households have resorted to coverage from the private sector and their out-of-pocket expenditure has increased, as discussed in chapter 3. Those trends signal the need for Governments to restructure the health insurance system to increase spending, inclusion and coverage.

E. Conclusion -----

This chapter provides evidence that middle-class households in Egypt, Jordan and Tunisia are most likely to be effectively covered by at least one out of three social protection benefits when compared with other classes. The effective coverage rate for middle-class households is relatively high because those households are most likely to have workers who actively contribute to social insurance schemes.

With the decrease in public sector employment and subsidies, the question is whether the private sector has succeeded in providing an alternative channel for middle-class employment, with the possibility of social insurance coverage and retirement pensions. This chapter concludes that the formal private sector has only limited capacity for creating a sufficient number of decent jobs, which has made continuity of access to social insurance coverage for the middle class difficult. Additionally, increasing inequality, political turmoil and recent economic shocks have all contributed to a shrinking middle class in the Arab region, as discussed in chapter 2. The existence of adequate social protections is crucial for buffering the effects of those crises and preventing middleclass households from falling into poverty. This chapter also provides evidence that a lack of social protection mechanisms contributes to increased vulnerability and can be a driver for downward mobility.

Enabling access to social protection for individuals performing all types of work, including those in non-standard forms of employment and self-employment, together with effective coordination and a combination of contributory and non-contributory schemes, are key components for maintaining the social and economic stability of the middle class in all three countries discussed here. Contributory social insurance schemes exclusively available to paid workers may also reinforce gender inequality given that women's labour market participation in the region is the lowest in the world.¹⁰² Adapting social protection systems to the realities that men and women in the region face in the labour market and in society is a crucial step towards establishing more inclusive social protection systems and maintaining social stability.¹⁰³

r r

The impact of fiscal policies on poverty and vulnerability levels among the middle class in Egypt
In the past decade, public social expenditure in the Arab region has remained inadequate and has been used inefficiently, impeding the delivery of essential social services, including to middle-class households.¹⁰⁴ More recently, limited fiscal space has been apparent in the inability of the Arab region to respond effectively to the repercussions of the COVID-19 pandemic,¹⁰⁵ which has adversely affected the pace and equity of recovery.

The past decade has also witnessed a decline in growth in the Arab region and reduced Government revenue. This has impeded the financing of development and efforts to achieve the Sustainable Development Goals. The need to increase tax revenues has remained a major challenge for most countries in the region and, to address that challenge, several countries have implemented tax reforms in the past decade. For a number of reasons, however, improvements to taxation systems have often failed to result in the desired increase in public revenue. More importantly, taxation systems have largely failed to improve tax equity.¹⁰⁶ Indeed, many tax reforms have significantly increased the tax burden on the middle class and the poor, as Governments have increased their reliance on taxes on goods and services, while tax leakages and inefficiencies, including in individual and corporate taxation, have tended to benefit the rich.

While macro-level data confirm such findings, there is insufficient micro-level information or research to draw conclusions about the distributional consequences of fiscal policy choices across countries in the region. This chapter illustrates how fiscal policy reforms can help promote equity at the macro level and provides household-level data from Egypt as an example to assess the effectiveness of fiscal policy reforms in addressing poverty and vulnerability among middle-class households. The analysis particularly focuses on the impact of direct transfers to households to augment their income and the indirect taxes paid by households on their consumption. The overall aim of the chapter is to help policymakers and other relevant stakeholders understand the effectiveness of fiscal policy choices on different social classes.

A. How equitable are taxes and transfers? The case of Egypt ------

The reference points for the following analysis are the 2012/2013 and 2017/2018 Household Income, Expenditure and Consumption Surveys (HIECS) of Egypt. We use the data provided by the Economic Research Forum of Egypt to assess the redistributive impact of taxes and transfers on different social classes.¹⁰⁷

Sufficiently detailed occupation codes are not available in the Economic Research Forum version of HIECS, so the social class of households is imputed into HIECS by matching households with the most likely households in the LMPS. Details concerning the methodology for imputation are provided in the Middle Class series Working paper No. 6.



Methodology - impact of taxes and transfers on the middle class

The analysis in this chapter assesses the impact of fiscal policy choices (taxes and transfers) on the middle class in Egypt at two points in time, 2012/2013 and 2017/2018, using household survey data. Various methodologies can be used to assess the impact of taxation and transfers on household welfare.166 We follow the most recent methodology developed by Lustig and Higgins. That methodology considers a comprehensive list of adjustment to income concepts and combines micro- and macro data in order to assess the impact of fiscal policy on poverty and inequality.

In terms of notations, the concepts are as follows:

Market income: $Y^m = W + IC + SC + IR + RT + P$ Net market income: $Y^n = Y^m - DT - SS$ Disposable income: $Y^{a} = Y^n + T$ Post-fiscal income: $Y^{pf} = Y^d + IS - IT$

Where,

W = gross (pre-tax) wages and salaries
IC = income from capital
SC = self-consumption from own production
IR = imputed rent for owner occupied housing
RT = remittances
P = pensions from contributory social security system
DT = direct taxes on all income sources
SS = contributions to social security
T = direct transfers from government
IS = indirect subsidies (food, fuel prices and so on)
IT = indirect taxes

In order to arrive at income concepts, a number of adjustments were made to the harmonized HIECS data set. Market income data were not available in HIESs. The data set provides a net market income (Yⁿ) variable, which includes all incomes excluding direct taxes and social security contributions. The amount of direct taxes and social security contributions are not available in the data set. We obtained the disposable income (Y^d) for each household by adding direct transfers received by households to net market income (Yⁿ). However, data on transfers covered all Government and private transfers, including those provided through social insurance, assistance, inter-household transfers, charities, remittances, disability pensions, allowance benefits, and child/family benefits. According to our income definition, remittances from abroad and pensions should be treated as part of regular income. These are not public transfers. Therefore, foreign remittances and pensions were deducted from transfers for those households that receive such incomes, and augmented to net market income (Yⁿ).

The post-fiscal income (Y^{pf}) captures income net of indirect taxes paid through consumption, but not indirect subsidies received. The computation of indirect subsidies received by households through subsidies on food, energy and other essential provisions was not possible due to a lack of adequate data on the volume and type of food and fuel consumed. For taxes, we applied commodity tax rates to consumption expenditure in order to compute the total indirect taxes paid for consumption of all items, which was then deducted from disposable income to arrive at post-fiscal income. A limitation of this variable is that it tends to lower the post-fiscal income for those households that consume a significant proportion of the subsidized items. In theory, many of the subsidized items are intended for poor and low-income households. However, many of the fuel subsidies are enjoyed by wealthier households (IMF, 2014).¹⁶⁷ Food subsidies apply to all households. Therefore, it can be argued that the downward bias of post-fiscal income is applicable to all households in the sample and not just poor households.

National poverty estimates are based on consumption expenditure per capita. According to the national definition, the poverty rate in Egypt was 32.5 per cent in 2017/2018 and 26.3 per cent in 2012/2013 (Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics (CAPMAS)), 2018).¹⁶⁸ For disposable income, the threshold of income that corresponds to exactly the same poverty rate was used. That ensures that the poverty rates are the same regardless of whether the consumption or income-based definition is used.

Note: ^a The Economic Research Forum data cover 50 per cent of the sample households assessed in the national surveys, but the estimates based on the data are representative at the national level. ^b Item-specific indirect tax rates are obtained from the Official Gazette of Egypt, available at http://manshurat.org.

B. Impact of taxes and transfers on poverty and the vulnerability of middle-class households -----

1. Lower middle-class households are key consumers and vulnerable to adverse fiscal or inflationary pressures

As illustrated in figure 29, the consumption expenditure of middle-class households constituted more than half of total consumption expenditure in both 2012 and 2017. The consumption expenditure of lower middle-class households constituted the largest share of total consumption expenditure in the country, with average per capita annual consumption at 12,152 Egyptian pounds (LE) (equivalent to \$683) in 2017 (only 1.4 times above the national poverty line). As shown in figure 30, the average per capita consumption of upper middle-class households was double that of lower middleclass households, at LE 24,575 (equivalent to \$1,382). However, upper middle-class households constituted only 7 per cent of all households in 2012 and 6 per cent of all households in 2017. The savings of lower middle-class households are negligible, with spending constituting 91 per cent of their disposable income in 2017. Therefore, any fluctuation in income streams or price increases tend to increase the vulnerability of workingclass and lower middle-class households more than that of households in other social classes. To cope, working-class and lower middle-class households tend to adjust their consumption or increase their household debt. For instance, a 10 per cent increase in consumption expenditure, when pushed by inflationary pressures, would force lower middle-class households to lower their spending or increase their borrowing, while a mere 3 per cent increase in the consumption expenditure of working-class households would force them to borrow or lower their spending. This finding is particularly significant: the inflation rate in Egypt has been over 10 per cent since March 2022, making the working and lower middle classes particularly vulnerable to deprivation or increased indebtedness.

Figure 29. Share of consumption expenditure of different social classes in Egypt, 2012 and 2017 (Percentage)



Source: Authors' calculations based on data compiled through the HIECS of Egypt with data provided by the Economic Research Forum.

2. Fiscal policy choices had a stronger poverty-reducing effect in 2017 than in 2012, although overall effect remain muted

Figures 31 and 32 show poverty rates in Egypt over time, as measured using a range of income indicators. Those figures capture the estimated change in poverty rates due to direct transfers received through various Government programmes and the impact of indirect taxes on consumption patterns.¹⁰⁸ The poverty rate in Egypt stood at 26.3 per cent in 2012 but increased to 32.5 per cent in 2017, according to the disposable income threshold. The poverty rate by net market income (before households received any direct transfer payments) was 42.5 per cent in 2017. The poverty rate in 2017 was 39.5 per cent as measured using post-fiscal income, clearly showing the effect of indirect

Figure 30. Expenditure and disposable income per capita of

different social classes in Egypt, 2017 (Egyptian pounds)



Source: Authors' calculations based on data compiled through the HIECS of Egypt with data provided by the Economic Research Forum.

taxes, which increased poverty rates by almost 7 percentage points. Therefore, the net effect was only a 3 percentage point reduction in poverty. In 2012, indirect taxes more than offset the poverty-reducing effect of transfers, leading to an increase in poverty of 0.4 percentage points.

3. Indirect taxes mostly offset the benefits of direct transfers

As shown in figures 31 and 32, all social classes except for the owning class reported poverty, and poverty rates were highest among the working class. In 2017, while the national poverty rate was 32.5 per cent, the poverty rate among working-class households stood at 47 per cent.¹⁰⁹ Similarly, the poverty rate was 25.7 per cent among the lower middle class, 4.6 per cent among the upper middle class, ¹¹⁰ and zero for the owning class. As compared with 2012, poverty rates increased across all social classes by 2017, with the sharpest increase occurring among working-class households.

Figure 31. Impact of fiscal policy choices on poverty rates

Among the lower middle class, figure 31 shows that direct transfers contributed to a 9.5 percentage point reduction in poverty rates in 2017, while indirect taxes contributed to a 6.3 percentage point increase in poverty, resulting in a net 3.2 percentage point reduction in poverty. In 2012, indirect taxes not only offset the benefits of transfers but also led to an increase in the poverty rate of 1 percentage point.

Outcomes were more muted among upper middle-class households. In 2017, the upper middle class experienced a 2.2 percentage point reduction in poverty due to direct transfers, while indirect taxes led to an increase in poverty of 0.8 percentage points. In 2012, the stronger impact of indirect taxes resulted in an increase in poverty among the upper middle class that more than offset the benefits stemming from the direct transfers those households received. It is, however, important to analyse the type of transfers received by upper middle households and the reasons for those transfers.



Figure 32. Impact of fiscal policy choices on poverty rates across different social classes, 2012 (Percentage)



Source: Authors' calculations based on data compiled through the HIECS of Egypt with data provided by the Economic Research Forum. **Note:** Net market income (gross income excluding direct taxes) is defined as income before households receive transfers. Disposable income includes net income and income from transfers. Post-fiscal income, in this case, equals disposable income minus indirect taxes paid by households on their consumption of goods and services, as noted in the relevant survey. An examination of the responsiveness of poverty rates to transfers reveals that for the working and lower middle class, a 1 per cent increase in income due to transfers is associated with about a 1 percentage point reduction in poverty. Analysing the data from 2017, we find that transfers accounted for 11.8 per cent of disposable income for the working class, resulting in a significant 12.5 percentage point reduction in poverty within this group. Similarly, for the lower middle class, transfers contributed to a 9.6 per cent increase in income and a 9.5 percentage point reduction in poverty. A significant part of transfers also goes to the upper middle class, contributing to an increase in their income by 6.7 per cent, and a reduction in their poverty rate by 2.2 percentage points. Comparing these findings to those of 2012, we observe a consistent trend.

Importantly, and as illustrated in figure 33, the share of indirect taxes in total consumption expenditure of working-class and lower middleclass households increased in 2017 as compared

Figure 33. Indirect taxes (share of total expenditure), 2017 and 2012

with 2012. The tax share of expenditure for the upper middle and owning class also increased. However, the tax burden is felt more acutely by the working class and lower middle class because of their higher share of consumption relative to their share of disposable income as compared with that of other social classes (figure 34). Indeed, despite improvements in the progressivity of indirect taxation regimes in Arab countries in 2017 compared with those in 2012, the burden of indirect taxes remains particularly high for working-class and lower middle-class households.

4. Owning and upper middle classes reap transfer progressivity benefits

Figures 35 and 36 show the incidence of transfers and indirect taxes across the social classes, expressed as a percentage of disposable income. The incidence of transfers shows a progressive pattern in both 2012 and 2017, as the working class and lower middle class received a higher share of





Source: Authors' calculations based on data compiled through the HIECS of Egypt with data provided by the Economic Research Forum.

10

9

8

7

6

5

4

3

2

1

0

Working

class

lower

middle

2012

Upper

middle

2017

Owning

class

income from transfers than the upper middle and owning classes. The share of disposable income provided by transfers for the upper middle and owning classes is significantly smaller; however, further research is required to fully understand why those households are often eligible to receive direct transfers. Despite a significant proportion of direct transfers going to the upper middle and owning classes, which indicates that there is considerable scope for improving the targeting of financial assistance, transfers are still helping to improve equity in Egypt.

5. Indirect taxes tend to be regressive and adversely affect the working and lower middle classes

The working and lower middle classes paid a higher proportion of their disposable income

Figure 35. Incidence of transfers and indirect taxes across the various social classes, 2017 (Percentage)

15 10 5 6.7 0 -0.3 -U.8 - N.3 -0.2 -0.2 -5 -10 Working Lower Upper Owning middle middle class class Indirect tax: all other Indirect tax: food Indirect tax: transport and communications Transfers received

in indirect taxes in both 2012 and 2017. In fact, the burden of indirect taxes increased over the period in guestion: in 2012, indirect taxes were, on average, the equivalent of 7.4 per cent of disposable income for the working class, 6.3 per cent for the lower middle class, 5.5 per cent for the upper middle class, and 6.8 per cent for the owning class, whereas in 2017, indirect taxes on average accounted for 8.8 per cent, 7.3 per cent, 6.5 per cent and 8.4 per cent of disposable income across the four social classes, respectively. Notably, in the 2016/2017 fiscal year, Eqypt transitioned from a goods and services tax system with a standard rate of 10 per cent to a value-added tax (VAT)-based taxation system. VAT was set at 13 per cent, but increased to 14 per cent the following year. This explains why all social classes paid higher indirect taxes in 2017 as compared with 2012.

Figure 36. Incidence of transfers and indirect taxes across the various social classes, 2012 (Percentage)



Source: Authors' calculations based on data compiled through the HIECS of Egypt (data provided by the Economic Research Forum).

6. The tax exemptions and tax rates on food and non-food items tend to reduce regressivity

Most staple food products are exempt from indirect tax in Egypt, which explains the small share of indirect taxes paid in that category. The pattern also suggests that the burden of taxes on food and beverages is slightly lower for the working and lower middle classes than the upper middle and owning classes. In 2017, food expenditure accounted for roughly 37 per cent of total expenditure for the working and lower middle classes but only one quarter of total expenditure for the owning class. Taxes accounted for 0.81 and 0.83 per cent of food expenditures for the working and lower middle classes, respectively, as compared with 1.07 and 0.89 per cent for the upper middle and owning

Figure 37. Food expenditures as a share of total expenditures

classes, respectively. In 2012, the pattern was similar across social classes but the taxes on food constituted a higher share of total food expenditure. However, on non-food items, the working and lower middle classes pay a much larger share of their expenditure as taxes as compared with the upper middle and owning classes. In 2017, taxes accounted for about 14 per cent of non-food expenditure for the working class and more than 11 per cent for the lower middle class, while it constituted about 9 per cent for the upper middle class and less than 11 per cent for the owning class. These findings highlight the regressivity of taxes on non-food items, which adversely affects the working and lower middle classes more than other social classes. The exemptions on food items tend to reduce the regressivity but the impact is much smaller.







Source: Authors' calculations based on data compiled through the HIECS of Egypt with data provided by the Economic Research Forum.

Figure 39. Non-food expenditures as a share of total expenditures (Percentage)



Figure 40. Taxes on non-food expenditures as a share of total non-food expenditures (Percentage)



Source: Authors' calculations based on data compiled through the HIECS of Egypt with data provided by the Economic Research Forum.

C. Conclusion -

Arab countries continue to strive to formulate and adopt appropriate fiscal policies that promote equity and enhance progressivity. This chapter shows that fiscal policies have tended to have disparate effects on poverty and vulnerability across social classes in Eqypt. The lower middleclass households are major consumers and are vulnerable to adverse fiscal or inflationary pressure. Estimates suggest that a 10 per cent increase in consumer prices will force most lower middle-class households to lower their spending or increase their borrowing, while a mere 3 per cent increase in consumer prices will force working-class households to borrow more or lower their spending, often signifying a reduction in expenditures on essential goods and services.

Fiscal policy choices had a stronger povertyreducing effect in 2017 than in 2012, but the overall effect remained muted due to the indirect tax burden on poor families. Direct transfers can have a strong poverty-reducing effect for working and lower middle-class households and the impact is particularly great on working-class households. However, indirect taxes tend to offset most of the poverty-reducing impact of those transfers. In 2017, the net impact was only about a 3 percentage point decrease in poverty among the working-class and lower middle-class households.

Transfers have supported progressivity over the years but a significant share of those transfers goes to the upper middle class. Indirect taxes have had a regressive impact on Egyptian society and have had a particularly adverse impact on the working and lower middle classes, even though tax policies on food and non-food items have tended to reduce regressivity. It is clear that without the current tax exemptions on food and the relatively progressive indirect taxes on transport and communications, the Egyptian tax system would be even more regressive.

The skills of the middle class in Arab countries

This chapter aims to determine whether the skills required in middle-class professions in the Arab region align with global trends, or whether they lag behind, as noted in other research on the future of work.¹¹¹ In terms of global trends, the hard skills that are increasingly in demand in developed countries include skills in the areas of automation, artificial intelligence (AI) and data science. Recent research raises concerns about the prevailing paths of technological advancements in the Arab region. These developments have the potential to significantly replace skills and labor, especially within manufacturing and service-oriented occupations. Yusuf notes that certain countries in the Arab region may encounter a further erosion of the middle class with an increase in digital technologies and automation, and that workers with lower levels of education and wages, specifically the lower middle class, will be those most adversely affected.¹¹²This chapter draws on the findings of the chapter "The Arab region may be missing the Fourth Industrial Revolution: Arab skills are still stuck in the past"¹¹³ and addresses arguments made in "Digital technology and inequality: the impact on Arab countries."114

Using LFSs from five Arab countries, specifically Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, the State of Palestine and Tunisia, we have identified the hard and soft skills that middle-class workers should strive to acquire. Hard skills are defined as specialized, technical skills used for specific job tasks. Examples of hard skills include computer coding and financial analysis, and any skill that is considered technical rather than interpersonal. Soft skills are defined as skills prevalent across many occupations and industries, including personal attributes and learned skills. This chapter will help decision makers formulate employment policies that can enhance the stability and growth of the middle class in a fast-paced labour market environment.

While this chapter aims to provide an empirical perspective on what skills are needed in the current labour market, the driving forces behind skills generation, such as education, cannot be overlooked. The Arab region, as pointed out by ESCWA and ILO,¹¹⁵ is suffering from a structural skill mismatch between the supply and the demand sides of the market. This structural mismatch implies that the skills demanded in the market are not aligned with the supplied skills generated by the education system and other outlets, which further implies that the market will not be able to match job candidates with vacancies, leaving a share of the middle class unemployed. At the same time, there are job vacancies that remain unfilled.

A. Middle-class skills are mainly traditional in nature -----

In this section, we discuss what skills are demanded in middle-class jobs in the Arab region, as set out in the ESCWA Skills Monitor. Specifically, we assess linkages between the middle-class jobs observed on the supply side, using the occupations identified in LFSs, and the demand for skills as identified in the ESCWA Skills Monitor. The Skills Monitor provides upto-date information about the demand for skills in the virtual market of the Arab region. The objective of the Skills Monitor is to highlight the composition of the in-demand skills in each job, rather than to quantify the demand for jobs. From the in-demand skills, we highlight the following two key issues:

- 1. The most in-demand (hard and soft) skills in specific middle-class jobs.
- 2. The prospects for the survival of middle-class jobs, evaluated by the proportion of tasks undertaken in those jobs that are at risk for automation.

The first issue focuses on the composition of in-demand skills in the countries studied. To facilitate accurate and interpretable analysis, we have split job skills into hard and soft skills, using the definition provided by Lightcast, a labour market analytics company.¹¹⁶ The second issue focuses on the tasks and skills required in individual middle-class jobs, and we have attempted to understand if those jobs are subject to automation. To that end, we have scored jobs on the basis of their potential for AI augmentation (hereafter their Al score), namely the potential that Al can either replace or facilitate the performance of the tasks required in each occupation.^{117,118} The Al score is calculated on the basis of the number of registered patents or technologies that help automate, augment or replace tasks that involve human participation. The AI score for a given job type is calculated by measuring the percentage of tasks an existing AI patent could augment in that job type. Specifically, the percentage is determined by machine analysis of descriptions of each job posting, and checking the tasks mentioned to see if they can be automated by any registered AI patent.

The analysis begins by defining a list of "middleclass occupations" using LFSs from Egypt, Jordan, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia. Although we use similar LFS data from Kuwait, it is reported separately from the other four countries throughout the chapter. This is because of the particular economic and social context of Kuwait, as a GCC member State, compared with the four other non-GCC States.¹¹⁹

Table 9 shows the top 10 in-demand hard skills in middle-class occupations by country.^{120T}he table shows that many of the skills required in middle-

class occupations are appropriate for mid-skill occupations but not for high-skill occupations.

The review of middle-class skills in high demand in the five countries revealed both a number of differences¹²¹ and many similarities. The in-demand skills in Egypt are particularly interesting. For example, computer science and programming-relevant skills, such as knowledge of Java, are in high demand in Egypt, together with traditional hard skills, such as sales techniques, invoicing and business development. According to data provided in the ESCWA Skills Monitor, Egypt has a more diversified set of skills among their middle-class workers than other countries in the Arab region, signalling that economic activity is relatively more diverse. Those results show that the middle class in Egypt has the potential to catch up with the increasing global demand for digital economy skills.122

For other countries, knowledge of accounting, finance and general computer science are consistently the most in-demand skills. The skills most in demand in the middle-class job market in Jordan are all, to a certain extent, related to the social sciences. Even though a decent number of coding and programming skills are in demand in all five countries, the top 10 in-demand skills in middle-class jobs in Kuwait, the State of Palestine and Tunisia are less closely related to the digital economy compared with the top in-demand skills in Egypt or Jordan.

1. Communication, sales and management are the soft skills most in demand in middle-class jobs

In-demand soft skills in middle-class occupations were also analysed. Table 10 shows the top 10 indemand soft skills for middle-class occupations in the five countries.

Top-10 in-demand hard skills (in decreasing importance)	Egypt	Jordan	Kuwait	State of Palestine	Tunisia
1	Knowledge of computer science	Knowledge of finance	Restaurant operations	Knowledge of finance	Knowledge of marketing
2	Accounting	Accounting	Accounting	Accounting	Bilingualism (French/English)
3	Finance	Social work	Finance	Computer science	Finance
4	Knowledge of key performance indicators	Computer science	Computer science	Financial statements	Computer science
5	JavaScript	Financial statements	Marketing	Computer engineering	Knowledge of key performance indicators
6	Sales	Data analysis	Mechanical engineering	Data collection	Agile methodology
7	Business development	Economics	Invoice processing	Social science	Corrective and preventive action
8	Structured Query Language	Data collection	Business development	Economics	Restaurant operations
9	Invoice processing	Project management	AutoCAD (computer-aided design)	Structured Query Language	Scrum (software development)
10	Agile methodology	Social science	Auditing	Debugging	Accounting

Table 9. Top-10 in-demand hard skills in middle-class jobs

Source: ESCWA analysis and production based on data from the ESCWA Skills Monitor and country LFSs. **Note:** Country-unique skills are highlighted in red.

The most in-demand soft skills for middleclass occupations are similar across the region, although there are a number of anomalies. For example, the Tunisian labour market has a unique demand for French, while the State of Palestine has three unique skills among the top 10 requested soft skills. The most frequently demanded soft skills across all five countries are communications, sales and management. When comparing the most in-demand skills for middle-class workers with those required of members of the owning class, it becomes clear that those skills are broadly applicable and are not class-dependent.

2. Middle-class hard skills are more industry-specific than soft skills

Using LFS data, the distribution of occupations was generated for 20 different industries. The top 10 hard and soft skills observed for each industry were then extracted from the Skills Monitor database. Three representative industries from the LFS data were selected to simplify the analysis. The selected industries were: information and communications; finance and insurance activities; and construction. We limited the analysis to Egypt, Jordan, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia due to aggregation limitations.

Table 10. Top-10 in-demand soft skills in middle-class jobs

Top-10 in-demand soft skills (in decreasing importance)	Egypt	Jordan	Kuwait	State of Palestine	Tunisia
1	Communications	Communications	Communications	Communications	Communications
2	Management	Management	English language	English language	Management
3	English language	English language	Arabic language	Arabic language	English language
4	Problem solving	Arabic language	Management	Management	Innovation
5	Planning	Planning	Planning	Planning	French language
6	Customer service	Coordinating	Customer service	Coordinating	Operations
7	Operations	Operations	Operations	Detail-oriented skills	Planning
8	Leadership	Leadership	Leadership	Computer literacy	Leadership
9	Presentations	Accountability	Problem solving	Interpersonal communication	Problem solving
10	Microsoft Word	Problem solving	Microsoft® Office	Problem solving	Customer service

Source: ESCWA analysis and production based on data from the ESCWA Skills Monitor and country LFSs. **Note:** Country-unique skills are shown in red.

Tables 11 and 12 show the dominant hard and soft skills demanded in the three industries mentioned above for middle-class occupations. Table 11 shows that the top in-demand hard skills are largely dependent on the industry in question. Programming, computer systems and coding-relevant skills dominate the information and communication industry, while businessrelevant skills dominate the finance and insurance industries. Several engineering-relevant hard skills are in high demand in the construction industry.

Table 12 illustrates that the top in-demand soft skills in the three industries are very similar. Information technology skills are particularly in demand in the information and communications industry, while knowledge of Microsoft Office is in demand in the finance and insurance industry.

Top-10 in-demand hard skills (in decreasing importance)	Information and communications	Financial and insurance activities	Construction
1	Computer science	Accounting	Computer science
2	JavaScript	Finance	Finance
3	Cascading Style Sheets	Financial statements	Accounting
4	Application programming interface	Computer science	Mechanical engineering
5	Structured Query Language	Auditing	AutoCAD
6	HyperText Markup Language (HTML)	Key performance indicators	Electrical engineering
7	Git version control system	Invoicing	Software development
8	Agile methodology	Business development	Agile methodology
9	JavaScript	Sales	Software engineering
10	Software development	Financial analysis	Key performance indicators

Table 11. Top-10 in-demand hard skills in the three selected industries (Analysed countries excluding Kuwait)

Source: ESCWA analysis and production based on data from the ESCWA Skills Monitor and country LFSs.

Top-10 in-demand soft skills (in decreasing importance)	Information and communications	Financial and insurance activities	Construction
1	Communications	Communications	Communications
2	Management	Management	Management
3	Problem solving	English language	English language
4	English language	Planning	Planning
5	Planning	Arabic language	Problem solving
6	Information technology	Customer service	Operations
7	Operations	Problem solving	Leadership
8	Leadership	Operations	Arabic language
9	Customer service	Leadership	Customer service
10	Arabic language	Microsoft Office	Innovation

Source: ESCWA analysis and production based on data from the ESCWA Skills Monitor and country LFSs.

B. Large gender disparities apparent among in-demand skills in middle-class occupations -----

The gender composition of each occupation can be ascertained by looking at LFS data. For each middle-class occupation, the number of males and females employed in each job type was extracted.¹²³ The aggregate results for the gender analysis are presented in table 13, while the findings from Kuwait are shown in table 14. The aggregate analysis, excluding Kuwait, shows that the skills demanded for both genders were similar for the top in-demand skills. When looking at the top 30 in-demand hard skills by gender, the skill sets for males and females overlap. In fact, the top 15 skills are almost identical for males and females, with the exception of AutoCAD (computer aided design), which appears only for males.

However, when looking at skills below the top 15, some diverging patterns are seen. While a certain amount of overlap is observed, including for digital marketing, which ranks 22nd and 17th in the male and female skill lists, respectively, other skills vary greatly by gender. For the indemand skills list for males, economics, software development, SAP applications, and Java were ranked near digital marketing; while for the in-demand list for females, strategic planning, curriculum development, economics, and project management were ranked near digital marketing. Furthermore, strategic planning, curriculum development and project management were not present in the top 30 skills expected for males. The results of the findings are summarized in table 13.

Table 13. Top in-demand skills with high gender disparities (Analysed countries excluding Kuwait)

Skill name	Skill type	Ranking for males	Ranking for females
AutoCAD	Hard	15	66
Software development	Hard	21	37
Electrical engineering	Hard	25	77
Software engineering	Hard	27	59
Curriculum development	Hard	107	20
Lesson planning	Hard	126	22
Office management	Hard	88	25
Student engagement	Hard	144	28
Behaviour management	Hard	150	30

Source: ESCWA analysis and production based on data from the ESCWA Skills Monitor and country LFSs.

Skill name	Skill type	Ranking for males	Ranking for females
Troubleshooting	Soft	7	35
Lifting ability	Soft	17	50
Low voltage	Hard	14	63
Electrical systems	Hard	15	65
Machinery	Hard	17	80
Teaching	Soft	34	6
Lesson planning	Hard	64	5
Travel arrangements	Hard	66	7
Office supply management	Hard	68	9

Table 14. Top in-demand skills with high gender disparities (Kuwait)

Source: ESCWA analysis and production based on data from the ESCWA Skills Monitor and country LFSs. **Note:** Colour designations: green = male dominant; red = female dominant.

The second column of table 14 shows that high gender differentials are prevalent in both hard and soft skills in Kuwait. Furthermore, the skill ranking differentials are more pronounced in Kuwait as compared with the aggregate data for the other four countries analysed. The data shown in tables 13 and 14 indicate that in-demand skills for males and females tend to be different: while unique male-demanded skills are likely to be related to the technical and engineering fields, unique female-demanded skills are more likely to be related to education and management.

C. Middle-class occupations likely to be impacted by artificial intelligence -----

To analyse whether AI is likely to affect or render unnecessary the skill sets used in middle-class occupations, the AI augmentation scoring methodology was used. AI augmentation scores were extracted from the ESCWA Skills Monitor database. These scores provide an indication of the percentage of tasks an existing AI patent could augment. In simple terms, Al augmentation refers to tasks facilitated by Al. Figure 41 shows the overall distribution of Al scores across middleclass occupations: scores vary from less than 0.2 (less than 20 per cent of tasks in a particular job can be augmented) to more than 0.6 (more than 60 per cent of tasks can be augmented). Figure 41 uses different colours to represent the density of distribution.¹²⁴ Darker colours indicate a condensed distribution of scores, while lighter colours indicate a sparse distribution. The red-dotted line in the middle shows the mean of the distribution, which stands at 0.378. This means that, on average, in middle-class jobs posted on the virtual market, 37.8 per cent of the tasks performed in the context of those jobs are augmentable using current Al technologies.

The job types clustered around the tails of the distribution curve are of particular interest. Those job types have the lowest (left tail) or the highest (right tail) percentage of Al-augmentable tasks. From the distribution, the first and ninety-ninth score percentile were identified. The first percentile lies at 0.21, and the ninety-

ninth percentile lies at 0.54. The first percentile represents the least augmentable 1 per cent of jobs in our data, and the ninety-ninth percentile represents its most augmentable counterpart. From the least augmentable percentile (the left tail), we observe a mix of service, teaching and technical jobs. Those job types include cafe baristas, middle-school teachers and a set of engineering occupations relevant to manufacturing. From the most augmentable percentile (the right tail), we observe analyst, consultant and computer-based occupations. Specifically, we found 204 job postings with the ISCO-normalized title of business consultant clustered on the right-hand tail. This implies that more than 54 per cent of the skills demanded in business consultant positions can be augmented by current Al technologies.





Source: ESCWA analysis and production based on data from the ESCWA Skills Monitor and country LFSs.

D. Conclusion

This chapter analyses LFS data on the skills of workers in middle-class occupations in Egypt, Jordan, the State of Palestine, Tunisia, and Kuwait. It highlights the key in-demand skills for middleclass occupations and disaggregates those skills by country, skill type, gender, and industry. The chapter also draws attention to the potential impact of Al augmentation on middle-class occupations by analysing the nature of the tasks associated with those occupations.

Top in-demand middle-class skills in four of the five countries show a strong inclination toward so-called traditional skills and skills of particular relevance in the digital economy. However, this is not the norm in all Arab States, where most skills are traditional skills. While the countries studied show divergences in terms of the top in-demand hard skills, the top in-demand soft skills in middle-class occupations are more homogenous across the five countries. Soft skills such as communications and management are in strong demand across all countries studied.

Analysing in-demand skills by looking at the proportions of men and women employed, a similar pattern is seen: there is significant divergence in terms of the hard skills demanded for men and women, while soft skills are more homogenous across both genders. With regard to hard skills, the skills that tend to be demanded for men are particularly useful in technical and engineering contexts, and the skills demanded for women are particularly useful in education and management. Disaggregating in-demand skills by industry shows some divergence in terms of the hard skills that are required in the three selected industries. In-demand soft skills, however, are similar across those industries. Finally, many middle-class jobs are characterized by significant automation potential.



Impact of conflict on the middle class in the Arab region

The last two decades have been a period of great instability and conflict in the Arab region. The number of people living in countries that are in conflict has more than doubled since 2010, when about 80 million people were living in war-torn countries. Between 2011 and 2022, this number significantly increased to 163 million people.¹²⁵ The violent trajectories that several Arab uprisings experienced in 2011 account for this tremendous increase. Several Arab countries that fell into civil wars, and encountered direct foreign military intervention, remain at war to the present day. This adds to the disastrous legacies of the conflicts and wars that took place in previous decades as well as that of the, by now, more than seven decades of Israeli occupation of the State of Palestine and its spillover effects.

The sparks that ignited the Arab uprisings are numerous, yet one of the main causes was an angry middle class. Members of the middle class were angry at worsening living standards due to the scarcity of jobs in formal sectors, poor quality of public services and unaccountability of the Government. "The old social contract of redistribution with limited voice had stopped working, especially for the middle class, prior to 2011." $^{\rm 126}$

This chapter aims to analyse the impact of conflicts on the middle class. It breaks down conflict into three phases: short-term (conflict onset), medium-term (protracted conflict) and long-term (end of hostilities and power sharing among groups), with each phase impacting the middle class in a particular way. The impact of these phases will be examined from the perspectives of well-being, coping strategies and governance (namely access to essential services). This chapter provides an analytical framework to better understand the impact of conflict on middle classes in the region, with a focus on Irag, Libya, the State of Palestine, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic and Yemen, in addition to countries that have been indirectly affected such as Jordan and Lebanon. The chapter begins by briefly contextualizing the topic and introducing the conceptual framework. Some evidence of the impact of conflicts on middle classes in the region, especially for the period after the outbreak of the Arab uprisings, will be presented in line with the conceptual framework.

A. Conflict in Arab countries -----

Conflict affects all aspects of life at all levels, from individual to household to country, and across all social classes.¹²⁷ At the social level, conflict leads to the deterioration of trust in formal institutions, and reliance increases on inner social circles, such as family, tribe, region, ethnicity, or sect, for sustaining livelihood in the initial phase of conflict.¹²⁸ Moreover, conflict negatively affects the rule of law and the attainment of social justice, which impedes a stable and sustainable growth of the middle class in terms of access to resources, opportunities and basic services. Because of conflict, resources tend to be concentrated in the hands of the few; these could be warlords or highranking State officials. Middle-class members may lose control over economic and political resources. The lack of functioning institutions to deal with the impact of conflict directly affects the ability of the middle class to sustain itself and its capacity to influence the social and political order. Conflict in affected countries has a significant short-term impact on institutions and governance, resulting in a notable deterioration in such indicators as institutional effectiveness, the rule of law and accountability.¹²⁹

By the early 2010s, the number of countries in conflict¹³⁰ increased in the region. Figure 42 shows

the number of fatalities as proxy for the intensity of conflict. An upward trend is recorded with the outbreak of the Arab uprisings, especially in Iraq, Libya, the Syrian Arab Republic, and Yemen. The year 2014 represents the peak of violence in the Arab region. This period is followed by a downward trend until the end of the decade,

when a rebound of the number of fatalities is recorded for 2021, mainly in Yemen. In this chapter, 2010 will be considered a pre-war setting, followed by the peak of violence in 2014. This year is considered the turning point between conflict onset and the protracted crisis period.



Source: Uppsala Conflict Data Program (UCDP) Georeferenced Event Dataset (GED) Global version 22.1. Note: No data for the State of Palestine is available. The black dotted line refers to 2011 as the initial phase of conflict and the blue dotted line refers to 2014 as the peak of violence and fatality in the region.

B. Conceptual framework -----

Here, we present an analytical framework to better understand and identify the impact of conflict on the middle class in the region, as well as the different types of conflicts that have characterized the region during the past decades.

The middle class in many Arab countries is largely employed in public institutions;¹³¹ for more detailed discussion see also chapter 2. This social group is among the most educated and influential; however, their standard of living has been declining, as many Governments implemented reforms that reduced their spending

on essential public services, which the middle class relied upon. As a result of such reforms, the middle class has lost many of the services and goods it used to enjoy.¹³² In the Arab context, governance systems play a major role in shaping the dynamics of class relations, including the rise and fall of certain social classes.

The proposed analytical framework addressing the impact of conflict is divided into three main parts reflecting the three main phases of conflict: (a) the onset of conflict and its impact;¹³³ (b) medium-term outcomes, when a conflict becomes

protracted with recurrent episodes of violence;¹³⁴ and (c) long-term outcomes that are characterized by a reassessment of the previous balances that have been strongly affected by conflict and other forms of violence or by the end of the conflict itself.¹³⁵ These three phases of conflict are usually consequential, but they are also context-specific. Middle classes in conflict countries have been and are affected in different ways. Arab States that did not directly face the consequences of conflict in terms of loss of lives and destruction, as is the case of Jordan and Lebanon, experienced its consequences, as a result of the spillover effects of conflict. The war in the Syrian Arab Republic, for instance, had a great impact on the economic, social and health systems of these countries through, for example, the massive influx of refugees and asylum-seekers as well as other direct and indirect effects.¹³⁶

Figure 43 presents the direct and indirect impacts of conflicts in the Arab region. Starting from left to right and following the timeline arrow, the short-, medium- and long-term effects of conflict on middle classes are examined. The three main dimensions used to build this analytical framework are: (a) livelihood and direct socioeconomic impact on middle classes; (b) coping strategies; and (c) the impact on power sharing and institutions as well as the way they relate to social and economic systems.



Figure 43. Impact of conflict on the middle classes in the Arab region

Source: Authors' elaboration.

Before looking at the three phases of the conflict, an overview of the impact of conflict on selected Arab countries is presented through the Human Development Index. Figures 44 and 45 show that the selected Arab countries observe an overall declining trend because of conflict outbreak,¹³⁷ seen in the dotted black line, and perpetration and its spillover effects in neighbouring countries. In the short to medium term, seen between the two dotted lines, the Human Development Index declines sharply in all the countries in conflict except for Iraq. In the medium and long term, seen after the blue dotted line, the Syrian Arab Republic shows an overall large decrease in the value of the Human Development Index. As an

Figure 44. Human Development Index in directly conflict-

example of the impact of conflict on inequality, the evidence points to significant effects of the 2003 war in Iraq on income distribution.¹³⁸ Survey data from 2007 to 2020 show dramatic changes in the welfare of the three social classes in Iraq. While the middle class represented most of the population in 2007, it experienced a significant reduction during 2014-2020, down to 30 per cent in 2020. However, estimates indicate that the working class expanded steadily during the same period.¹³⁹ This downward class mobility did not only happen in the short and medium term but also in the long term as consequence of the limited capacity of the country to cope with increasing challenges.



Figure 45. Human Development Index in indirectly conflictaffected countries

Source: United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) (n.d.). Human Development Index. Available at https:// hdr.undp.org/ data-center/human-development-index#/indicies/HDI. Accessed on 22 October 2022.

Note: The black dotted line refers to 2011 as the initial phase of conflict, and the blue dotted line refers to 2014 as the peak of violence and fatality in the region.

1. Short term: shock of conflict onset

Conflict onset affects several aspects of middle-class lives in Arab countries. The series of events that characterizes the outbreak of conflict includes the most brutal outcomes such as death, disappearances and injuries. Apart from the effects on life and safety, other relevant ramifications are loss of livelihood, including different types of assets (durable and non-durable) and access to other assets and infrastructures (physical and otherwise).¹⁴⁰ World Bank data show how during the first period of the conflict, the GDP per capita sharply decreases for affected Arab countries: Libya (2011), the Syrian Arab Republic (2011–2016), Iraq (2014–2015), and Yemen (2015). Conflict also affects provision of such essential services as health, education, security, water, and sanitation. Considering education, for instance, the school enrolment rate in the Syrian Arab Republic decreased sharply as direct and indirect consequences of the conflict.¹⁴¹ Conflict also affects health conditions. A proxy for the functioning of the health system is the underfive mortality rate, which increased sharply at the outbreak of the war in the Syrian Arab Republic (2012) and Libya (2011).

A potential coping strategy to address the immediate threat to life by conflict is internal displacement, exile or seeking protection or safety inside or outside of the country. Large numbers of new refugees and internally displaced persons are recorded in countries affected by conflict and in different waves: the Syrian Arab Republic in 2012–2013 and 2016–2017, Libya in 2011, and Iraq in 2014–2017, as shown in figure 46. According to survey analyses,¹⁴² the Syrian refugee community in Lebanon tends to have a slight overrepresentation of urban middle and lower

Figure 46. New internally displaced persons due to conflict by country

middle class than is typical back in the Syrian Arab Republic, with great variations in terms of personal savings and skills to survive in Lebanon.

2. Medium term: protracted conflict

Conflicts in the Arab region tend to be protracted and last for years. This phase is characterized by the persistence of violence, even though intermittent and mostly localized, among Stateled forces and rebel groups and often between different rebel groups over the control of territory and its resources.

Destruction of infrastructures and collapse of institutions drastically reduce access to basic services and goods, including health care, education and others. The medium- and long-term effects of conflict on institutional effectiveness, accountability and the rule of law are transmitted through such mechanisms as



Source: Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC), n. d. Global Internal Displacement Dataset. Available at www.internal-displacement.org/database.

increasing corruption, inefficiency in public service provision and loss of employment opportunities. Indicators of Government effectiveness record a sharp decline in conflict-affected countries.¹⁴³ The medium-term socioeconomic consequences of conflict are a sharp reduction in wealth and a more fragile public system,¹⁴⁴ with lower capacity and resources, implying less capability to cope with internal and external shocks.¹⁴⁵ For instance, in the Syrian Arab Republic, the consequences of conflict caused a severe socioeconomic contraction that has led to a sharp decline in the middle class. Millions have been pushed into multidimensional poverty, and vulnerability rates have increased.¹⁴⁶

Conflict-affected countries experienced an increase in the number of undernourished people in the medium to long term.¹⁴⁷ For instance, after eight years of war, in two out of five Syrian households, more than 65 per cent of expenditure was on food. This spending pattern has squeezed middleclass budgets and is pushing more people into poverty and food insecurity.¹⁴⁸ Data from the United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) on the number of people in need of humanitarian assistance for 2021 (figure 47) show how a large share of the Syrian Arab Republic population, including former members of the middle class, is in need of humanitarian assistance.¹⁴⁹ Net official development aid has been increasing in countries directly or

indirectly affected by conflict. This is particularly evident in countries struggling with weak public finances, underperforming internal and external accounts, and deteriorating terms of trade. These trends demonstrate the increasing dependency on international aid and the reduced capacity of these countries to sustain the needs of goods and services of their middle and working classes.¹⁵⁰

Protracted crisis leads to the deterioration of all macroeconomic indicators, including employment rates, current account balance, inflation, capital account, balance of payment, foreign investments, and reserves to inputs ratios.¹⁵¹ Moreover, the continuous pressure on prices and inflation and possible devaluation of national currency can lead to (a) reduced purchasing power of salaries; (b) increasing share of the black market for international currencies and progressive dollarization of the economic system;¹⁵² and (c) deterioration of financial assets previously owned by middle-class members, including difficulties in accessing formal banking and financial systems.¹⁵³ Finally, this phase is characterized by an increasing level of accumulation of assets (productive or otherwise), wealth and power in the hands of the owning class, impacting the size and welfare of the middle class.¹⁵⁴ Finally, a decrease is observed in data on capital formation in the considered period that is pivotal for the middle class.¹⁵⁵The main coping strategy to





Source: OCHA, 2022. Multi-Sectoral Needs Assessment, Gaza.

address such a situation includes selling assets and other durable goods. This, however, is not usually a sustainable solution given that personal assets are finite. Income diversification is another frequently adopted strategy at the household level when pre-existing sources of revenue are no longer available. Use of informal banking and financial systems in the black market is another option to cope with local currency devaluation and the failure of financial and banking systems.¹⁵⁶

Box 1: The proletarianization of the Palestinian middle class under occupation

Since 1967, Israeli occupation of the Palestinian territory has constituted a matrix of control, causing the de-development of the Palestinian economy and its dependency on Israel.[®]The erosion of productive capital, chronic trade deficit, chronic budget deficit, high levels of unemployment, and widespread poverty are the trends that have stemmed from the evisceration of the Palestinian economy. The Palestinian economy remains extremely fragile, structurally weak and highly dependent on Israel for trade, wage employment and the provision of basic infrastructure.^b According to the Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics,^o unemployment reached one fourth of the labour force in the third quarter of 2022 with staggering disparities between the Gaza strip (47 per cent) and the West Bank (13 per cent). Those who are employed in the State of Palestine also face heightened vulnerabilities; two thirds of private sector wage employees lack an employment contract while 40 per cent are paid below the minimum wage.^d Poverty reached almost 53 per cent in the Gaza Strip during 2017,^o and 2.1 million Palestinians across the occupied territory required some form of humanitarian assistance in 2022, of whom 64 per cent, or 1.3 million people, lived in Gaza.¹The occupation has also resulted in the proletarianization of the Palestinian middle class.^g Employment of middle-class members into working wage jobs in the occupied territory, Israel and Israeli settlements, and many of them are skilled and educated workers.^b The prolonged occupation causes a progressive reduction of opportunities for the middle class.ⁱ thigher levels of education. The unemployment rates of this social group, the higher educated middle class, increased more than those with little education, which shows the long-term impact of the Israeli occupation on the Palestinian middle class.ⁱ

- ^a Roy, S., 1999. De-development revisited: Palestinian economy and society since Oslo. Journal of Palestine Studies, vol. 28, No. 3, pp. 64–82; Sayigh, Y., 1986. The Palestinian economy under occupation: dependency and pauperization. Journal of Palestine Studies, vol. 15, No. 4, pp. 46–67.
- ^b ESCWA, 2022. Palestine under occupation III Mapping Israel's policies and practices and their economic repercussions in the Occupied Palestinian Territory.
- Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics (PCBS), 2022. Press Report on the Labor Force Survey (July-September, 2022)
 Ramallah.
- ^d Ibid.
- ° PCBS, 2017. Available at https://www.pcbs.gov.ps/site/lang_en/507/default.aspx. Accessed on 22 November 2022
- ^f United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) (2022a). Multi-Sectoral Needs Assessment, Gaza.
- ⁹ Hilal, J., 2011. The pauperization of Palestinian women, men and children in the West Bank and Gaza Strip. A Dangerous Decade. Birzeit, State of Palestine: Birzeit University Institute for Women's Studies; Hilal, Jamil, 2011. The pauperization of Palestinian women, men and children in the West Bank and Gaza Strip. A Dangerous Decade. Birzeit, State of Palestine: Birzeit University Institute for Women's Studies.
- PCBS, 2022. Press Report on the Labor Force Survey (July-September, 2022). Ramallah.
- ¹ Hilal, J., 2022. Class formation under settler colonialism. Anthropology and Ethnology Open Journal, vol. 5, No. 2; World Bank, 2022a. World Bank Development Indicators: Consumer price index. Available at Inflation, consumer prices (annua)
- %) | Data (worldbank.org).

3. Long term: post-conflict

The main characteristics of the impact of conflict in the long term are related to the deterioration of the socioeconomic conditions of the middle classes and the decline of capacity to provide public services and other assets. Human capital will continue to deteriorate during the postconflict phase. As observed above, the under-five mortality rate in the Syrian Arab Republic remains higher than in the period before the war, proxying the dramatic conditions of health services in the country. A high unemployment rate at the end of conflict is common. This is also associated with high illiteracy rates among the younger generation, especially in areas directly affected by conflict.¹⁵⁷

Overall, the absence or lack of the rule of law, governance effectiveness and accountability are some of the final outcomes of the long-term effects of conflict, with implications on the middle class, in particular its members' capacity to support national recovery and future development.¹⁵⁸ A general phenomenon of pauperization of a large part of the middle classes, both in rural and urban areas, has been observed in the Arab region as a consequence of war and of its duration and intensity.¹⁵⁹ Furthermore, a general process of concentration of power in all its political, social and economic dimensions into smaller groups that do not reflect the power and economic distribution present before conflict is another long-term effect of conflict for the middle classes.

C. Conclusion -----

Conflicts in the Arab region affected the middle class in many ways, including through changes in the institutional and political-economic setting. Governance systems in the wake of the Arab uprisings have two pathways: (a) centralization with limited or no participation "regime legitimacy is steadily enhanced, and governance outcomes improved to a point where antisystem pressures eventually dissipate"¹⁶⁰; or (b) the "modernization trap", wherein decision makers or leaders, having built strong States, unleashed dynamic economies, liberated women and tamed religious reaction, will have released the forces essential to the emergence of a participatory governance system. Both scenarios require well-

functioning institutional systems and developed economies. These two pathways might be undertaken during the post-Arab uprising era in several Arab States that have not witnessed war. However, in countries that are facing civil war, such pathways remain difficult given a decimated middle class and the infrastructure that sustains it.

On the one hand, well-functioning institutional mechanisms can positively impact the socioeconomic conditions of the middle class, allowing an inclusive development and promoting private sector initiatives. Non-functioning institutions, on the other hand, exacerbate tensions and conflict.

Box 2. Impact of the war in Ukraine on the middle class in Arab countries

Escalations of the war in Ukraine in 2022 have caused global supply chain distortions, rising price levels and a drop-off in economic activity which eventually fed into higher levels of food insecurity and malnutrition. The Food Price Index of the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) skyrocketed to reach unprecedented levels in real and nominal terms during the first quarter of 2022, recording an all-time high value of 156.3 since the financial crisis of 2007–2008. Figure 48 shows that the index returned to its pre-war levels, indicating that some adjustment has been made, partly due to the Black Sea Grain Import Initiative as well as other supply chain adjustments. Nevertheless, the initial unprecedented spikes in food prices have put additional inflationary pressures after the COVID-19 pandemic, threatening low- and middle-income countries to sustain the purchasing power of those who are poor and vulnerable. The Middle East and North African region faces heightened risks from a series of overlapping crises that have pushed inflation to reach 14.8 per cent in the region excluding countries of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), 60 per cent of which is attributed to spiraling food prices.^a In fact, a significant number of Arab countries is reliant on Ukraine and Russia to satisfy their cereal demand, particularly wheat, which makes them more vulnerable to shocks. Figure 49 shows wheat import dependency of Arab countries on the wheat stocks of Russia and Ukraine. It reveals that Egypt, Lebanon and Somalia are heavily reliant on wheat imports from the two war-affected countries, which raises concerns about inflation and food insecurity in the upcoming period.

The ramifications of the war in Ukraine not only hurt the poor and vulnerable, but also the middle class as its members have started encountering adverse effects from rising costs of living and loss of purchasing power. In chapter 3, we have already seen that food expenses represent the largest share of the middle-class total spending, particularly the poor and vulnerable middle class. While wage levels remain rigid to price changes, the middle class can barely cover their non-food expenses, allocating the bulk of their incomes to meet their basic food needs. This squeezes their spending ability on such out-of-pocket expenditures as education and health, which are also affected by inflation spikes due to the rise in energy prices. Allocating a higher portion of middleclass budget to cover out-of-pocket expenditures would make such households search for other income alternatives beyond their current means. Another implication prevails in terms of higher household debt, which affects lower middle-class households at a higher rate, exacerbating existing inequalities and impeding growth perspectives in the region. One coping mechanism is to seek higher remittance flows which are expected to rise in 2022 ^b that would create a safety net for middle-class households to sustain their needs. However, this is highly questionable in the post-pandemic era, where some of the middle-income countries in the region, such as Iraq, Jordan and Lebanon, witnessed a sharp drop in the remittances flow, recording doubledigit declines in 2020.^c In conflict-affected countries, such as the Syrian Arab Republic and Yemen, fuel shortages and lack of electricity already impact severely the delivery of basic services that are essential for a middle class already grappling with multiple shocks. The compounded crisis trends in Lebanon, including the sharp increase in energy prices and inflation rates resulting from the crisis in Ukraine, have the potential to increase the risk of exacerbating economic, social and political crises in the country.^d

- ^a Hasbani, Z., 2022. Global Perspectives on the Food Security Crisis, May 5. Weber Shandwick
- ^b FEWS-NET, 2021. Food Security Outlook June-October 2021. The Famine Early Warning Systems Network.
- ⁹ World Bank, 2021. Defying Predictions, Remittance Flows Remain Strong During COVID-19 Crisis. World Bank Press Release, May 21.
- ^a IFRC, 2022. The impact of the conflict in Ukraine as a crisis multiplier in the Middle East and North Africa. IFRC MENA Regional Delegation.



Figure 48. FAO Food Price Index 2007-2022

Source: Author calculations based on data from FAO.



Figure 49. Share of wheat imports from Russia and Ukraine out of total wheat purchases in 2021 (Percentage)

Source: ESCWA calculations based on FAO Food Price Index data and Schmidhuber, J. and others, 2022. The war in Ukraine and the risks it poses for global food commodity markets, using Trade Data Monitor data.

Conclusions and policy recommendations

This report provides a thorough description of the reality and mounting challenges of middle-class households in six Arab countries, namely Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, the State of Palestine, and Tunisia. The findings reveal that over half of the households in those Arab countries are classified as middle class except for Tunisia, which records a smaller middle class. The middle-class group has experienced downward social mobility, and its relative size has contracted over time in Egypt, Jordan and the State of Palestine (chapter 2). A similar contraction was likely in other middle-income Arab countries which share common structural, institutional, economic, and political settings. The abandonment of the social contract that was initially established in earlier periods within the region along with the recurrent economic and political shocks have placed the middle class on the verge of vulnerability and hardship, with implications for instability. Protracted crisis, occupation and conflict progressively deteriorate the capacity of institutions to provide basic services that are essential for middle-class livelihood (chapter 8). In Egypt and the State of Palestine, about one third of the middle class is poor, while in Jordan, a large share is vulnerable and at risk of falling into poverty (chapter 3). The consolidation of Government budgets in recent years pushed former employees out of public sector employment, which was not compensated by formal employment creation in the private sector. Consequently, the proportion of upper middle-class households covered by social insurance has been shrinking, while the proportion of uninsured lower middle-class households has been increasing (chapter 5).

Although the Arab middle class enjoys better human capital accumulation than the rest of the social classes, it underperforms in wealth accumulation, particularly the lower middle class which is more susceptible to informality and precarious working conditions (chapter 4). The anticipated changes in the job market, especially the increasing use of automation, will impact a significant number of professions in the middle-class category. These expected changes have already generated concerns. Our skills analysis in the region shows that the topdemanded middle-class skills display a strong inclination toward the digital economy as well as traditional skills, and there are gender divergences in hard skills (chapter 7).

Meanwhile, many middle-class households are finding it difficult to keep up with rising outof-pocket expenditures on housing, education and health care, and thus have little room for savings. The lower middle-class households are major consumers and vulnerable to adverse fiscal or inflationary pressures, which becomes more pressing after inflationary shocks of the COVID-19 pandemic and the war in Ukraine. The incidence of indirect taxes is regressive and adversely affects the working and lower middle classes more than other social classes in Egypt, while transfers are mainly channelled to the upper middle class (chapter 6).

The above findings require targeted policy interventions to safeguard the living standards of the middle class and enhance their future prosperity. This is of particular importance as the middle class is portrayed as an engine for a more stable Arab region characterized by inclusive economic growth, social justice and political stability. Policy recommendations for social, fiscal and sectoral areas follow, along with some future research and data recommendations.

A. Social and fiscal policies -----

1. Reforming social protection and taxation policies to reach the lower middle class

In terms of the social protection policy design, existing social insurance schemes need to be legally and practically made more attractive to informal workers, and thereby achieve universal social protection coverage. This can be done by subsidizing the contributions of low-income individuals, for example via cross-subsidization from high-income contributors or via public - that is, tax-financed - subsidies. Inspiration for the latter can be taken from some Latin American countries such as Chile, which provides a tax-financed solidarity component in conjunction with a saving-count function, should the latter be exhausted, for example in case of extended unemployment. Moreover, policymakers need to consider using tax policies to improve equity and progressiveness, advancing the ongoing reforms in several countries. Complementary to the above scheme for individuals, Governments should consider introducing a so-called monotax, which is a simplified taxation regime targeted at family, small and micro enterprises. The collected taxes - usually a flatrate for the whole enterprise and its employees - are earmarked as social insurance contributions. These small and family-run enterprises are thereby formalized, and their respective contributions to economic development are recognized and recorded. Small and family business owners are expected to feel apprehensive towards taxation, so such a combined taxation and social protection policy reform needs to be embedded into a comprehensive communication strategy that conveys the perceived benefits for those enrolled (for example, in terms of access to banking, loans and other types of insurance).

2. Adopting automated enrolment as a social protection delivery scheme

In terms of social protection delivery mechanisms, outreach, registration and enrolment procedures should be simplified from the perspective of the lower middle-class households or those in non-standard forms of employment aiming for automated enrolment. Compared with voluntary opt-in schemes, automated compulsory enrolment circumvents major pitfalls of the former such as the compromised financial sustainability of voluntary schemes. This could be arranged for example through: (a) harnessing the potential of digital public records and arranging for interoperability of civil registry, social assistance and social insurance databases; (b) unique identifiers provided by social registries with membership and beneficiary databases of social insurance funds and social assistance programmes; and (c) the possibility of opting out by those enrolled in case they are ineligible for statutory social insurance coverage for some reason, such as inaccurate or not up-to-date public records. Efforts to automate enrolment processes are crucial for effectively targeting vulnerable populations during shocks and economic crises, as current reactive systems in the region are inefficient and unsustainable in achieving their goals.

3. Targeted public transfers to vulnerable population

Targeted public transfers to vulnerable populations are an important intervention to support working-class and lower middleclass populations. Of particular concern for targeting is geographic location of households, whether rural or urban, and the extent of their vulnerabilities to assess the amount of transfers. Governments should consider reducing leakages of transfers and also improve progressivity of the transfers with more evidence-based analysis. Adjusting the amount of transfer to inflationary pressures can provide vulnerable households with buffers to cope with higher prices. Transfers and fiscal policy interventions should be coupled with other instruments such as monetary policy mechanisms which are critical to reducing the risk of vulnerability to indebtedness.

4. Addressing inequality through higher middle-class wealth accumulation

Despite significant growth levels, unequal distribution of resources remains a main challenge facing Arab countries. Weak wealth formation is a major force hindering the upward mobility of the lower middle class. The rich remain the main reapers of economic gains due to the high returns to their capital and the poor mobility of other classes. Having the middle class as the primary consumers coupled with stagnated wage levels in the Arab region that are just above the minimum living wages impedes the saving capacity of middle-class households and thus reduces their ability to accumulate wealth. In its roots, the problem is in poor inclusive growth that leaves behind wage workers in some industries and disincentivizes small and medium-sized enterprises, due to favouring politically connected parties. Therefore, redistributive policies that ensure fair revenue generation are necessary, such as introducing progressive taxation, controlling tax evasion, improving tax administration and collection, and creating a solidarity tax fund (as discussed in chapter 6). Moreover, increasing the wealth accumulation capacity of the middle class through education and higher earnings must go hand-in-hand with public social spending to curb savings erosion on out-of-pocket expenditures.

5. Enhancing public social spending to tackle gaps in capabilities

Public social spending has gained increased importance with the sweep of the COVID-19 pandemic, macroeconomic uncertainties, political instabilities, and spillover effects of the war in Ukraine. Anaemic public social spending has made the situation worse, especially for lowincome groups. The middle class allocates a significant portion of their income to expenditure on basic services, including education and health, which leaves them with a negligible portion to spend on non-essential goods and services. Therefore, States should prioritize public social expenditure that provides guality education and health services and reduces out-of-pocket expenditure, and they should target the most deprived or marginalized groups while keeping in mind household composition and size to ensure a just provision of services. Aside from the budget amounts, expenditure effectiveness is of equal importance to maximize the multiplier effects of social spending with respect to socioeconomic outcomes and economic growth. Therefore, investments with long-term benefits such as quality infrastructure should be prioritized, along with continuous monitoring of expenditures and outcomes. In this sense, assessing the many dimensions of social spending, captured by the Social Expenditure Monitor, is critical for improving allocation of resources.

6. Coordinating monetary and fiscal policies to alleviate inflationary pressures

A combination of sound monetary and fiscal policy measures is needed. Controlling inflation through monetary policy mechanisms is critical to reduce the risk of vulnerability to indebtedness for the middle-class households. While inflation control is important, it should also be coordinated with fiscal policy measures to reduce the adverse impact of monetary tightening on the economy. Increasing transfers to the working and lower middle classes, by adjusting the amount to inflationary pressures, can provide them with buffers to cope with higher inflationary pressures. Going forward, budgetary, economic and social protection policies need to be discussed and decided upon in tandem and in view of each other to ensure that already existing social protection gaps are not further aggravated.

B. Sectoral policies ------

1. Fostering a new economic model that promotes middle-class revitalization

A structural transformation toward a more productive and industrial private sector should generate high value-added jobs. As a significant portion of the middle class works in public sector jobs or low value-added ones in the private sector, a new economic growth model that revitalizes industrial sectors and generates a knowledge economy is needed. Addressing current bottlenecks in the private sector by removing restrictions, formalizing firms and making greater provision for resources is of equal importance as enhancing private sector growth to achieve actual gains. This allows Arab countries to escape economic structures that limit productivity, and thus decreases their dependence on remittances or oil revenues, as is the case in Arab middle-income countries or oil-rich countries. It also protects economies from sudden shocks, such as the COVID-19 pandemic and the war in Ukraine. This model requires strengthening the developmental role of the private sector, capitalizing on human capital and increasing the productivity of public investment, which are essential steps to escape the trap of a low-wage/low-productivity equilibrium.

Although Arab States have already missed the chance to catch up with the most recent digital revolution,¹⁶¹ the region has another chance to catch up with the global north in the fourth industrial revolution, which is heavily annotated by automation. States are encouraged to ride the automation wave without fears of middle-class job replacements; an up-skilling programme can be facilitated to identify the additional skills needed to help the middle class fill not only existing vacancies in the market but also future ones. While the middle class in various countries exhibits high levels of educational attainment, it remains imperative to prioritize improvements in the quality of education systems in order to effectively support a seamless school-to-work transition. Implementing legislative measures promoting equal opportunity is also necessary to address the gender gap in access to opportunities and career advancement, ensure equal pay for equal work, implement policies for managing gender diversity and provide adequate maternity protection.

2. Utilizing information systems to enhance middle-class employment policies

The six Arab countries analysed in this report exhibit various distinctions in skills demanded for the middle class. The reported distinctions confirm that there is no panacea as an employment policy to address welfare concerns, and any policy targeting the welfare of the middle class needs to consider the nature of the skill demanded and supplied in each country. Hence, it is highly recommended to invest in building (or upgrading) an information system to better monitor supply and demand of skills of members of the middle class to enhance their engagement in the labour market. A live system monitoring skills prevalent in the market has obvious advantages to data provided by household and establishment surveys, including much less time lag in data collection.
3. Paving the road towards micro-, small and medium-sized enterprise development for a resilient middle class

At a time when more than two thirds of the Arab middle class work in MSMEs, only half of these enterprises have access to credit and the rest grapples with heightened financial barriers. Therefore, encouraging and incentivizing MSMEs, subsidizing innovations and providing fair financing mechanisms can effectively promote inclusive growth and create more job opportunities. Although bank credit continues to be the primary way for small and mediumsized enterprises to obtain financing, there are revolutionary alternative funding options, such as fintech, that can address some of the limitations of bank lending and create new funding opportunities. Nevertheless, there is an increasing realization that sound institutional and regulatory reforms should be coupled with efforts to increase the financial inclusion of MSMEs which can help achieve higher transparency and reduced informality, and unlock underutilized capacities. It is in fact time to start amending enterprise and labour legislation in a nuanced and targeted manner that creates actual gains in the formal sector to incentivize firms and individuals to register and formalize their

activities. This will bring the missing middle into the fold with realized social and economic gains. To successfully formalize MSMEs, it is important to go beyond mere registration and instead focus on implementing policy reforms that improve the working conditions of the informal middle class.

4. Promoting well-functioning and accountable institutional systems

Well-functioning institutions, on the one hand, can positively impact the socioeconomic conditions of the middle class. On the other hand, nonfunctioning institutions exacerbate tensions and conflict. For instance, lack of accountability and capacity of national institutions to respond to the needs of their citizens are among the main drivers of the Arab uprisings. In protracted conflict settings, strengthened ties between humanitarian, development and peace operations in a "nexus" with a collective outcome of supporting essential service delivery should be prioritized by the multilateral system, donors, and international and regional organizations. Linking humanitarian, development and peace efforts in programming can reduce service delivery gaps and duplications, while better tackling root causes of conflict and facilitating the transition from emergency response to recovery and sustainable development.

C. Data and research -----

1. Increasing availability and accessibility of household survey data for policy analysis

Any policy intervention that aims to improve the living standards of the middle class should be data driven to be able to efficiently protect and improve the fortune of the middle class. Arab Governments and their national statistical offices are encouraged to make their current and future survey data available for public use, and to provide needed details in their occupational data that (a) comply with the most updated ISCO classification from ILO and (b) are at the third or fourth ISCO level. This would improve our measurement of social class and reduce any potential loss of information. While earning data are generally available, some labour force household surveys lack income/earnings data for the self-employed and employers, which undermines the ability to properly identify these groups as middle or owning class. This is also true when it comes to the lack of skills-related indicators and the need to have strong and reliable data on informality which sheds light on ignored dimensions such as occupation safety, health and working hours. Lack of availability of recent data on household income and expenditures is also a major barrier for policy analysis, particularly for improving social justice and addressing poverty.

2. Exploring other approaches for measuring the middle class in the Arab region

Measuring and monitoring the middle class in Arab countries is important for improving knowledge about changes in its relative size, disposition and vulnerabilities. There is value in considering an asset-based approach when studying social classes in future work. Such an approach would move beyond focusing on employment relations and take into account wealth and asset ownership in marking the boundaries of all classes, and not just the owning class.



References

- AbdelLatif, Lobna, Mohamed Ramadan and Sarah Elbakry (2019). How gender biased are female-headed household transfers in Egypt? Middle East Development Journal, vol. 11, No. 2, pp. 165–180.
- Abed Al-Kadir Ali, Ali (2011). Middle class in the Arab countries. Arab Planning Institute, No. 103.
- Abu-Ismail, Khalid and Niranjan Sarangi (2013). A new approach to measuring the middle class: Egypt. Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia publication.
- Adnett, Nick and Peter Davies (2002). Education as a positional good: implications for market-based reforms of state schooling. British Journal of Educational Studies, vol. 50, No. 2, pp. 189–205.
- Akik, Chaza and others (2020). Responding to health needs of women, children and adolescents within Syria during conflict: intervention coverage, challenges and adaptations. Conflict and Health, vol. 14, No. 1, pp. 1–19.
- Alesina, Alberto and Roberto Perotti (1996). Income distribution, political instability, and investment. European Economic Review, vol. 40, No. 6, pp. 1203–1228.
- Alexander, Peter and others (2013). Class in Soweto. Scottsville: University of KwaZulu-Natal Press.
- Alhawarin, Ibrahim and Irene Selwaness (2019). The challenges of social security coverage and early retirement in Jordan: What happened after the 2010 pension reform? In The Jordanian Labour Market, Ibrahim Alhawarin and Irene Selwaness, eds. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.
- Ali, Yasser (2020). Role of education in preserving the middle class in the Egyptian society. Journal of Education Faculty in Mansourah, vol. 109, No. 1, pp. 355–373.
- Arab NGO Network for Development (ANND) (2016). Arab watch report on informal employment. Beirut: ANND.
- Assaad, Ragui, Abdelaziz AlSharawy and Colette Salemi (2022). Is the Egyptian economy creating good jobs? Job creation and economic vulnerability from 1998 to 2018. In The Egyptian Labor Market: A Focus on Gender and Economic Vulnerability, Caroline Krafft and Ragui Assaad, eds. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.
- Assaad, Ragui and Colette Salemi (2019). The structure of employment and job creation in Jordan, 2010– 2016. In The Jordanian Labour Market: Between Fragility and Resilience, Caroline Krafft and Ragui Assaad, eds. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.
- Assaad, Ragui and Ghada Barsoum (2019). Public employment in the Middle East and North Africa. IZA World of Labor, No. 463 (August).

- Assaad, Ragui and others (2020). Explaining the MENA paradox: Rising educational attainment yet stagnant female labour force participation. Demographic Research, vol. 43, No. 28, pp. 817–850.
- Assaad, Ragui, Caroline Krafft and Irene Selwaness (forthcoming). The impact of marriage on women's employment in the Middle East and North Africa. Feminist Economics.
- Atkinson, Anthony and Andrea Brandolini (2013). On the Identification of the Middle Class. In Income Inequality: Economic Disparities and the Middle Class in Affluent Countries, Janet Gornick and Markus Jantti, eds. Palo Alto, California: Stanford University Press.
- Badawi, Ahmad (2014). Middle class transformations in the Arab World. Contemporary Arab Affairs, vol. 7, No. 2, pp. 246–262.
- Banerjee, Abhijit and Esther Duflo (2008). What is middle class about the middle classes around the world? Journal of Economic Perspectives, vol. 22, No. 2, pp. 3–28.
- Barro, Robert (2000). Inequality and growth in a panel of countries. Journal of Economic Growth, vol. 5, No. 1, pp. 5–32.
- Barsoum, Ghada and Nada Kassem (2019). Social protection in conflict and conflict-affected Arab countries: key challenges and policy recommendations. Policy Paper, No. 001. Paris: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO).
- Bastagli, Francesca, David Coady and Sanjeev Gupta (2012). Income inequality and fiscal policy. IMF Staff Discussion Note, No. SDN/12/08. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund.
- Beaujouan, Juline and Amjed Rasheed (2020). The Syrian refugee crisis in Jordan and Lebanon: Impact and implications. Middle East Policy, vol. 27, No. 3.
- Behrendt, Christina and Quynh Anh Nguyen (2019). Ensuring universal social protection for the future of work. Transfer: European Review of Labour and Research, vol. 25, No. 2, pp. 205–219.
- Beirut Research and Innovation Center (2013) Survey on the Livelihoods of Syrian Refugees in Lebanon. Available at https://oi-files-d8-prod.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/file_attachments/rrbric-livelihoods-syrian-refugees-lebanon-211113-en_0.pdf
- Beretta, Lorenzo and Alessandro Santaniello (2016). Nearest neighbor imputation algorithms: a critical evaluation. BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making, vol. 16, No. 3, pp. 197–208.
- Bird, Robert and Frank Newport (2017). What determines how Americans perceive their social class? Polling Matters, February.
- Birdsall, Nancy (2010). The (indispensable) middle class in developing countries; or, the rich and the rest, not the poor and the rest. Working Paper, No. 207. London: Centre for Global Development.
- Blackburn, Robert (1998). A new system of classes: but what are they and do we need them? Work, Employment and Society, vol. 12, No. 4, pp. 1–7.
- Bonnet, F., Women and Men in the Informal Economy: A Statistical Brief, Manchester: WIEGO and

International Labour Office, 2019.

Bourdieu, Pierre (1984). Distinction. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.

- Bukodi, Erzsebet and Marii Paskov (2020). Intergenerational class mobility among men and women in Europe: gender differences or gender similarities? European Sociological Review, vol. 36, No. 4, pp. 495–512.
- Cammett, Melani and Ishac Diwan (2018). The Political Economy of the Arab Uprisings. New York, New York: Routledge.
- Cashell, Brian (2007). Who are the "Middle Class"? Congressional Research Service Report to Congress. Washington, D.C.
- Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics (CAPMAS) (2018). Characteristics of poor families An analytical study based on income and expenditure research 2017/2018. Cairo.
- Chlouk, Ghassan (2007). The Middle Class in the Lebanese Experience. Beirut, Lebanon: Naufal Publishers.
- Corral, Paul and others (2020). Long-term effects of conflict on poverty and welfare. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- Credit Suisse Research Institute (2022). Global Wealth Report. Available at www.credit-suisse.com/aboutus/en/reports-research/global-wealth-report.html.
- De Juan, Alexander (2015). The role of intra-religious conflicts in intrastate wars. Terrorism and Political Violence, vol. 27, No. 4, pp. 762–780.
- Devarajan, Shantayanan (2022). A new social contract for post-conflict Middle East and North Africa. Working Paper, No. 1581. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- Devarajan, Shantayanan and Elena lanchovichina (2018). A broken social contract, not high inequality, led to the Arab Spring. Review of Income and Wealth, vol. 64, (October), pp. 5–25.
- Devarajan, Shantayanan and Lili Mottaghi (2016). The economic effects of war and peace. Middle East and North Africa Quarterly Economic Brief. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- Diwan, Ishac (2012). Understanding revolution in the Middle East: The central role of the middle class. Working Paper No. 726. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- Dixon, John (1979). Pattern recognition with partly missing data. IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics, vol. 9, No. 10, pp. 617–621.
- Dreher, Axel and Friedrich Schneider (2006). Corruption and the shadow economy: An Empirical Analysis. Working Paper, No. 1653. Munich, Germany: CESifo.
- Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) (2015). Arab middle class: Measurement and role in driving change.

(2017). Rethinking fiscal policy for the Arab region.

_____ (2019). The Arab gender gap report 2020: Gender equality and the Sustainable Development Goals.

_____ (2020a). Poverty in Lebanon: solidarity is vital to address the impact of multiple overlapping shocks.

_____ (2020b). Wealth inequality and closing the poverty gap in Arab countries: The case for a solidarity wealth tax.

_____ (2022a). Social expenditure monitor for Jordan: Towards making public social expenditure more equitable, efficient and effective.

_____ (2022b). The Arab region may be missing the fourth industrial revolution: Arab skills are still stuck in the past.

(2022c). Palestine under occupation III – Mapping Israel's policies and practices and their economic repercussions in the Occupied Palestinian Territory.

- Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA), United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) and United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) (2022). Social expenditure monitor for Arab States: Toward making budgets more equitable, efficient and effective to achieve the SDGs. United Nations publication.
- Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) and International Labour Organization (ILO) (2021). Towards a productive and inclusive path: Job creation in the Arab region.
- Economic and Social Council of Jordan (2010). Evaluating the Middle Class in Jordan: Income and Expenditure Trends. Amman: Economic and Social Council of Jordan.
- Economic Research Forum (ERF) (2023). Redistributive impact data. Available at http://erf.org.eg/dataportal/. Accessed on 15 April 2023.
- El-Haddad, Amirah (2020). Redefining the social contract in the wake of the Arab Spring: The experiences of Egypt, Morocco and Tunisia. World Development, vol. 127, Issue No. C.
- Erikson, Robert and John Goldthorpe (1992). The Constant Flux. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press and Clarendon Press.
- Esping-Andersen, Gosta (1993). Post-industrial class structures: An analytic framework. In Changing Classes: Stratification and Mobility in Post-Industrial Societies, G. Esping-Andersen, ed. London: Sage.
- Essama-Nssah, Boniface (2008). Assessing the redistributive effect of fiscal policy. Working Paper, No. 4592. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- Estache, Antonio and Danny Leipziger (2009). Stuck in the Middle: Is Fiscal Policy Failing the Middle Class? Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.

- Evans, Geoffrey (1992). Testing the validity of the Goldthorpe class schema. European Sociological Review, vol. 8, pp. 211–232.
- Evans, Geoffrey and Jonathan Mellon (2016). Social class: Identity, awareness and political attitudes: why are we still working class? British Social Attitudes, vol. 33, pp. 1–19.
- FEWS-NET (2021). Food Security Outlook June–October 2021. The Famine Early Warning Systems Network.
- Foa, Roberto (2018). Modernization and Authoritarianism. Journal of Democracy, vol. 29, No. 3, pp. 129–140.
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) and others, (2017). The state of food security and nutrition in the world 2017: Building resilience for peace and food security. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization.
- Freund, Caroline and others (2014). All in the family: State capture in Tunisia. Working Paper No. 6810. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.
- Galiani, Sebastian and Federico Weinschelbaum (2012). Modeling informality formally: households and firms. Economic Inquiry, vol. 50, No. 3, pp. 821–838.
- Gatti, Roberto and others (2014). Striving for better jobs: the challenge of informality in the Middle East and North Africa. Washington, D.C.: World Bank publications.
- Ghanem, Hafez (2016). The Arab Spring Five Years Later, Volume One: Toward Greater Inclusiveness. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Gobat, Jeanne and Kristina Kostial (2016). Syria's conflict economy. Working Papers Series, No. 16/123. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund.
- Goldthorpe, John (2000). Rent, class conflict, and class structure: A reply to Sorensen. American Journal of Sociology, vol. 105, No. 6, pp. 1572–1582.
 - _____ (2007). Social class and the differentiation of employment contracts. In On Sociology: Second Edition, VolumeTwo: Illustration and Prospect, John Goldthorpe, ed. Palo Alto, California: Stanford University Press.
 - _____ (2016). Social class mobility in modern Britain: changing structure, constant process. Journal of the British Academy, vol. 4, pp. 89–111.
- Gornick, Janet and Markus Jäntti (2013). Income Inequality: Economic Disparities and the Middle Class in Affluent Countries. Palo Alto, California: Stanford University Press.
- Haanwinckel, Daniel and Rodrigo Soares (2017). Fighting employment informality with schooling. Bonn, Germany: IZA World of Labor, No. 394 (October).

Hasbani, Ziad (2022). Global Perspectives on the Food Security Crisis, May 5. Weber Shandwick.

Haskins, Ron and Isabel Sawhill (2009). Creating an Opportunity Society. Brookings Institution Press.

Hilal, Jamil (2006). The Palestinian Middle Class: Research into the Confusion of Identity, Authority, and Culture. Beirut: Institute of Palestine Studies.

(2011). The pauperization of Palestinian women, men and children in the West Bank and Gaza Strip. A Dangerous Decade. Birzeit, State of Palestine: Birzeit University Institute for Women's Studies.

_____ (2022a). Class formation under settler colonialism. Anthropology and Ethnology Open Journal, vol. 5, No. 2.

(2022b). Predicting the future: The Palestinian Authority and the Palestine Liberation Organization and their impact on Palestinian society. New York, New York: Al Shabaka.

- lanchovichina, Elena and others (2015). Inequality, uprisings, and conflict in the Arab world. Middle East and North Africa Economic Monitor. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies (IFRC) (2022). The impact of the conflict in Ukraine as a crisis multiplier in the Middle East and North Africa. IFRC MENA Regional Delegation.
- Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC). Global Internal Displacement Dataset (GIDD). Available at: www.internal-displacement.org/database. Accessed on 23 October 2022.
- Horrigan, Michael and Steven Haugen (1988). The declining middle-class thesis: A sensitivity analysis. Monthly Labor Review, vol. 111, pp. 3–13.
- International Labour Organization (ILO) (1990). International Standard Classification of Occupations ISCO-88. International Labour Organization publication.

____ (2021a). Regional report on jobs and growth in North Africa 2020.

_____ (2021b). World social protection report 2020–22: Social protection at the crossroads – in pursuit of a better future.

_____ (2022). Conceptual framework for statistics on the informal economy. ILO 21st International Conference of Labour Statisticians. ILO publication.

Junninen, Heikki and others (2004). Methods for imputation of missing values in air quality data sets. Atmospheric Environment, vol. 38, No. 18, pp. 2895–2907.

Karshenas, Massoud, Valentine Moghadam and Randa Alami (2014). Social policy after the Arab Spring: States and social rights in the MENA region. World Development, vol. 64 (December), pp. 726–739.

- Kassem, Taha (2009). Formalizing the informal economy: A required state regulatory and institutional approach Egypt as a case study. International Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, vol. 4, No. 1, pp. 27–48.
- Krafft, Caroline and Ragui Assaad (2019). Introducing the Egypt labor market panel survey 2018. ERF Working Paper, No. 1360. Cairo: Economic Research Forum.
- Lanjouw, Peter and Martin Ravallion (1995). Poverty and household size. The Economic Journal, vol. 105, No. 433, pp. 1415–1434.

- Lustig, Nora and Sean Higgins (2013). Estimating the incidence of social spending, subsidies and taxes. CEQ Working Paper No 1. New Orleans, Louisiana: Commitment to Equity Institute.
- Martin, J. (1998). A new definition for the household reference person. Survey Methodology Bulletin, vol. 43, pp. 1–8.
- Melber, Henning (2016). The Rise of Africa's Middle Class: Myths, Realities and Critical Engagements. London: Bloomsbury Publishing.
- Melguizo, Angel (2015). Pensions, informality, and the emerging middle class. IZA World of Labor, No. 169 (July).
- Mitnik, Pablo and Erin Cumberworth (2016). Measuring social class with changing occupational classifications. Working paper. Palo Alto: Stanford Center on Poverty and Inequality.
- Nasri, Khaled, Mohamed Amara and Imane Helmi (2022). The landscape of social protection in Tunisia. Working Paper, No. 1592. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- Nemecková, Tereza and others (2020). Measuring the middle class in Africa income versus assets approach. Africa Spectrum, vol. 55, pp. 3–22.
- Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC) (2022). How are we expected to survive this? The impact of Syria's economic crisis on families. 5 May 2022.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) (2019). Under Pressure: The Squeezed Middle Class. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development publication.
- Outhwaite, William and others (1994). The Blackwell Dictionary of Twentieth-Century Social Thought. Oxford, United Kingdom and Cambridge, Massachusetts: Blackwell Reference.
- Overseas Development Institute (ODI) (2020). Strengthening coordinated education planning and response to crises. Research report. London: Overseas Development Institute.
- Palestinian Central Bureau of Statistics (PCBS) (n.d.). Available at https://www.pcbs.gov.ps/site/lang_____ en/507/default.aspx. Accessed on 22 November 2022.

(2022). Press Report on the Labor Force Survey (July–September, 2022). Ramallah.

- Palik, Julia and others (2020). ConflictTrends in the Middle East 1989–2019. PRIO paper. Oslo: Peace Research Institute Oslo.
- Pedersen, Soren (2003). The shadow economy in Germany, Great Britain and Scandinavia: A measurement based on questionnaire surveys. Hedehusene, Denmark: Rockwool Foundation Research Unit.
- Piketty, Thomas (2014). Capital in the Twenty-First Century. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.
- Raga, Sherillyn and others (2021). Conflict and the financial sector in Yemen: Implications for food security. ODI Working Paper. London: Overseas Development Institute.

- Rasch, Rebecca (2014). Measuring the middle class in low income countries. Working paper, No. 611. Luxembourg: LIS Cross-National Data Center.
- Ravallion, Martin (2009). The developing world's bulging (but vulnerable) 'Middle Class'. Policy Research Working Paper, No. 4816. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- Razzaz, Susan and Irene Selwaness (forthcoming). The Jordanian social contract: Shifting from public employment as a source of social insurance to government-regulated social insurance. Working Paper. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- Reeves, Richard and others (2018). Defining the middle class: Cash, credentials, or culture? Future of the Middle Class Initiative Report. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution.
- Rei, Diego and Manas Bhattacharya (2008). The impact of institutions and policy on informal economy in developing countries: an econometric exploration. Geneva, Switzerland: ILO.
- Renooy, Piet (1990). The informal economy: Meaning, measurement and social significance. Amsterdam: Netherlands Geographical Studies.
- Rose, David and David Pevalin (2005). The National Statistics Socio-economic Classification: Origins, Development and Use. London: Office for National Statistics.
- Rose, David and Eric Harrison (2010). Social Class in Europe: An Introduction to the European Socioeconomic Classification. London: Routledge.
- Roy, Sara (1999). De-development revisited: Palestinian economy and society since Oslo. Journal of Palestine Studies, vol. 28, No. 3, pp. 64–82.
- Sab, Randa (2014). Economic impact of selected conflicts in the Middle East: What can we learn from the past? Working Paper, No. 14/100. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund.
- Sarangi, Niranjan, Abu-Ismail, Khalid and Verena Gantner (2017). Fiscal policy and structural transformation in the Arab region: What are the pathways? ESCWA publication.
- Savage, Mike and others (2013). A new model of social class? Findings from the BBC's Great British Class survey experiment. Sociology, vol. 47, pp. 219–250.
- Sayigh, Yusif (1986). The Palestinian economy under occupation: dependency and pauperization. Journal of Palestine Studies, vol. 15, No. 4, pp. 46–67.
- Schmidhuber, Josef and others (2022). The war in Ukraine and the risks it poses for global food commodity markets. The Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO).
- Selwaness, Irene and Caroline Krafft (2021). The dynamics of family formation and women's work: What facilitates and hinders female employment in the Middle East and North Africa? Population Research and Policy Review, vol. 40, No. 3, pp. 533–587.
- Selwaness, Irene and Maye Ehab (2022). Social protection and vulnerability in Egypt: A gendered analysis. In The Egyptian Labor Market: A Focus on Gender and Economic Vulnerability, Caroline Krafft and Ragui Assaad, eds. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.

- Shimeles Abebe and Mthuli Ncube (2015). The making of the middle-class in Africa: evidence from DHS data. The Journal of Development Studies, vol. 51, No. 2, pp. 178–193.
- Southall, Roger (2018). (Middle-) class analysis in Africa: does it work? Review of African Political Economy, vol. 45, No. 157, pp. 467–477.

Thurow, Lester C. (1987). A surge in inequality. Scientific American, vol. 256, No. 5, pp. 30-37.

Tobin, Sarah (2012). Jordan's Arab Spring: The middle class and anti-revolution. Middle East Policy, vol. 19, No. 1, pp. 96–109.

Traboulsi, Fawwaz (2016). Social Classes and Political Power in Lebanon. Beirut: Dar Al Saqi.

- United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) (2020). Assessment of COVID-19 impact on poverty and vulnerability in Iraq.
- United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) (n.d.). Human Development Index. Available at https:// hdr.undp.org/data-center/human-development-index#/indicies/HDI. Accessed on 22 October 2022.
- Uppsala Conflict Data Program (UCDP) (n.d.). Georeferenced Event Dataset (GED). Available at https:// ucdp.uu.se/downloads/. Accessed on 12 October 2022.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) (n.d.). The Humanitarian Data Exchange. Available at https://data.humdata.org/. Accessed on 20 November 2022.

(2022). Multi-Sectoral Needs Assessment, Gaza.

Wright, Erik (1997). Class Counts: Comparative Studies in Class Analysis. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press.

_____ (2005). Approaches to Class Analysis. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press.

World Bank (2004). Unlocking the employment potential in the Middle East and North Africa: Toward a new social contract. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

_____ (2007a). Egypt: Poverty assessment update. Main report, vol. 1. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

(2007b). Egypt: Poverty assessment update. Main report, vol. 2. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

_____ (2018). Iraq reconstruction and investment: Damage and needs assessment of affected governorates. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

_____ (2019a). High-performance health financing universal health coverage: Driving sustainable, inclusive growth in the 21st century. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

_____ (2019b). Understanding poverty and inequality in Egypt. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

(2020). Syria Economic Monitor: Lost Generation of Syrians. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

_____ (2021). Defying Predictions, Remittance Flows Remain Strong During COVID-19 Crisis. World Bank Press Release, May 21.

(2022a). World Bank development indicators: Consumer price index. Available at Inflation, consumer prices (annual %) | Data (worldbank.org). Accessed on 3 April 2023.

(2022b). World Development Indicators. Available at https://databank.worldbank.org/source/ world-development-indicators. Accessed on 20 October 2022.

_____ (2022c). World Governance Indicators. Available at https://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi/. Accessed on 20 October 2022.

_____ (2022d). Economic monitoring report to the ad hoc liaison committee–May 2022. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.

- World Economic Forum (2022). Global gender gap report 2022. Geneva, Switzerland: World Economic Forum.
- Yousif, Bassam and others (2020). Conflict, Institutions and the Iraqi Economy, 2003–2018. Working Paper, No. 1387. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- Yusuf, Shahid (2021). Digital technology and inequality: The impact on Arab countries. Working Paper, No. 1486. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- Beirut Center for Studies and Innovation, 2013. [chrome-extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/ https://oi-files-d8-prod.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/file_attachments/rr-briclivelihoods-syrian-refugees-lebanon-211113-en_0.pdf].

- Ghanem, H., 2016. The Arab Spring Five Years Later, Volume One: Toward Greater Inclusiveness. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press; Cammett, M. and I. Diwan, 2018. The Political Economy of the Arab Uprisings. New York, New York: Routledge.
- 2 Thurow, L. C., 1987. A surge in inequality. Scientific American, vol. 256, No. 5, pp. 30–37; Ravallion, M., 2009. The developing world's bulging (but vulnerable) 'Middle Class'. Policy Research Working Paper, No. 4816. Washington, D.C.: World Bank; Atkinson, A. and A. Brandolini, 2013. On the Identification of the Middle Class. In Income Inequality: Economic Disparities and the Middle Class in Affluent Countries, Janet Gornick and Markus Jäntti, eds. Palo Alto, California: Stanford University Press.
- 3 For the background papers on each chapter, visit https://www.unescwa.org/publications/middleclass-arab-countries.
- 4 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), 2019. Under Pressure: The Squeezed Middle Class. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development publication.
- 5 Goldthorpe, J., 2016. Social class mobility in modern Britain: changing structure, constant process. Journal of the British Academy, vol. 4, pp. 89–111.
- 6 Savage, M. and others, 2013. A new model of social class? Findings from the BBC's Great British Class survey experiment. Sociology, vol. 47, pp. 219–250.
- 7 Bird, R. and F. Newport, 2017. What determines how Americans perceive their social class? Polling Matters, February; Evans, G. and J. Mellon, 2016. Social class: Identity, awareness and political attitudes: why are we still working class? British Social Attitudes, vol. 33, pp. 1–19.
- 8 Reeves, Richard and others (2018). Defining the middle class: Cash, credentials, or culture? Future of the Middle Class Initiative Report. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution.
- 9 Gornick, J. and M. Jantti, 2013. Income Inequality: Economic Disparities and the Middle Class in Affluent Countries. Palo Alto, California: Stanford University Press.
- 10 Southall, R., 2018. (Middle-) class analysis in Africa: does it work? Review of African Political Economy, vol. 45, No. 157, pp. 467–477.
- 11 Ravallion, M., 2009. The developing world's bulging (but vulnerable) 'Middle Class'. Policy Research Working Paper, No. 4816. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- 12 Brookings, 2018; Birdsall, N., 2010. The (indispensable) middle class in developing countries; or, the rich and the rest, not the poor and the rest. Working Paper, No. 207. London: Centre for Global Development; Thurow, 1987.
- 13 Atkinson and Brandolini, 2013.
- 14 OECD, 2019.
- 15 Barro, R., 2000. Inequality and growth in a panel of countries. Journal of Economic Growth, vol. 5, No. 1, pp. 5–32.
- 16 Alesina, A. and R. Perotti, 1996. Income distribution, political instability, and investment. European Economic Review, vol. 40, No. 6, pp. 1203–1228.
- 17 Estache, A. and D. Leipziger, 2009. Stuck in the Middle: Is Fiscal Policy Failing the Middle Class? Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- 18 Banerjee, A. and E. Duflo, 2008. What is middle class about the middle classes around the world? Journal of Economic Perspectives, vol. 22, No. 2, pp. 3–28.

- 19 Haskins, R. and I. Sawhill, 2009. Creating an Opportunity Society. Brookings Institution Press.
- 20 Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA), 2015. Arab middle class: Measurement and role in driving change.
- 21 Atkinson and Brandolini, 2013; Horrigan, M. and S. Haugen. 1988. The declining middle-class thesis: A sensitivity analysis. Monthly Labor Review, vol. 111, pp. 3–13.
- 22 Nemecková, T. and others, 2020. Measuring the middle class in Africa income versus assets approach. Africa Spectrum, vol. 55, pp. 3–22; Shimeles, A. and M. Ncube, 2015. The making of the middle-class in Africa: evidence from DHS data. The Journal of Development Studies, vol. 51, No. 2, pp. 178–193.
- 23 Piketty, T., 2014. Capital in the Twenty-First Century. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.
- 24 Rasch, R. 2014. Measuring the middle class in low income countries. Working paper, No. 611. Luxembourg: LIS Cross-National Data Center.
- 25 Atkinson and Brandolini, 2013.
- 26 Outhwaite, W. and others, 1994. The Blackwell Dictionary of Twentieth-Century Social Thought. Oxford, United Kingdom and Cambridge, Massachusetts: Blackwell Reference.
- 27 Bourdieu, P., 1984. Distinction. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.
- 28 Goldthorpe, J., 2000. Rent, class conflict, and class structure: A reply to Sorensen. American Journal of Sociology, vol. 105, No. 6, pp. 1572–1582; Goldthorpe, J., 2007. Social class and the differentiation of employment contracts. In On Sociology: Second Edition, VolumeTwo: Illustration and Prospect, John Goldthorpe, ed. Palo Alto, California: Stanford University Press.
- 29 Evans, G., 1992. Testing the validity of the Goldthorpe class schema. European Sociological Review, vol. 8, pp. 211–232.
- 30 Rose, David, and David Pevalin, 2005. The National Statistics Socio-economic Classification: Origins, Development and Use. London: Office for National Statistics.
- 31 Rose, David, and Eric Harrison, 2010. Social Class in Europe: An Introduction to the European Socioeconomic Classification. London: Routledge.
- 32 Blackburn, R., 1998. A new system of classes: but what are they and do we need them? Work, Employment and Society, vol. 12, No. 4, pp. 1–7; Rose and Harrison, 2010.
- 33 Goldthorpe, 2007. Social class and the differentiation of employment contracts. In On Sociology: Second Edition, VolumeTwo: Illustration and Prospect, John Goldthorpe, ed. Palo Alto, California: Stanford University Press.
- 34 Wright, E., 1997. Class Counts: Comparative Studies in Class Analysis. Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press.
- 35 Esping-Andersen, G., 1993. Post-industrial class structures: An analytic framework. In Changing Classes: Stratification and Mobility in Post-Industrial Societies, G. Esping-Andersen, ed. London: Sage.
- 36 Alexander, P. and others, 2013. Class in Soweto. Scottsville: University of KwaZulu-Natal Press.
- 37 Cashell, B., 2007. Who are the "Middle Class"? Congressional Research Service Report to Congress. Washington, D.C.
- 38 Mitnik, P. and E. Cumberworth, 2016. Measuring social class with changing occupational classifications. Working paper. Palo Alto: Stanford Center on Poverty and Inequality.
- 39 Erikson, R. and J. Goldthorpe, 1992. The Constant Flux. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press and Clarendon Press.
- 40 Erikson and Goldthorpe, 1992.
- 41 Martin, J., 1998. A new definition for the household reference person. Survey Methodology Bulletin, vol. 43, pp. 1–8.

- 42 Dixon, J., 1979. Pattern recognition with partly missing data. IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics, vol. 9, No. 10, pp. 617–621.
- Junninen, H. and others, 2004. Methods for imputation of missing values in air quality data sets. Atmospheric Environment, vol. 38, No. 18, pp. 2895–2907; Beretta, L. and A. Santaniello, 2016. Nearest neighbor imputation algorithms: a critical evaluation. BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making, vol. 16, No. 3, pp. 197–208.
- Lanjouw, P. and M. Ravallion, 1995. Poverty and household size. The Economic Journal, vol. 105, No. 433, pp. 1415–1434; Adnett, N. and P. Davies, 2002. Education as a positional good: implications for market-based reforms of state schooling. British Journal of Educational Studies, vol. 50, No. 2, pp. 189–205; Bukodi, E. and M. Paskov, 2020. Intergenerational class mobility among men and women in Europe: gender differences or gender similarities? European Sociological Review, vol. 36, No. 4, pp. 495–512.
- 45 Piketty, Thomas (2014). Capital in the Twenty-First Century. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.]; Shimeles and Ncube, 2015; Nemecková and others, 2020.
- 46 ESCWA, 2015. Arab middle class: Measurement and role in driving change.
- 47 Badawi, A., 2014. Middle class transformations in the Arab World. Contemporary Arab Affairs, vol. 7, No. 2, pp. 246–262.
- 48 Hilal, J., 2006. The Palestinian Middle Class: Research into the Confusion of Identity, Authority, and Culture. Beirut: Institute of Palestine Studies; Hilal, 2022b.
- 49 Chlouk, G., 2007. The Middle Class in the Lebanese Experience. Beirut, Lebanon: Naufal Publishers; Traboulsi, F., 2016. Social Classes and Political Power in Lebanon. Beirut: Dar Al Saqi.
- 50 ESCWA, 2020a. Poverty in Lebanon: solidarity is vital to address the impact of multiple overlapping shocks.
- 51 Economic and Social Council of Jordan, 2010. Evaluating the Middle Class in Jordan: Income and Expenditure Trends. Amman: Economic and Social Council of Jordan.
- 52 Badawi, 2014.
- 53 Alnuaim, Mishary (2013). The Composition of the Saudi Middle Class: A Preliminary Study. Jeddah: Gulf Research Center.
- Abed Al-Kadir Ali, A., 2011. Middle class in the Arab countries. Arab Planning Institute, No. 103;
 Melber, H., 2016. The Rise of Africa's Middle Class: Myths, Realities and Critical Engagements.
 London: Bloomsbury Publishing; Ali, Y., 2020. Role of education in preserving the middle class in the Egyptian society. Journal of Education Faculty in Mansourah, vol. 109, No. 1, pp. 355–373.
- 55 Ghanem, 2016; Cammett and Diwan, 2018.
- 56 Freund, C. and others, 2014. All in the family: State capture in Tunisia. Working Paper No. 6810. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.
- 57 Diwan, I., 2012. Understanding revolution in the Middle East: The central role of the middle class. Working Paper No. 726. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- 58 Melber, 2016; ESCWA, 2015; Ali, 2020.
- 59 Tobin, Sarah (2012). Jordan's Arab Spring: The middle class and anti-revolution. Middle East Policy, vol. 19, No. 1, pp. 96–109.
- 60 Abu-Ismail, K. and N. Sarangi, 2013. A new approach to measuring the middle class: Egypt. Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia publication.
- 61 Household expenditure is used as a proxy for income throughout this chapter, in line with the expenditure-based approach used to derive poverty lines.
- 62 ESCWA, 2015.
- 63 World Bank, 2022. World Bank development indicators: Consumer price index, available at Inflation, consumer prices (annual %) | Data (worldbank.org). Accessed on 3 April 2023.

- 64 ESCWA, 2015.
- 65 Sarangi, N., K. Abu-Ismail and V. Gantner, 2017. Fiscal policy and structural transformation in the Arab region: What are the pathways? ESCWA publication.
- 66 World Bank, 2019. Understanding poverty and inequality in Egypt. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- 67 For further information, see https://ilostat.ilo.org/about/standards/icls/icls-documents/.
- 68 Gatti, R. and others, 2014. Striving for better jobs: the challenge of informality in the Middle East and North Africa. Washington, D.C.: World Bank publications.
- 69 Kassem, Taha (2009). Formalizing the informal economy: A required state regulatory and institutional approach Egypt as a case study. International Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, vol. 4, No. 1, pp. 27–48.; Arab NGO Network for Development (ANND), 2016. Arab watch report on informal employment. Beirut: ANND.
- 70 ESCWA and ILO (2021). Towards a Productive and Inclusive Path: Job creation in the Arab region. Policy Brief, No. 3. Beirut: ESCWA, Geneva, Switzerland: ILO.
- 71 Bonnet, F., Women and Men in the Informal Economy: A Statistical Brief, Manchester: WIEGO and International Labour Office, 2019.
- 72 Gatti and others, 2014.
- 73 ESCWA, 2017. Rethinking fiscal policy for the Arab region.
- Kassem, Taha (2009). Formalizing the informal economy: A required state regulatory and institutional approach Egypt as a case study. International Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, vol. 4, No. 1, pp. 27–48.]; ANND, 2016.
- 75 Gatti and others, 2014.
- 76 Dreher, A. and F. Schneider, 2006. Corruption and the shadow economy: An Empirical Analysis. Working Paper, No. 1653. Munich, Germany: CESifo.
- 77 Rei, D. and M. Bhattacharya, 2008. The impact of institutions and policy on informal economy in developing countries: an econometric exploration. Geneva, Switzerland: ILO.
- 78 Galiani, S. and F. Weinschelbaum, 2012. Modeling informality formally: households and firms. Economic Inquiry, vol. 50, No. 3, pp. 821–838.
- 79 Renooy, P., 1990. The informal economy: Meaning, measurement and social significance. Amsterdam: Netherlands Geographical Studies; Haanwinckel, D. and R. Soares, 2017. Fighting employment informality with schooling. Bonn, Germany: IZA World of Labor.
- 80 Pedersen, S., 2003. The shadow economy in Germany, Great Britain and Scandinavia: A measurement based on questionnaire surveys. Hedehusene, Denmark: Rockwool Foundation Research Unit.
- 81 It should be noted that one out of five members of the middle class with a university education has an informal job in Egypt and the State of Palestine.
- 82 ESCWA, 2019. The Arab gender gap report 2020: Gender equality and the Sustainable Development Goals.
- Biwan, 2012; El-Haddad, A., 2020. Redefining the social contract in the wake of the Arab Spring: The experiences of Egypt, Morocco and Tunisia. World Development, vol. 127, Issue No. C; Devarajan, S. and E. Ianchovichina, 2018. A broken social contract, not high inequality, led to the Arab Spring. Review of Income and Wealth, vol. 64, (October), pp. 5–25; Devarajan, S., 2022. A new social contract for post-conflict Middle East and North Africa. Working Paper, No. 1581. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum; Karshenas, M., V. Moghadam and R. Alami, 2014. Social policy after the Arab Spring: States and social rights in the MENA region. World Development, vol. 64 (December), pp. 726–739.
- 84 El-Haddad, 2020.
- 85 ILO, 2021a. Regional report on jobs and growth in North Africa 2020.

- 86 ILO, 2021a; Assaad, R. and G. Barsoum, 2019. Public employment in the Middle East and North Africa. IZA World of Labor, (August); Assaad, R., 2014. Making sense of Arab labour markets: The enduring legacy of dualism. IZA Journal of Labour & Development, vol. 3, No. 6.
- 87 Assaad, R. and A. AlSharawy and C. Salemi, 2022. Is the Egyptian economy creating good jobs? Job creation and economic vulnerability from 1998 to 2018. In The Egyptian Labor Market: A Focus on Gender and Economic Vulnerability, Caroline Krafft and Ragui Assaad, eds. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.; Assaad, R. and C. Salemi, 2019. The structure of employment and job creation in Jordan, 2010–2016. In The Jordanian Labour Market: Between Fragility and Resilience, Caroline Krafft and Ragui Assaad, eds. Oxford, University Press; Selwaness, I. and M. Ehab, 2022. Social protection and vulnerability in Egypt: A gendered analysis. In The Egyptian Labor Market: A Focus on Gender and Economic Vulnerability, Caroline Krafft and Ragui Assaad, eds. Oxford University Press; ILO, 2021a; Assaad and Barsoum, 2019; World Bank, 2004. Unlocking the employment potential in the Middle East and North Africa: Toward a new social contract. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- 88 ILO, 2021b. World social protection report 2020–22: Social protection at the crossroads in pursuit of a better future.
- 89 ILO, 2022. Conceptual framework for statistics on the informal economy. ILO 21st International Conference of Labour Statisticians. ILO publication.
- 90 Assaad, R., A. AlSharawy and C. Salemi, 2022. Is the Egyptian economy creating good jobs? Job creation and economic vulnerability from 1998 to 2018. In The Egyptian Labor Market: A Focus on Gender and Economic Vulnerability, Caroline Krafft and Ragui Assaad, eds. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press; Selwaness and Ehab, 2022
- 91 These types of pensions are usually known as survivorship pensions. Recipients may be widows with children, unmarried daughters or daughters who are less than 21 years old.
- 92 Public sector hiring targets individuals with at least a secondary education. Since the members of the working class have lower average education levels, they are less represented in public sector jobs, as discussed in chapter 2.
- 93 ELMPSs and JLMPSs are available for three and two waves, respectively, facilitating an examination of the evolution over time using a cross section of samples. Tunisia, however, has completed one TLMPS wave, which was conducted in 2014.
- 94 Selwaness and Ehab, 2022.
- 95 El-Haddad, 2020; Razzaz, S. and I. Selwaness (forthcoming). The Jordanian social contract: Shifting from public employment as a source of social insurance to government-regulated social insurance. Working Paper. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- 96 Melguizo, A., 2015. Pensions, informality, and the emerging middle class. IZA World of Labor, No. 169 (July).
- 97 AbdelLatif, L., M. Ramadan and S. Elbakry, 2019. How gender biased are female-headed household transfers in Egypt? Middle East Development Journal, vol. 11, No. 2, pp. 165–180.
- 98 Alhawarin, I. and I. Selwaness, 2019. The challenges of social security coverage and early retirement in Jordan: What happened after the 2010 pension reform? In The Jordanian Labour Market, Ibrahim Alhawarin and Irene Selwaness, eds. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.
- 99 Alhawarin and Selwaness, 2019; Selwaness and Ehab, 2022.
- 100 Assaad, R. and others, 2020. Explaining the MENA paradox: Rising educational attainment yet stagnant female labour force participation. Demographic Research, vol. 43, No. 28, pp. 817–850; Selwaness, I. and C. Krafft, 2021. The dynamics of family formation and women's work: What facilitates and hinders female employment in the Middle East and North Africa? Population Research and Policy Review, vol. 40, No. 3, pp. 533–587; Assaad, R., C. Krafft and I. Selwaness (forthcoming).

The impact of marriage on women's employment in the Middle East and North Africa. Feminist Economics.

- 101 Nasri, K., M. Amara and I. Helmi, 2022. The landscape of social protection in Tunisia. Working Paper, No. 1592. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- 102 World Economic Forum, 2022. Global gender gap report 2022. Geneva, Switzerland: World Economic Forum.
- 103 Behrendt, C. and Q.A. Nguyen, 2019. Ensuring universal social protection for the future of work. Transfer: European Review of Labour and Research, vol. 25, No. 2, pp. 205–219; World Bank, 2004.
- 104 Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA), United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) and United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), 2022. Social expenditure monitor for Arab States: Toward making budgets more equitable, efficient and effective to achieve the SDGs. United Nations publication.
- 105 United Nations, 2020. Policy Brief: The Impact of COVID-19 on the Arab Region an Opportunity to Build Back Better.
- 106 ESCWA, UNDP and UNICEF, 2022.
- 107 Economic Research Forum (ERF), 2023. Redistributive impact data. Available at http://erf.org.eg/dataportal/.
- 108 The difference between the poverty rates as defined by disposable income and net market income represents the effective reduction in poverty due to transfers. Similarly, the difference between the poverty rates calculated for disposable income and post-fiscal income shows the effective increase in poverty due to indirect taxes.
- 109 According to the methodology used in this analysis, the disposable income poverty threshold was computed exactly to match the poverty rate calculated using the consumption-based national poverty line.
- 110 Officially, the poverty rate among upper middle-class households remains low, primarily as a result of data discrepancies. Most upper middle-class households have reported that their incomes are insufficient to cover their consumption expenditure. Data on their indebtedness status is not available.
- 111 ESCWA, 2022. The Arab region may be missing the Fourth Industrial Revolution Arab skills are still stuck in the past. United Nations publication.
- 112 Yusuf, S., 2021. Digital technology and inequality: The impact on Arab countries. Working Paper, No. 1486. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- 113 ESCWA, 2022. The Arab region may be missing the Fourth Industrial Revolution Arab skills are still stuck in the past. United Nations publication.
- 114 Yusuf, 2021.
- 115 Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia (ESCWA) and International Labour Organization (ILO), 2021. Towards a productive and inclusive path: Job creation in the Arab region.
- 116 For further information, see https://skills.lightcast.io/faqs.
- 117 The methodology used to calculate the potential for Al augmentation was developed by the Qatar Computing Research Institute.
- 118 The AI score indicates the percentage of tasks that can be automated using current AI patents. Specific jobs are awarded an AI score between 0 and 1.
- 119 For further information about mapping the ISCO codes, see Working paper No. 7.
- 120 Data extracted in September 2022.
- 121 The differences in results can also be potentially attributed to differences in survey years. In this analysis, we make use of data from the following surveys: ELMPS 2018, JLMPS 2016, PLMPS 2019, TLMPS 2014, and Kuwait LFS 2016.

- 122 For further information, see https://skillsmonitor.unescwa.org/analytics/countryprofiling.
- 123 Total male and female employment by country in each observed occupation was calculated and then aggregated across the studied countries.
- 124 Technically speaking, we use an empirical cumulative density function to approximate probabilities from the AI score distribution.
- 125 According to the definition by the Uppsala Conflict Data Program (UCDP), a conflict is "deemed to be active if there are at least 25 battle-related deaths per calendar year". UCDP Definitions. Available at https://www.pcr.uu.se/research/ucdp/definitions/. According to this definition, seven countries were considered to be in conflict in 2022: Iraq, Libya, the State of Palestine, Somalia, the Sudan, the Syrian Arab Republic, and Yemen. In contrast, four countries were in conflict in 2010: Iraq, the State of Palestine, Somalia, and the Sudan (see UCDP Georeferenced Event Dataset (GED) Version 22.1).
- 126 Quoted from https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2015/10/21/economic-indicators-failed-to-predict-arab-uprisings.
- 127 Palik, J. and others, 2020. Conflict Trends in the Middle East 1989–2019. PRIO paper. Oslo: Peace Research Institute Oslo.
- 128 De Juan, A., 2015. The role of intra-religious conflicts in intrastate wars. Terrorism and Political Violence, vol. 27, No. 4, pp. 762–780.
- 129 World Bank, 2022b. World Development Indicators. Available at https://databank.worldbank.org/ source/world-development-indicators.
- 130 Palik and others, 2020.
- 131 Badawi, 2014; Saif, Ibrahim 2012. The Middle Class and the Changing Arab World. Carnegie Middle East Center. December 25. https://carnegie-mec.org/2012/12/25/middle-class-and-changing-arab-world-pub-50645
- 132 Ianchovichina, E. and others, 2015. Inequality, uprisings, and conflict in the Arab world. Middle East and North Africa Economic Monitor. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- 133 Devarajan, S. and L. Mottaghi, 2016. The economic effects of war and peace. Middle East and North Africa Quarterly Economic Brief. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- 134 Sab, R., 2014. Economic impact of selected conflicts in the Middle East: What can we learn from the past? Working Paper, No. 14/100. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund.
- 135 Corral, P. and others, 2020. Long-term effects of conflict on poverty and welfare. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- 136 Beaujouan, J. and A. Rasheed, 2020. The Syrian refugee crisis in Jordan and Lebanon: Impact and implications. Middle East Policy, vol. 27, No. 3.
- 137 Conflicts started in different periods in the considered countries. 2011 has been selected for the fact that the numbers of the fatalities in the Arab region started to increase to reach the peak in 2014 and for the outbreak of the Arab uprisings.
- 138 United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), 2020. Assessment of COVID-19 impact on poverty and vulnerability in Iraq.
- 139 Ibid.
- 140 World Bank, 2018. Iraq reconstruction and investment: Damage and needs assessment of affected governorates. Washington, D.C.: World Bank; World Bank, 2022b.
- 141 World Bank, 2022b; Overseas Development Institute (ODI), 2020. Strengthening coordinated education planning and response to crises. Research report. London: Overseas Development Institute.
- 142 Beirut Research and Innovation Center, 2013. https://oi-files-d8-prod.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/ s3fs-public/file_attachments/rr-bric-livelihoods-syrian-refugees-lebanon-211113-en_0.pdf.
- 143 World Bank, 2022c. World Governance Indicators. Available at https://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi/.

- 144 World Bank, 2022c.
- 145 Abi-Rached, Joelle, and Ishac Diwan, 2021. Governing life and the economy: Exploring the role of trust in the Covid-19 pandemic. Erasmus Journal for Philosophy and Economics, vol. 14, No. 1, pp. 71–88.
- 146 ESCWA, 2020. Wealth Inequality and Closing the Poverty Gap in Arab Countries: The Case for a Solidarity Wealth Tax.
- 147 Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) and others, 2017. The state of food security and nutrition in the world 2017: Building resilience for peace and food security. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization.
- 148 ESCWA, 2020. Wealth Inequality and Closing the Poverty Gap in Arab Countries: The Case for a Solidarity Wealth Tax.
- 149 Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC), 2022. How are we expected to survive this? The impact of Syria's economic crisis on families. 5 May 2022.
- 150 Akik, C. and others, 2020. Responding to health needs of women, children and adolescents within Syria during conflict: intervention coverage, challenges and adaptations. Conflict and Health, vol. 14, No. 1, pp. 1–19.
- 151 World Bank, 2020. Syria Economic Monitor: Lost Generation of Syrians. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
- 152 Raga, S. and others, 2021. Conflict and the financial sector in Yemen: Implications for food security. ODI Working Paper. London: Overseas Development Institute.
- 153 UNICEF, 2020.
- 154 Yousif, B. and others, 2020. Conflict, Institutions and the Iraqi Economy, 2003–2018. Working Paper, No. 1387. Giza, Egypt: Economic Research Forum.
- 155 World Bank, 2022b.
 - 156 Raga and others, 2021.
 - 157 Barsoum, G. and N. Kassem, 2019. Social protection in conflict and conflict-affected Arab countries: key challenges and policy recommendations. Policy Paper, No. 001. Paris: United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO).
 - 158 World Bank, 2022d. Economic monitoring report to the ad hoc liaison committee–May 2022. Washington, D.C.: World Bank.
 - 159 Gobat, J. and K. Kostial, 2016. Syria's conflict economy. Working Papers Series, No. 16/123. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund.
 - 160 Foa, Roberto (2018). Modernization and Authoritarianism. Journal of Democracy, 29(3):129-140.
 - 161 ESCWA, 2022. The Arab region may be missing the Fourth Industrial Revolution Arab skills are still stuck in the past. United Nations publication.
 - 162 Secretary-General of the United Nations, 2022. World Moving Backwards on Sustainable Development Goals, Secretary-General of the United Nations. Available at https://press.un.org/ en/2022/sgsm21196.doc.html.
 - 163 Further information is available at https://www.erfdataportal.com/index.php/catalog
- 164 Ibid.
- 165 Ibid.
- 166 Essama-Nssah, B., 2008. Assessing the redistributive effect of fiscal policy. Working Paper, No. 4592. Washington, D.C.: World Bank; Bastagli, F., D. Coady and S. Gupta, 2012. Income inequality and fiscal policy. IMF Staff Discussion Note, No. SDN/12/08. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund; Lustig, N. and S. Higgins, 2013. Estimating the incidence of social spending, subsidies and taxes. CEQ Working Paper 1 New Orleans, Louisiana: Commitment to Equity Institute.

- 167 International Monetary Fund (IMF), 2014. Fiscal policy and income inequality. Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund.
- 168 Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics (CAPMAS), 2018. Characteristics of poor families An analytical study based on income and expenditure research 2017/2018. Cairo.

Over the past few decades, concerns have escalated about the fate and fortune of the middle class worldwide. The middle class in Arab countries has been grappling with political instability and conflict, rising informality, lack of decent work opportunities, inactive social protection schemes, and unrelenting poverty. Using a social definition of the middle class and data from household surveys, this report conceptualizes and measures the middle class in six Arab countries (Egypt, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, the State of Palestine and Tunisia), offers a descriptive portrait of the middle class while providing evidence of its contraction, and describes some challenges facing the middle class in the region, including poverty, informality, skills endowment, lack of proper social protection schemes, the adverse effects of taxation and fiscal policy, and conflict.

The findings pave the road towards implementing targeted policy interventions to safeguard the living standards of the middle class and enhance its future prosperity. This is particularly vital since the middle class is perceived as a driving force behind a more stable Arab region, marked by inclusive economic growth, social justice and political stability.

